# Part B STATEMENT OF ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

# SIT LARGE CAP GROWTH FUND, INC. – SNIGX SIT MID CAP GROWTH FUND, INC. – NBNGX SIT MUTUAL FUNDS, INC, comprised of: SIT BALANCED FUND –SIBAX

SIT DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND, CLASS I – SDVGX; CLASS S – SDVSX
SIT GLOBAL DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND, CLASS I – GDGIX; CLASS S – GDGSX
SIT SMALL CAP DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND, CLASS I – SSCDX; CLASS S – SDFSX
SIT ESG GROWTH FUND, CLASS I – IESGX; CLASS S – SESGX
SIT INTERNATIONAL GROWTH FUND – SNGRX
SIT SMALL CAP GROWTH FUND – SSMGX
SIT DEVELOPING MARKETS GROWTH FUND – SDMGX

3300 IDS Center, 80 South Eighth Street Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402 www.sitfunds.com 800-332-5580 info@sitinvest.com 612-334-5888

This Statement of Additional Information is not a Prospectus. It should be read in conjunction with the Funds' Prospectus dated November 1, 2024 (the "Prospectus"). The audited financial statements of the Funds are incorporated into this Statement of Additional Information by reference to the Funds' annual financial statements for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2024, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") on Form N-CSR, Item 7 (the "Financial Statements"). Copies of the Funds' Prospectus and/or Financial Statements may be obtained from the Funds without charge by contacting the Funds by telephone at 612-334-5888 or 800-332-5580, by mail at 3300 IDS Center, 80 S. Eighth Street, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402, by visiting the Funds' website at www.sitfunds.com, or by visiting the SEC's website at www.sec.gov. This Statement of Additional Information is dated November 1, 2024, and is to be used with the Funds' Prospectus dated November 1, 2024.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	
	Page
FUND BACKGROUND	
ADDITIONAL INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS	3
Balanced Fund	4
Dividend Growth Fund	5
Global Dividend Growth Fund.	5
Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund	6
ESG Growth Fund	7
Large Cap Growth Fund and Mid Cap Growth Fund	8
International Growth Fund	9
Small Cap Growth Fund	
Developing Markets Growth Fund.	
COUNTRIES IN WHICH THE FUNDS MIGHT INVEST	12
COUNTRIES IN WHICH THE GLOBAL DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND MIGHT INVEST	12
COUNTRIES IN WHICH THE INTERNATIONAL GROWTH FUND MIGHT INVEST	13
COUNTRIES IN WHICH THE DEVELOPING MARKETS GROWTH FUND MIGHT INVEST	14
SPECIAL RISKS FOR INTERNATIONAL INVESTING	15
Corporate Disclosure Standards and Government Regulation	15
Market Characteristics	
Currency Fluctuations	16
Foreign Taxation	16
Investment and Repatriation Restrictions	17
ADDITIONAL INVESTMENT POLICIES & RISKS	17
Common and Preferred Stocks	17
Convertible Securities	17
Warrants or Rights	17
Commercial Paper	17
Bank Obligations	

Obligations of, or Guaranteed by, U.S. Government	
Depository Receipts	19
Forward Foreign Currency Exchange Contracts	19
Options – Puts and Calls	
When-Issued and Forward Commitment Securities	20
Repurchase Agreements	21
Futures Contracts and Options on Futures Contracts	21
Illiquid Securities	23
Investment Companies	
Regulation of Investment Company Use of Derivatives	
ADDITIONAL BALANCED FUND INVESTMENT POLICIES & RISKS	
Mortgage-Backed Securities	
Asset-Backed Securities	
Collaterialized Mortgage Obligations (CMOs)	
U.S. Treasury Inflation-Protection Securities	
Manufactured Home Loans	
Municipal Securities.	
Swap Agreements	
Variable Rate Notes	
Zero Coupon Securities	
Trust Preferred Securities	
High Yield Securities Risks	
RATINGS OF DEBT SECURITIES	
SECURITIES LENDING	
TEMPORARY DEFENSIVE INVESTING	
PORTFOLIO TURNOVER	
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT SELLING SHARES	
Suspension of Selling Ability	
Telephone Transactions	
Redemption-In-Kind	
COMPUTATION OF NET ASSET VALUE	32
MANAGEMENT	
Boards of Directors	
Director Key Experience and Qualifications Information	
Corporate Officers	
1	39
Other Accounts Managed by Portfolio Management Team	
Compensation of Investment Professionals	
Fund Shares Owned by Portfolio Management Team	
Fund Shares Owned by Directors	
Compensation of Directors	
Code of Ethics	
INVESTMENT ADVISER and ADMINISTRATOR	
DISTRIBUTOR	
12b-1 Distribution Plan – Class S Shares	
BROKERAGE	
PROXY VOTING	
DISCLOSURE OF PORTFOLIO HOLDINGS	
CONTROL PERSONS AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF SECURITIES	
TAXES	
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
OTHER INFORMATION	
Custodian; Transfer Agent; Counsel; Accountants	
LIMITATION OF DIRECTOR LIABILITY	
CAPITALIZATION AND VOTING RIGHTS	
APPENDIX A – DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES RATINGS	A - 1

### **FUND BACKGROUND**

Sit Mutual Funds are a family of no-load funds managed by Sit Investment Associates, Inc., (the "Adviser" or "SIA"). This Statement of Additional Information contains information pertaining to the ten stock funds, which are: Sit Balanced Fund, Sit Dividend Growth Fund, Sit Global Dividend Growth Fund, Sit Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, Sit ESG Growth Fund, Sit Large Cap Growth Fund, Sit Mid Cap Growth Fund, Sit International Growth Fund, Sit Small Cap Growth Fund, and Sit Developing Markets Growth Fund (each a "Fund" and collectively, the "Funds"). Each Fund currently offers its shares in one share class except the Dividend Growth, Global Dividend Growth, Small Cap Dividend Growth, and ESG Growth Funds, which offer their shares in two classes (Class I and Class S). Class S Shares are subject to a 12b-1 distribution fee.

The Funds are open-ended funds and operate as diversified management investment companies, as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "Investment Company Act of 1940" or "1940 Act"). A "diversified" investment company means a company which meets the following requirements: At least 75% of the value of the company's total assets is represented by cash and cash items (including receivables), "Government Securities", securities of other investment companies, and other securities for the purposes of this calculation limited in respect of any one issuer to an amount not greater in value than 5% of the value of the total assets of such management company and to not more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of such issuer. "Government Securities" means securities issued or guaranteed as to principal or interest by the United States, or by a person controlled or supervised by and acting as an instrumentality of the Government of the United States pursuant to authority granted by the Congress of the United States; or certificates of deposit for any of the foregoing.

Each of the Funds (or the corporate issuer of their shares) is organized as a Minnesota corporation. The Large Cap Growth Fund and Mid Cap Growth Fund were incorporated on July 14, 1981. The corporate issuer of the International Growth Fund, Balanced Fund, Developing Markets Growth Fund, Small Cap Growth Fund, Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth, Small Cap Dividend Growth, and ESG Growth Fund was incorporated on July 30, 1991.

# ADDITIONAL INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

The investment objectives and investment strategies of the Funds are set forth in the Prospectus under "Summary Information About the Funds." Set forth below are the fundamental investment restrictions and policies applicable to each Fund, followed by the non-fundamental investment restrictions and policies. Those restrictions and policies designated as fundamental may not be changed without shareholder approval. Shareholder approval, as defined in the 1940 Act, means the lesser of the vote of (a) 67% of the shares of a Fund at a meeting where more than 50% of the outstanding shares of the Fund are present in person or by proxy or (b) more than 50% of the outstanding shares of a Fund. A percentage limitation must be met at the time of investment and a later deviation resulting from a change in values or net assets will not be a violation.

Pursuant to Rule 35d-1, each Fund with a name suggesting the types of securities in which it will invest (including Large Cap Growth Fund, Mid Cap Growth Fund, ESG Growth Fund, Small Cap Growth Fund, Dividend Growth Fund, Developing Markets Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, and Global Dividend Growth Fund (with respect to investing in dividend paying stocks)) has a non-fundamental policy requiring the Fund, under normal market conditions, to invest at least 80% of its net assets plus the amount of any borrowings for investment purposes in the types of securities suggested by the Fund's name. The Funds subject to this non-fundamental policy have adopted policies to provide shareholders with at least 60 days prior notice of any change in this policy. Any such notice will be provided in plain English in a separate written document and will contain the following prominent statement, or a similar clear and understandable statement, in bold-faced type: "Important Notice Regarding Change in Investment Policy." This statement will also appear on the envelope in which the notice is delivered unless the notice is delivered separately from other communications to investors.

Balanced Fund, International Growth Fund and Global Dividend Growth Fund (with respect to investing in global stocks) do not have this non-fundamental policy.

# **Balanced Fund**

The Fund is subject to the following fundamental investment restrictions. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase securities of any issuer (other than obligations of, or guaranteed by, the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities), if as a result, more than 5% of the Fund's net assets would be invested in securities of that issuer. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 2. Purchase or sell commodities or commodity futures, provided that this restriction does not apply to financial futures contracts or options thereon;
- 3. Invest in real estate (including real estate limited partnerships), although it may invest in securities which are secured by or represent interests in real estate;
- 4. Make loans except by (a) purchasing publicly distributed debt securities such as bonds, debentures and similar securities in which the Fund may invest consistent with its investment policies, and (b) lending its portfolio securities to broker-dealers, banks and other institutions in an amount not to exceed 33-1/3% of its total net assets if such loans are secured by collateral equal to 100% of the value of the securities lent;
- 5. Underwrite the securities of other issuers;
- 6. Borrow money, except temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations and then not for the purchase of investments and not in excess of 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets;
- 7. Invest in exploration or development for oil, gas or other minerals (including mineral leases), although it may invest in the securities of issuers which deal in or sponsor such activities;
- 8. Issue senior securities as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, except for borrowing as permitted in emergency or extraordinary situations as discussed herein; or
- 9. Invest 25% or more of its assets in a single industry except with regard to the purchase of obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities.

The following investment restrictions of the Fund are <u>not fundamental</u>. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase on margin or sell short except to obtain short-term credit as may be necessary for the clearance of transactions and it may make margin deposits in connection with futures contracts;
- 2. Invest more than 5% of the value of its total assets in the securities of any one investment company or more than 10% of the value of its total assets, in the aggregate, in the securities of two or more investment companies, or acquire more than 3% of the total outstanding voting securities of any one investment company, except (a) as part of a merger, consolidation, acquisition, or reorganization or (b) in a manner consistent with the requirements of an exemptive order issued to the Fund and/or the Adviser by the SEC;
- 3. Purchase or retain securities of any issuer if, in total, the holdings of all officers and directors of the Fund and of its investment adviser, who individually own beneficially more than 0.5% of such securities, together own more than 5% of such securities;
- 4. Invest more than 10% of its net assets in securities of issuers which, with their predecessors, have a record of less than three years continuous operation. Securities of such issuers will not be deemed to fall within this limitation if they are guaranteed by an entity in continuous operation for more than three years:
- 5. Invest for the purpose of exercising control or management;
- 6. Enter into reverse repurchase agreements;
- 7. Invest more than 15% of its net assets collectively in all types of illiquid securities;
- 8. Invest in more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of any one issuer;
- 9. Purchase more than 10% of any class of securities of any issuer except securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities. All debt securities and all preferred stocks are each considered as one class. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 10. Invest more than 5% of the Fund's net assets in warrants (valued at lower of cost or market) including a maximum of 2% which are not listed on the New York or American Stock Exchanges. For this purpose, warrants acquired by the Fund in units or attached to other securities will be deemed to be without value;
- 11. Pledge, mortgage, hypothecate or otherwise encumber the Fund's assets except to the extent necessary to secure permitted borrowings;
- 12. Engage in arbitrage transactions or write unsecured put options but may write fully covered call options;
- 13. Purchase put and call options if the aggregate premiums paid for such options would exceed 10% of the Fund's total assets;
- 14. Invest more than 25% of the fixed-income portion of its portfolio in debt securities that are rated below investment grade;
- 15. Invest less than 35% or more than 65% of its net assets in equity securities and will not invest less than 35% or more than 65% of its net assets in fixed-income securities, under normal circumstances;

- 16. Invest less than 25% of the fixed-income portion of its portfolio in fixed-income senior securities; or
- 17. Invest more than 20% of its assets in foreign government securities or equity securities of foreign issuers that are either listed on a U.S. or Toronto stock exchange or represented by American Depository Receipts.

### **Dividend Growth Fund**

The Fund is subject to the following <u>fundamental</u> investment restrictions. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase securities of any issuer (other than obligations of, or guaranteed by, the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities), if as a result, more than 5% of the Fund's net assets would be invested in securities of that issuer. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 2. Purchase or sell commodities or commodity futures, provided that this restriction does not apply to financial futures contracts or options thereon;
- 3. Invest in real estate (including real estate limited partnerships), although it may invest in securities that are secured by or represent interests in real estate;
- 4. Make loans except by (a) purchasing publicly distributed debt securities such as bonds, debentures and similar securities in which the Fund may invest consistent with its investment policies, and (b) lending its portfolio securities to broker-dealers, banks and other institutions in an amount not to exceed 33 1/3% of its total net assets if such loans are secured by collateral equal to 100% of the value of the securities lent;
- 5. Underwrite the securities of other issuers:
- 6. Borrow money, except temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations and then not for the purchase of investments, and not in excess of 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets at the time of such borrowing. In the event that the principal amount of the Fund's borrowing at any time exceeds 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets, the Fund shall, within three days thereafter (not including Sundays and holidays) reduce the amount of its borrowing to an amount not in excess of 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets;
- 7. Invest in exploration or development for oil, gas or other minerals (including mineral leases), although it may invest in the securities of issuers which deal in or sponsor such activities;
- 8. Invest 25% or more of its assets in a single industry except with regard to the purchase of obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities; or
- 9. Issue senior securities as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, except for borrowing as permitted temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations as permitted within the Fund's investment restrictions.

The following investment restrictions of the Fund are not fundamental. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase on margin or sell short except to obtain short-term credit as may be necessary for the clearance of transactions and it may make margin deposits in connection with futures contracts;
- 2. Invest for the purpose of exercising control or management;
- 3. Invest more than 15% of its net assets collectively in all types of illiquid securities;
- 4. Pledge, mortgage, hypothecate or otherwise encumber either Fund's assets except to the extent necessary to secure the permitted borrowings;
- 5. Invest more than 5% of the value of its total assets in the securities of any one investment company or more than 10% of the value of its total assets, in the aggregate, in the securities of two or more investment companies, or acquire more than 3% of the total outstanding voting securities of any one investment company, except (a) as part of a merger, consolidation, acquisition, or reorganization or (b) in a manner consistent with the requirements of an exemptive order issued to the Fund and/or the Adviser by the SEC;
- 6. Engage in arbitrage transactions or write unsecured put options but may write fully covered call options;
- 7. Purchase put and call options if the aggregate premiums paid for such options would exceed 5% of the Fund's total assets;
- 8. Invest more than 20% of its assets in equity securities of foreign issuers; or
- 9. Invest, under normal market conditions, less than 80% of its net assets plus the amount of any borrowings for investment purposes in dividend-paying common stocks.

# **Global Dividend Growth Fund**

The Fund is subject to the following fundamental investment restrictions. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase securities of any issuer (other than obligations of, or guaranteed by, the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities), if as a result, more than 5% of the Fund's net assets would be invested in securities of that issuer. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 2. Purchase or sell commodities or commodity futures, provided that this restriction does not apply to financial futures contracts or options thereon;

- 3. Invest in real estate (including real estate limited partnerships), although it may invest in securities that are secured by or represent interests in real estate;
- 4. Make loans except by (a) purchasing publicly distributed debt securities such as bonds, debentures and similar securities in which the Fund may invest consistent with its investment policies, and (b) lending its portfolio securities to broker-dealers, banks and other institutions in an amount not to exceed 33 1/3% of its total net assets if such loans are secured by collateral equal to 100% of the value of the securities lent;
- 5. Underwrite the securities of other issuers;
- 6. Borrow money, except temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations and then not for the purchase of investments, and not in excess of 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets at the time of such borrowing. In the event that the principal amount of the Fund's borrowing at any time exceeds 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets, the Fund shall, within three days thereafter (not including Sundays and holidays) reduce the amount of its borrowing to an amount not in excess of 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets;
- 7. Invest in exploration or development for oil, gas or other minerals (including mineral leases), although it may invest in the securities of issuers which deal in or sponsor such activities;
- 8. Invest 25% or more of its assets in a single industry except with regard to the purchase of obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities; or
- 9. Issue senior securities as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, except for borrowing as permitted temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations as permitted within the Fund's investment restrictions.

The following investment restrictions of the Fund are not fundamental. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase on margin or sell short except to obtain short-term credit as may be necessary for the clearance of transactions and it may make margin deposits in connection with futures contracts;
- 2. Invest for the purpose of exercising control or management;
- 3. Invest more than 15% of its net assets collectively in all types of illiquid securities;
- 4. Pledge, mortgage, hypothecate or otherwise encumber either Fund's assets except to the extent necessary to secure the permitted borrowings;
- 5. Invest more than 5% of the value of its total assets in the securities of any one investment company or more than 10% of the value of its total assets, in the aggregate, in the securities of two or more investment companies, or acquire more than 3% of the total outstanding voting securities of any one investment company, except (a) as part of a merger, consolidation, acquisition, or reorganization or (b) in a manner consistent with the requirements of an exemptive order issued to the Fund and/or the Adviser by the SEC;
- 6. Engage in arbitrage transactions or write unsecured put options but may write fully covered call options;
- 7. Purchase put and call options if the aggregate premiums paid for such options would exceed 5% of the Fund's net assets; or
- 8. Invest, under normal market conditions, less than 80% of its net assets plus the amount of any borrowings for investment purposes in dividend-paying common stocks.

# **Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund**

The Fund is subject to the following fundamental investment restrictions. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase securities of any issuer (other than obligations of, or guaranteed by, the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities), if as a result, more than 5% of the Fund's net assets would be invested in securities of that issuer. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 2. Purchase or sell commodities or commodity futures, provided that this restriction does not apply to financial futures contracts or options thereon;
- 3. Invest in real estate (including real estate limited partnerships), although it may invest in securities that are secured by or represent interests in real estate;
- 4. Make loans except by (a) purchasing publicly distributed debt securities such as bonds, debentures and similar securities in which the Fund may invest consistent with its investment policies, and (b) lending its portfolio securities to broker-dealers, banks and other institutions in an amount not to exceed 33-1/3% of its total net assets if such loans are secured by collateral equal to 100% of the value of the securities lent;
- 5. Underwrite the securities of other issuers:
- 6. Borrow money, except temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations and then not for the purchase of investments, and not in excess of 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets at the time of such borrowing;
- 7. Invest in exploration or development for oil, gas or other minerals (including mineral leases), although it may invest in the securities of issuers which deal in or sponsor such activities;

- 8. Invest 25% or more of its assets in a single industry except with regard to the purchase of obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities; or
- 9. Issue senior securities as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, except for borrowing as permitted temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations as permitted within the Fund's investment restrictions.

The following investment restrictions of the Fund are not fundamental. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase on margin or sell short except to obtain short-term credit as may be necessary for the clearance of transactions and it may make margin deposits in connection with futures contracts;
- 2. Invest for the purpose of exercising control or management;
- 3. Invest more than 15% of its net assets collectively in all types of illiquid securities;
- 4. Pledge, mortgage, hypothecate or otherwise encumber either Fund's assets except to the extent necessary to secure the permitted borrowings;
- 5. Invest more than 5% of the value of its total assets in the securities of any one investment company or more than 10% of the value of its total assets, in the aggregate, in the securities of two or more investment companies, or acquire more than 3% of the total outstanding voting securities of any one investment company, except (a) as part of a merger, consolidation, acquisition, or reorganization or (b) in a manner consistent with the requirements of an exemptive order issued to the Fund and/or the Adviser by the SEC;
- 6. Engage in arbitrage transactions or write unsecured put options but may write fully covered call options;
- 7. Purchase put and call options if the aggregate premiums paid for such options would exceed 5% of the Fund's net assets;
- 8. Invest more than 20% of its assets in equity securities of foreign issuers; or
- 9. Invest, under normal market conditions, less than 80% of its net assets plus the amount of any borrowings for investment purposes in dividend-paying common stocks.

### **ESG Growth Fund**

The Fund is subject to the following fundamental investment restrictions. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase securities of any issuer (other than obligations of, or guaranteed by, the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities), if as a result, more than 5% of the Fund's net assets would be invested in securities of that issuer. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 2. Purchase or sell commodities or commodity futures, provided that this restriction does not apply to financial futures contracts or options thereon;
- 3. Invest in real estate (including real estate limited partnerships), although it may invest in securities that are secured by or represent interests in real estate;
- 4. Make loans except by (a) purchasing publicly distributed debt securities such as bonds, debentures and similar securities in which the Fund may invest consistent with its investment policies, and (b) lending its portfolio securities to broker-dealers, banks and other institutions in an amount not to exceed 33 1/3% of its total net assets if such loans are secured by collateral equal to 100% of the value of the securities lent;
- 5. Underwrite the securities of other issuers:
- 6. Borrow money, except temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations and then not for the purchase of investments, and not in excess of 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets at the time of such borrowing;
- 7. Invest in exploration or development for oil, gas or other minerals (including mineral leases), although it may invest in the securities of issuers which deal in or sponsor such activities;
- 8. Invest 25% or more of its assets in a single industry except with regard to the purchase of obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities; or
- 9. Issue senior securities as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, except for borrowing as permitted temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations as permitted within the Fund's investment restrictions.

The following investment restrictions of the Fund are not fundamental. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase on margin or sell short except to obtain short-term credit as may be necessary for the clearance of transactions and it may make margin deposits in connection with futures contracts;
- 2. Invest for the purpose of exercising control or management;
- 3. Invest more than 15% of its net assets collectively in all types of illiquid securities;
- 4. Pledge, mortgage, hypothecate or otherwise encumber either Fund's assets except to the extent necessary to secure the permitted borrowings;
- 5. Invest more than 5% of the value of its total assets in the securities of any one investment company or more than 10% of the value of its total assets, in the aggregate, in the securities of two or more investment companies, or

acquire more than 3% of the total outstanding voting securities of any one investment company, except (a) as part of a merger, consolidation, acquisition, or reorganization or (b) in a manner consistent with the requirements of an exemptive order issued to the Fund and/or the Adviser by the SEC;

- 6. Engage in arbitrage transactions or write unsecured put options but may write fully covered call options;
- 7. Purchase put and call options if the aggregate premiums paid for such options would exceed 5% of the Fund's net assets; or
- 8. Invest, under normal market conditions, less than 80% of its net assets plus the amount of any borrowings for investment purposes in dividend-paying common stocks.

# **Large Cap Growth Fund and Mid Cap Growth Fund**

The Large Cap Growth Fund and Mid Cap Growth Fund are subject to the following <u>fundamental</u> investment restrictions. The Funds will not:

- 1. Purchase securities of any issuer (other than obligations of, or guaranteed by, the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities), if as a result, more than 5% of the Fund's net assets would be invested in securities of that issuer. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 2. Purchase more than 10% of any class of securities of any issuer except securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities. All debt securities and all preferred stocks are each considered as one class. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 3. Invest more than 10% of the Fund's net assets in securities of companies which have (with their predecessors) a record of less than five years continuous operation;
- 4. Make loans except by (a) purchasing publicly distributed debt securities such as bonds, debentures and similar securities in which the Fund may invest consistent with its investment policies, and (b) lending its portfolio securities to broker-dealers, banks and other institutions in an amount not to exceed 33 1/3% of its total net assets if such loans are secured by collateral equal to 100% of the value of the securities lent;
- 5. Borrow money, except temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations and then not for the purchase of investments and not in excess of 33-1/3% of the Fund's total net assets.
- 6. Invest more than 5% of the Fund's net assets in warrants (valued at lower of cost or market) including a maximum of 2% which are not listed on the New York or American Stock Exchanges. For this purpose, warrants acquired by the Fund in units or attached to other securities will be deemed to be without value;
- 7. Purchase on margin or sell short except to obtain short-term credit as may be necessary for the clearance of transactions;
- 8. Concentrate more than 25% of its net assets in any one industry, provided that (a) there shall be no limitation on the purchase of obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities and (b) utility companies will be classified according to their services, for example, water, gas, electric and communications, and each will be considered a separate industry;
- 9. Purchase or retain the securities of any issuer if, in total, the holdings of all officers and directors of the Fund and of its investment adviser, who individually own beneficially more than 0.5% of such securities, together own more than 5% of such securities:
- 10. Invest for the purpose of controlling management of any company;
- 11. Invest in commodities or commodity futures contracts or in real estate, although it may invest in securities which are secured by interests in real estate and in securities of companies which invest or deal in real estate;
- 12. Invest in exploration or development for oil, gas or other minerals, although it may invest in the securities of issuers which deal in or sponsor such activities;
- 13. Underwrite the securities of other issuers;
- 14. Issue senior securities as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, except for borrowing as permitted in emergency or extraordinary situations as discussed herein;
- 15. Invest 25% or more of its assets in a single industry except with regard to the purchase of obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities; or
- 16. Invest more than 15% of its net assets collectively in all types of illiquid securities.

The following investment restrictions of the Funds are <u>not fundamental</u> and may be changed by the Boards of Directors of the Funds. Each Fund will not:

- 1. Engage in arbitrage transactions or write unsecured put options but may write fully covered call options;
- 2. Purchase put and call options if the aggregate premiums paid for such options would exceed 5% of the Fund's net assets;

- 3. Pledge, mortgage, hypothecate, or otherwise encumber the Fund's assets except to the extent necessary to secure permitted borrowings;
- 4. Invest more than 5% of the value of its total assets in the securities of any one investment company or more than 10% of the value of its total assets, in the aggregate, in the securities of two or more investment companies, or acquire more than 3% of the total outstanding voting securities of any one investment company, except (a) as part of a merger, consolidation, acquisition, or reorganization or (b) in a manner consistent with the requirements of an exemptive order issued to the Funds and/or the Adviser by the SEC;
- 5. Invest, under normal market conditions, less than 80% of its net assets plus the amount of any borrowings for investment purposes in common stocks of companies with capitalizations of \$5 billion or more at the time of purchase in the case of the Large Cap Growth Fund, and, in the case of the Mid Cap Growth Fund, invest, under normal market conditions, at least 80% of its net assets in the common stocks of companies that, at the time of purchase, have market capitalizations that fall within the range of companies included in the Russell Midcap® Growth Index during the most recent 12-month period; or
- 6. Invest more than 20% of its assets in equity securities of foreign issuers that are either listed on a U.S. or Toronto stock exchange or represented by American Depository Receipts.

# **International Growth Fund**

The Fund is subject to the following <u>fundamental</u> investment restrictions. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase securities of any issuer (other than obligations of, or guaranteed by, the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities), if as a result, more than 5% of the Fund's net assets would be invested in securities of that issuer. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 2. Purchase more than 10% of any class of securities of any issuer except securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities. All debt securities and all preferred stocks are each considered as one class. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 3. Invest more than 5% of the Fund's net assets in securities of companies which have (with their predecessors) a record of less than three years continuous operation;
- 4. Make loans except by (a) purchasing publicly distributed debt securities such as bonds, debentures and similar securities in which the Fund may invest consistent with its investment policies, and (b) lending its portfolio securities to broker-dealers, banks and other institutions in an amount not to exceed 33 1/3% of its total net assets if such loans are secured by collateral equal to 100% of the value of the securities lent;
- 5. Borrow money, except temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations and then not for the purchase of investments and not in excess of 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets;
- 6. Invest more than 5% of the Fund's net assets in warrants (valued at lower of cost or market) including a maximum of 2% which are not listed on the New York Stock Exchange, American Stock Exchange or a recognized foreign exchange. For this purpose, warrants acquired by the Fund in units or attached to other securities will be deemed to be without value:
- 7. Purchase on margin or sell short except to obtain short-term credit as may be necessary for the clearance of transactions;
- 8. Concentrate more than 25% of its net assets in any one industry, provided that there shall be no limitation on the purchase of obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities;
- 9. Purchase or retain the securities of any issuer if, to the Fund's knowledge, those holdings of all officers and directors of the Fund or its affiliates, who individually own beneficially more than 0.5% of such securities, together own more than 5% of such securities;
- 10. Invest for the purpose of controlling management of any company;
- 11. Invest in commodities or commodity futures contracts provided, however, that the entering into of a foreign currency contract shall not be prohibited by this restriction;
- 12. Invest in real estate or limited partnerships with assets invested in real estate, although the Fund may invest in securities which are secured by interests in real estate and in securities of companies which invest or deal in real estate:
- 13. Invest in exploration or development for oil, gas or other minerals, although it may invest in the securities of issuers which deal in or sponsor such activities;
- 14. Invest more than 15% of its net assets collectively in all types of illiquid securities;
- 15. Underwrite the securities of other issuers;
- 16. Modify the Fund's investment objective; or
- 17. Issue senior securities as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, except for borrowing as permitted in emergency or extraordinary situations as discussed herein.

The following investment restrictions of the Fund are not fundamental. The Fund will not:

- 1. Pledge, mortgage, hypothecate or otherwise encumber the Fund's assets in an amount exceeding the amount of the borrowing secured thereby except to the extent necessary to secure permitted borrowings; or
- 2. Invest more than 5% of the value of its total assets in the securities of any one investment company or more than 10% of the value of its total assets, in the aggregate, in the securities of two or more investment companies, or acquire more than 3% of the total outstanding voting securities of any one investment company, except (a) as part of a merger, consolidation, acquisition, or reorganization or (b) in a manner consistent with the requirements of an exemptive order issued to the Fund and/or the Adviser by the SEC; or
- 3. Invest, under normal market conditions, less than 90% of its net assets in common stocks of companies domiciled outside the United States.

# **Small Cap Growth Fund**

The Fund is subject to the following fundamental investment restrictions. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase securities of any issuer (other than obligations of, or guaranteed by, the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities), if as a result, more than 5% of the Fund's net assets would be invested in securities of that issuer. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 2. Purchase or sell commodities or commodity futures, provided that this restriction does not apply to financial futures contracts or options thereon;
- 3. Invest in real estate (including real estate limited partnerships), although it may invest in securities which are secured by or represent interests in real estate;
- 4. Make loans except by (a) purchasing publicly distributed debt securities such as bonds, debentures and similar securities in which the Fund may invest consistent with its investment policies, and (b) lending its portfolio securities to broker-dealers, banks and other institutions in an amount not to exceed 33 1/3% of its total net assets if such loans are secured by collateral equal to 100% of the value of the securities lent;
- 5. Underwrite the securities of other issuers;
- 6. Borrow money, except temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations and then not for the purchase of investments and not in excess of 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets;
- 7. Invest in exploration or development for oil, gas or other minerals (including mineral leases), although it may invest in the securities of issuers which deal in or sponsor such activities;
- 8. Invest 25% or more of its assets in a single industry except with regard to the purchase of obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities; or
- 9. Issue senior securities as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, except for borrowing as permitted in emergency or extraordinary situations as discussed herein.

The following investment restrictions of the Fund are not fundamental. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase on margin or sell short except to obtain short-term credit as may be necessary for the clearance of transactions and it may make margin deposits in connection with futures contracts;
- 2. Invest more than 5% of the value of its total assets in the securities of any one investment company or more than 10% of the value of its total assets, in the aggregate, in the securities of two or more investment companies, or acquire more than 3% of the total outstanding voting securities of any one investment company, except (a) as part of a merger, consolidation, acquisition, or reorganization or (b) in a manner consistent with the requirements of an exemptive order issued to the Fund and/or the Adviser by the SEC;
- 3. Purchase or retain securities of any issuer if, in total, the holdings of all officers and directors of the Fund and of its investment adviser, who individually own beneficially more than 0.5% of such securities, together own more than 5% of such securities;
- 4. Invest more than 10% of its net assets in securities of issuers which, with their predecessors have a record of less than three years continuous operation. Securities of such issuers will not be deemed to fall within this limitation if they are guaranteed by an entity in continuous operation for more than three years;
- 5. Invest for the purpose of exercising control or management;
- 6. Enter into reverse repurchase agreements;
- 7. Invest more than 15% of its net assets collectively in all types of illiquid securities;
- 8. Invest in more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of any one issuer;
- 9. Purchase more than 10% of any class of securities of any issuer except securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities. All debt securities and all preferred stocks are each considered as one class. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;

- 10. Invest more than 5% of the Fund's net assets in warrants (valued at lower of cost or market) including a maximum of 2% which are not listed on the New York or American Stock Exchanges. For this purpose, warrants acquired by the Fund in units or attached to other securities will be deemed to be without value;
- 11. Pledge, mortgage, hypothecate or otherwise encumber the Fund's assets except to the extent necessary to secure permitted borrowings;
- 12. Engage in arbitrage transactions or write unsecured put options but may write fully covered call options;
- 13. Purchase put and call options if the aggregate premiums paid for such options would exceed 5% of the Fund's net assets;
- 14. Invest, under normal market conditions, less than 80% of its net assets in common stocks of companies with capitalizations of \$3.0 billion or less at the time of purchase, or up to the market capitalization of the largest company included in the Russell 2000® Index measured at the end of the previous 12 months; or
- 15. Invest more than 20% of its assets in equity securities of foreign issuers that are either listed on a U.S. or Toronto stock exchange or represented by American Depository Receipts.

# **Developing Markets Growth Fund**

The Fund is subject to the following restrictions which are <u>fundamental</u>. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase securities of any issuer (other than obligations of, or guaranteed by, the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities), if as a result, more than 5% of the Fund's net assets would be invested in securities of that issuer. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets;
- 2. Purchase or sell commodities or commodity contracts, provided that this restriction does not apply to financial futures contracts or options thereon;
- 3. Invest in real estate (including real estate limited partnerships), although it may invest in securities which are secured by or represent interests in real estate;
- 4. Make loans except by (a) purchasing publicly distributed debt securities such as bonds, debentures and similar securities in which the Fund may invest consistent with its investment policies, and (b) lending its portfolio securities to broker-dealers, banks and other institutions in an amount not to exceed 33 1/3% of its total net assets if such loans are secured by collateral equal to 100% of the value of the securities lent;
- 5. Underwrite the securities of other issuers;
- 6. Borrow money, except temporarily in emergency or extraordinary situations and then not for the purchase of investments and not in excess of 33 1/3% of the Fund's total net assets;
- 7. Invest in exploration or development for oil, gas or other minerals (including mineral leases), although it may invest in the securities of issuers which deal in or sponsor such activities;
- 8. Invest 25% or more of its assets in a single industry except with regard to the purchase of obligations issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities; or
- 9. Issue senior securities as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, except for borrowing as permitted in emergency or extraordinary situations as discussed herein.

The following investment restrictions of the Fund are <u>not fundamental</u> and may be changed by the Boards of Directors of the Fund. The Fund will not:

- 1. Purchase on margin or sell short except to obtain short-term credit as may be necessary for the clearance of transactions and it may make margin deposits in connection with futures contracts;
- 2. Invest more than 5% of the value of its total assets in the securities of any one investment company or more than 10% of the value of its total assets, in the aggregate, in the securities of two or more investment companies, or acquire more than 3% of the total outstanding voting securities of any one investment company, except (a) as part of a merger, consolidation, acquisition, or reorganization or (b) in a manner consistent with the requirements of an exemptive order issued to the Fund and/or the Adviser by the SEC;
- 3. Purchase or retain the securities of any issuer if, in total, the holdings of all officers and directors of the Fund and of its investment adviser, who individually own beneficially more than 0.5% of such securities, together own more than 5% of such securities;
- 4. Invest more than 5% of its net assets in securities of companies which have (with their predecessors) a record of less than three years' continuous operation;
- 5. Invest for the purpose of exercising control or management;
- 6. Invest more than 5% of the Fund's net assets in warrants (valued at lower of cost or market) including a maximum of 2% which are not listed on the New York Stock Exchange, American Stock Exchange or a recognized foreign exchange. For this purpose, warrants acquired by the Fund in units or attached to other securities will be deemed to be without value;

- 7. Enter into reverse repurchase agreements;
- 8. Invest more than 15% of its net assets collectively in all types of illiquid securities;
- 9. Purchase more than 10% of any class of securities of any issuer except securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities. All debt securities and all preferred stocks are considered as one class. This restriction is limited to 75% of the Fund's net assets:
- 10. Pledge, mortgage, hypothecate or otherwise encumber the Fund's assets except to the extent necessary to secure permitted borrowings; or
- 11. Invest, under normal market conditions, less than 80% of its net assets plus the amount of any borrowings for investment purposes in common stocks of companies domiciled or operating in a developing market.

# COUNTRIES IN WHICH THE FUNDS MIGHT INVEST

Each of the Large Cap Growth Fund, Mid Cap Growth Fund, Small Cap Growth Fund, Balanced Fund, Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund may invest up to 20% of its assets in equity securities of foreign issuers. The Funds above may invest in issuers from the foreign countries listed below. The Funds are not obligated to invest in and are not limited to issuers from such countries. Large Cap Growth Fund, Mid Cap Growth Fund, Small Cap Growth Fund, ESG Growth Fund, and Balanced Fund are limited to investing in foreign issuers that are either listed on the U.S. or Toronto stock exchange or represented by American Depository Receipts.

Pacific Basin:	Australia South Korea	China Taiwan	Hong Kong	Japan	New Zealand	Singapore
Europe:	Austria Germany Norway	Belgium Greece Portugal	Czech Republic Ireland Spain	Denmark Italy Sweden	Finland Luxembourg Switzerland	France Netherlands United Kingdom
Other:	Argentina Mexico	Bermuda	Brazil	Canada	Israel	India

# COUNTRIES IN WHICH THE GLOBAL DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND MIGHT INVEST

In addition to the United States, the Global Dividend Growth Fund will seek investments in the countries listed below. The Fund is not obligated and may not invest in all the countries listed; moreover the Fund may invest in countries other than those listed below, when such investments are consistent with the Fund's investment objective and policies.

Pacific Basin:	Australia South Korea	China Taiwan	Hong Kong	Japan	New Zealand	Singapore
Europe:	Austria Germany Norway	Belgium Greece Portugal	Czech Republic Ireland Spain	Denmark Italy Sweden	Finland Luxembourg Switzerland	France Netherlands United Kingdom
Other:	Argentina Mexico	Bermuda	Brazil	Canada	Israel	India

Under exceptional economic or market conditions abroad, the Fund may temporarily invest all or a major portion of its assets in United States government obligations or high grade debt obligations of companies incorporated in or having their principal activities in the United States.

The Fund's management anticipates that, from time to time, the Fund may have more than 25% of its assets invested in securities of companies and concerns domiciled in the countries of Japan, the United Kingdom and/or Germany. These are among the leading industrial economies outside the United States and the values of their stock markets account for a significant portion of the value of international markets. A discussion of the economies of such countries is set forth following the section below titled, "Countries In Which The International Growth Fund Might Invest."

### COUNTRIES IN WHICH THE INTERNATIONAL GROWTH FUND MIGHT INVEST

The International Growth Fund will seek investments in the countries listed below. The Fund is not obligated and may not invest in all the countries listed; moreover the Fund may invest in countries other than those listed below, when such investments are consistent with the Fund's investment objective and policies.

Pacific Basin:	Australia	China	Hong Kong	Indonesia	Japan	Malaysia
	New Zealand	Philippines	Singapore	South Korea	Taiwan	Thailand
Europe:	Austria Germany Netherlands Switzerland	Belgium Greece Norway United Kingdom	Czech Republic Hungary + Poland	Denmark Ireland Portugal	Finland Italy Spain	France Luxembourg Sweden
Other:	Argentina	Bermuda	Brazil	Canada	Chile	India
	Mexico	Peru	South Africa	Turkey	Venezuela	Israel

<sup>+</sup> Indicates countries in which the Fund effectively may invest primarily through investment funds. Such investments are subject to the provisions of the Investment Company Act of 1940 relating to the purchase of securities of investment companies. See "Additional Investment Restrictions".

Under exceptional economic or market conditions abroad, the Fund may temporarily invest all or a major portion of its assets in United States government obligations or high grade debt obligations of companies incorporated in or having their principal activities in the United States.

The Fund's management anticipates that, from time to time, the Fund may have more than 25% of its assets invested in securities of companies and concerns domiciled in the countries of Japan, the United Kingdom and/or Germany. These are among the leading industrial economies outside the United States and the values of their stock markets account for a significant portion of the value of international markets. A discussion of the economies of such countries is set forth below.

**Japan.** Japan is organized politically as a democratic, parliamentary republic and has a population of approximately 127 million people. The Japanese economy is heavily industrial and export oriented, and is especially sensitive to trade barriers and disputes. Japan is dependent upon foreign economies for raw materials.

The Japanese securities markets are generally less regulated than the U.S. markets. Japan has eight stock exchanges located throughout the country, but the majority of all trading is conducted on the Tokyo Stock Exchange. Prices of stocks listed on the Japanese stock exchange are quoted continuously during regular business hours. Trading commissions are at fixed scale rates that vary by the type and the value of the transaction, but can be negotiable for large transactions.

**United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland.** The United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland ("U.K.") is a constitutional monarchy and consists of England, Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland. The population of the U.K. is approximately 67 million people. Industry in the U.K. is predominantly owned in the private sector.

The U.K. has a centralized screen-based trading system located in London, with separate operating facilities located in Belfast, Birmingham, Bristol, Dublin, Glasgow, Liverpool and Manchester. Stock exchange commission rates are negotiable and stock exchange membership is available to limited companies and to nonresidents of the U.K. The Financial Services Act (the "FSA") created a regulatory body known as the Securities and Investments Board (the "SIB"), which has the power to delegate certain of its functions to various "self-regulatory organizations", of which the London Stock Exchange is one. Under the FSA structure, the London Stock Exchange is largely self-regulating. Stock prices are continuously quoted during business hours of the London Stock Exchange. Trading Commissions in the U.K. are negotiable.

In June of 2016, the U.K. approved a referendum to leave the European Union ("EU"), commonly referred to as "Brexit," which sparked depreciation in the value of the British pound and heightened risk of continued worldwide economic volatility. The U.K. ceased to be a member state of the EU on January of 2020, and the transition period provided for in the withdrawal agreement entered by the UK and the EU ended on December 31, 2020. On December 24, 2020, the U.K. and EU agreed to a trade deal with no tariffs or quotas on products, regulatory and customs cooperation mechanisms as well as provisions ensuring a level playing field for open and fair competition. On January 1, 2021, the U.K. left the EU Single Market and Customs Union as well as all EU policies and international agreements. In March 2021, the U.K. and EU put in place a regulatory dialogue on financial systems based on a separate memorandum of understanding. Since the referendum, there have been periods of significant volatility in the global stock markets and currency exchange rates, as well as challenging market conditions in the U.K. At this time, the impact that the trade deal and any future agreements on services, particularly financial services, will have on the Funds cannot be predicted, and it is possible that the new terms may adversely affect the Funds.

The Federal Republic of Germany. The Federal Republic of Germany ("Germany") is a federated republic with a population of approximately 84 million people and a democratic parliamentary form of government. The German economy is organized primarily on the basis of private sector ownership, with the state exerting major influence through ownership only in certain sectors, including transportation, communication and energy. Industrial activity makes the largest contribution to the German gross national product. Historically the German economy has been strongly export oriented and therefore relies heavily on trade with key trading partners, including the Netherlands, China, the U.S., the United Kingdom, France, Italy and other European countries. Germany is dependent on the economies of these other countries, and a decline in the price or demand for German exports may have an adverse impact on its economy. Recently, new concerns have emerged in relation to the economic health of the European Union, which have led to downward pressure on the earnings of certain financial institutions, including German financial services companies.

# COUNTRIES IN WHICH THE DEVELOPING MARKETS GROWTH FUND MIGHT INVEST

The Fund defines "developing markets" as those countries that have "emerging stock markets" as defined by Morgan Stanley Capital International Inc. Countries currently not considered as having "developing markets" include: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hong Kong, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Japan, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Portugal, Singapore, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom, and the United States.

The countries in which the Fund may seek to invest include those listed below and, unless otherwise prohibited herein, the countries listed as potential investments for the International Growth Fund as well. The Fund is not obligated and may not invest in all the countries listed; moreover the Fund may invest in countries other than those listed below, when such investments are consistent with the Fund's investment objectives and policies. The Fund will also not seek to diversify investments among geographic regions or levels of economic development in any particular country.

Pacific Basin:	Bangladesh Pakistan Taiwan	China Philippines Thailand	Hong Kong South Korea Vietnam +	India Sri Lanka	Indonesia Singapore	Malaysia
Europe:	Austria	Czech Rep.	Hungary +	Luxembourg	Poland	United Kingdom
<u>Latin</u> America:	Argentina	Barbados	Belize	Bolivia	Brazil	Chile
America:	Colombia Paraguay	Costa Rica Peru	Ecuador Trinidad	Jamaica Uruguay	Mexico Venezuela	Panama Tobago
Africa:	Botswana Morocco Zimbabwe	Egypt Namibia +	Ghana+ Nigeria	Ivory Coast + South Africa	Kenya + Swaziland +	Mauritius + Tunisia

Other:	Australia	Bermuda	Cyprus +	Israel	Jordan	Kuwait +
	Russia	South Africa	Turkey			

+ Indicates countries in which the Fund effectively may invest primarily through investment funds. Such investments are subject to the provisions of the Investment Company Act of 1940 relating to the purchase of securities of investment companies. See "Additional Investment Restrictions".

Under exceptional economic or market conditions abroad, the Fund may temporarily invest all or a major portion of its assets in United States government obligations or high grade debt obligations of companies incorporated in or having their principal activities in the United States.

**Developing Markets Debt Securities.** The Fund also may invest in certain debt securities issued by the governments of developing market countries that are or may be eligible for conversion into investments in developing market companies under debt conversion programs sponsored by such governments. To the extent such debt securities are convertible to equity securities, they are considered by the Fund to be equity derivative securities. Debt securities (defined as bonds, notes, debentures, commercial paper, certificates of deposit, time deposits and bankers' acceptances) may offer opportunities for long-term capital appreciation. The Fund will only invest in debt securities rated at least C by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. ("Moody's") or S&P Global Ratings ("S&P") at the time of purchase or, if unrated, of comparable quality as determined by the Adviser. The Fund will not invest more than 5% of its total assets in debt securities rated Baa or lower by Moody's or BBB or lower by S&P at the time of purchase or, if unrated, of comparable quality as determined by the Adviser. Debt securities rated Baa or BBB may have some speculative elements. Debt securities rated C are regarded as having predominantly speculative characteristics. Subject to the above limitations, it is likely that a portion of the debt securities in which the Fund will invest may be unrated. Subsequent to their purchase, particular securities or other investments may cease to be rated or their ratings may be reduced below the minimum rating required for purchase by the Fund. Neither event will require the elimination of an investment from the Fund's portfolio, but the Adviser will consider such an event in its determination of whether the Fund should continue to hold the security.

### SPECIAL RISKS FOR INTERNATIONAL INVESTING

The Global Dividend Growth Fund has no limit to the percentage of the Fund's net assets that may be invested in securities of issuers outside the United States; however, the Adviser currently intends to invest no more than 70% of the Fund's net assets in securities of issuers outside the United States. The International Growth Fund will invest at least 90% of its net assets in securities of issuers outside the United States; the Developing Markets Growth Fund will invest at least 80% of its net assets in securities in issuers outside the United States, in a developing market; and each of the Large Cap Growth Fund, Mid Cap Growth Fund, Small Cap Growth Fund, Balanced Fund, Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in securities of issuers outside the United States. The foreign securities these Funds may purchase are subject to risks not typically associated with domestic investing.

# **Corporate Disclosure Standards and Government Regulation**

Non-U.S. companies are not generally subject to uniform accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards or to other regulatory requirements comparable to those applicable to U.S. companies. Thus, there may be less available information concerning non-U.S. issuers of securities held by the Funds than is available concerning U.S. companies.

# **Market Characteristics**

Securities of many non-U.S. companies may be less liquid and their prices more volatile than securities of comparable U.S. companies. In addition, securities of companies traded in many countries outside the U.S., particularly those of emerging countries, may be subject to further risks due to the inexperience of financial intermediaries, the possibility of permanent or temporary termination of trading and greater spreads between bid and ask prices for securities in such markets. Non-U.S. stock exchanges and brokers are subject to less governmental supervision and regulation than in the U.S. and non-U.S. stock exchange transactions are usually subject to fixed commissions, which are generally higher than negotiated commissions on U.S. transactions. In addition, non-U.S. stock exchange transactions may be subject to difficulties associated with the settlement of such transactions. Such settlement difficulties may result in delays in reinvestment. The Adviser will consider such difficulties when determining the allocation of the Funds' assets, although the Funds do not believe that such difficulties will materially adversely affect their portfolio trading activities.

Investments in companies in developing market countries may be subject to potentially higher risks than investments in developed countries. These risks include (i) volatile social, political and economic conditions; (ii) the small current size of the markets for such securities and the currently low or nonexistent volume of trading, which result in a lack of liquidity and in greater price volatility; (iii) the existence of national policies which may restrict the Funds' investment opportunities, including restrictions on investment in issuers or industries deemed sensitive to national interests; (iv) foreign taxation; (v) the absence of developed structures governing private or foreign investment or allowing for judicial redress for injury to private property; (vi) the absence, until recently in certain developing market countries, of a capital market structure or market-oriented economy; and (vii) the possibility that recent favorable economic developments in certain developing market countries may be slowed or reversed by unanticipated political or social events in such countries.

### **Currency Fluctuations**

The value of the Funds' portfolio securities computed in U.S. dollars will vary with increases and decreases in the exchange rate between the currencies in which the Funds have invested and the U.S. dollar. A decline in the value of any particular currency against the U.S. dollar will cause a decline in the U.S. dollar value of the Funds' holdings of securities denominated in such currency and, therefore, will cause an overall decline in the Funds' net asset value and net investment income, and capital gains, if any, to be distributed in U.S. dollars to shareholders by the Funds.

The rate of exchange between the U.S. dollar and other currencies is determined by several factors, including the supply and demand for particular currencies, central bank efforts to support particular currencies, the movement of interest rates, the price of oil, the pace of activity in the industrial countries, including the United States and other economic and financial conditions affecting the world economy.

The Funds endeavor to buy and sell foreign currencies on favorable terms. Some price spread on currency exchange (to cover service charges) may be incurred, particularly when the Funds change investments from one country to another or when proceeds from the sale of shares in U.S. dollars are used for the purchase of securities in foreign countries. Also, some countries may adopt policies which would prevent the Funds from repatriating invested capital and dividends, withhold portions of interest and dividends at the source, or impose other taxes, with respect to the Funds' investments in securities of issuers of that country. There also is the possibility of expropriation, nationalization, confiscatory or other taxation, foreign exchange controls (which may include suspension of the ability to transfer currency from a given country), default in foreign government securities, political or social instability, or diplomatic developments that could adversely affect investments in securities of issuers in those nations.

The Funds may be affected either favorably or unfavorably by fluctuations in the relative rates of exchange between the currencies of different nations, exchange control regulations and indigenous economic and political developments.

While transactions in forward currency contracts, options, futures contracts and options on futures contracts (i.e., "hedging positions") may reduce certain risks, such transactions themselves entail certain other risks. Thus, while the Funds may benefit from the use of hedging positions, unanticipated changes in interest rates, securities prices or currency exchange rates may result in a poorer overall performance for the Funds than if they had not entered into any hedging positions. In the event of an imperfect correlation between a hedging position and portfolio position that is intended to be protected, the desired protection may not be obtained and the Funds may be exposed to risk of financial loss.

Perfect correlation between the Funds' hedging positions and portfolio positions may be difficult to achieve because hedging instruments in most developing market countries are not yet available. In addition, it is not possible to hedge fully or perfectly against currency fluctuations affecting the value of securities denominated in foreign currencies because the value of such securities is likely to fluctuate as a result of independent factors not related to currency fluctuations.

### **Foreign Taxation**

The Funds' interest and dividend income from foreign issuers may be subject to non-U.S. withholding taxes. The Funds also may be subject to taxes on trading profits in some countries. In addition, many of the countries in the Pacific Basin have a transfer or stamp duties tax on certain securities transactions. The imposition of these taxes will increase the cost to the Fund of investing in any country imposing such taxes. For United States tax purposes,

United States shareholders may be entitled to a credit or deduction to the extent of any foreign income taxes paid by the Fund. For additional tax information, please see section entitled, "Taxes" on page 50.

# **Investment and Repatriation Restrictions**

Several of the countries in which the Funds may invest restrict, to varying degrees, foreign investments in their securities markets. Governmental and private restrictions take a variety of forms, including (i) limitations on the amount of funds that may be invested into or repatriated from the country (including limitations on repatriation of investment income and capital gains), (ii) prohibitions or substantial restrictions on foreign investment in certain industries or market sectors, such as defense, energy and transportation, (iii) restrictions (whether contained in the charter of an individual company or mandated by the government) on the percentage of securities of a single issuer which may be owned by a foreign investor, (iv) limitations on the types of securities which a foreign investor may purchase and (v) restrictions on a foreign investor's right to invest in companies whose securities are not publicly traded. In some circumstances, these restrictions may limit or preclude investment in certain countries and the Funds intend to invest only through the purchase of shares of investment funds or investment companies organized under the laws of such countries.

# ADDITIONAL INVESTMENT POLICIES & RISKS

# **Common and Preferred Stocks**

Each Fund may invest in common and preferred stocks. Stocks represent shares of ownership in a company. Generally, preferred stock has a specified dividend and ranks after bonds and before common stocks in its claim on income for dividend payments and on assets should the company be liquidated. After other claims are satisfied, common stockholders participate in company profits on a pro rata basis; profits may be paid out in dividends or reinvested in the company to help it grow. Increases and decreases in earnings are usually reflected in a company's stock price, so common stocks generally have the greatest appreciation and depreciation potential of all corporate securities.

# **Convertible Securities**

Each Fund may invest in debt or preferred stock convertible into or exchangeable for common stock. Traditionally, convertible securities have paid dividends or interest at rates higher than common stocks but lower than non-convertible securities. They generally participate in the appreciation or depreciation of the underlying stock into which they are convertible, but to a lesser degree. Certain convertibles combine higher or lower current income with options and other features.

# **Warrants or Rights**

Each Fund other than the Dividend Growth Fund and the Global Dividend Growth Fund may acquire warrants or rights in connection with other securities or separately. Investments in warrants or rights are limited to 5% of total assets for Large Cap Growth Fund, Mid Cap Growth Fund, Balanced Fund, International Growth Fund, Small Cap Growth Fund, Developing Markets Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund. Warrants are options to buy a stated number of shares of common stock at a specified price any time during the life of the warrants (generally two or more years). Warrants or rights acquired in units or attached to securities will be deemed to be without value for purposes of International Growth Fund's and Developing Markets Growth Fund's 5% restriction.

### **Commercial Paper**

Short-term debt instruments purchased by the Funds consist of commercial paper (including variable amount master demand notes), which refers to short-term, unsecured promissory notes issued by corporations to finance short-term credit needs. Commercial paper is usually sold on a discount basis and has a maturity at the time of issuance not exceeding nine months. Variable amount master demand notes are demand obligations that permit the investment of fluctuating amounts at varying market rates of interest pursuant to arrangements between the issuer and a commercial bank acting as agent for the payees of such notes, whereby both parties have the right to vary the amount of the outstanding indebtedness of the notes.

The commercial paper purchased by the Funds will consist only of direct obligations which, at the time of purchase, are (a) rated P-1 by Moody's or A-1 by S& P, or (b) if not rated, issued by companies having an outstanding unsecured debt issue which at the time of purchase is rated Aa or higher by Moody's or AA or higher by S&P.

### **Bank Obligations**

Bank money instruments in which the Funds may invest include certificates of deposit, including variable rate certificates of deposit, bankers' acceptances and time deposits. "Bank" includes commercial banks, savings banks and savings and loan associations. Certificates of deposit are generally short-term, interest-bearing negotiable certificates issued by commercial banks or savings and loan associations against funds deposited in the issuing institution. Variable rate certificates of deposit are certificates of deposit on which the interest rate is periodically adjusted prior to their stated maturity, usually at 30, 90 or 180 day intervals ("coupon dates"), based upon a specified market rate, which is tied to the then prevailing certificate of deposit rate, with some premium paid because of the longer final maturity date of the variable rate certificate of deposit. As a result of these adjustments, the interest rate on these obligations may be increased or decreased periodically. Variable rate certificates of deposit normally carry a higher interest rate than fixed rate certificates of deposit with shorter maturities, because the bank issuing the variable rate certificate of deposit pays the investor a premium as the bank has the use of the investor's money for a longer period of time. Variable rate certificates of deposit can be sold in the secondary market. In addition, banks or dealers frequently sell variable rate certificates of deposit and simultaneously agree, either formally or informally, to repurchase such certificates, at the option of the purchaser of the certificate, at par on the coupon dates. In connection with the Fund's purchase of variable rate certificates of deposit, it may enter into formal or informal agreements with banks or dealers allowing the Fund to resell the certificates to the bank or dealer, at the Fund's option. If the agreement to repurchase is informal, there can be no assurance that the Fund would always be able to resell such certificates. When a repurchase agreement is entered into, a Fund typically receives securities with a value that equals or exceeds the repurchase price, including any accrued interest earned on the agreement. The value of such securities will be marked to market daily, and cash or additional securities will be exchanged between the parties as needed. With respect to variable rate certificates of deposit maturing in 180 days or less from the time of purchase with interest rates adjusted on a monthly cycle, the Balanced Fund uses the period remaining until the next rate adjustment date for purposes of determining the average weighted maturity of the fixed income portion of its portfolio. With respect to all variable rate instruments not meeting the foregoing criteria, the Balanced Fund uses the remaining period to maturity for purposes of determining the average weighted maturity of the fixed income portion of its portfolio until such time as the SEC has determined otherwise.

A banker's acceptance is a time draft drawn on a commercial bank by a borrower usually in connection with an international commercial transaction (to finance the import, export, transfer or storage of goods). The borrower is liable for payment as well as the bank, which unconditionally guarantees to pay the draft at its face amount on the maturity date. Most acceptances have maturities of six months or less and are traded in secondary markets prior to maturity.

Both domestic banks and foreign branches of domestic banks are subject to extensive, but different, governmental regulations which may limit both the amount and types of loans which may be made and interest rates which may be charged. In addition, the profitability of the banking industry is largely dependent upon the availability and cost of funds for the purpose of financing lending operations under prevailing short-term debt conditions. General economic conditions, as well as exposure to credit losses arising from possible financial difficulties of borrowers, also play an important part in the operations of the banking industry.

As a result of federal and state laws and regulations, domestic banks are, among other things, generally required to maintain specified levels of reserves, limited in the amount which they can loan to a single borrower, and are subject to other regulations designed to promote financial soundness. Since each Fund's portfolio may contain securities of foreign banks and foreign branches of domestic banks, the Funds may be subject to additional investment risks that are different in some respects from those incurred by a fund that invests only in debt obligations of domestic banks.

The Funds only purchase certificates of deposit from savings and loan institutions that are members of the Federal Home Loan Bank and are insured by the Savings Association Insurance Fund of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. Such savings and loan associations are subject to regulation and examination. Unlike most savings accounts, certificates of deposit held by the Funds do not benefit materially from insurance from the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. Certificates of deposit of foreign branches of domestic banks are not covered by such insurance and certificates of deposit of domestic banks purchased by the Funds are generally in applicable denominations far in excess of the dollar limitations on insurance coverage.

**International Bank Obligations**. For the purposes of the International Growth Fund's, Developing Markets Growth Fund's and Global Dividend Growth Fund's investment policies with respect to bank obligations, obligations of foreign branches of U.S. banks and of foreign banks may be obligations of the parent bank in addition to the issuing bank, or may be limited by the terms of a specific obligation and by government regulation. As with investment in non-U.S. securities in general, investments in the obligations of foreign branches of U.S. banks and of foreign banks may subject the Funds to investment risks that are different in some respects from those of investments in obligations of domestic issuers. Although the Funds will typically acquire obligations issued and supported by the credit of U.S. or foreign banks having total assets at the time of purchase in excess of \$1 billion, this \$1 billion figure is not a fundamental investment policy or restriction of the Funds. For the purposes of calculation with respect to the \$1 billion figure, the assets of a bank will be deemed to include the assets of its U.S. and non-U.S. branches.

# Obligations of, or Guaranteed by, U.S. Government

Each Fund may invest in obligations of the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities. Securities issued or guaranteed by the United States include a variety of Treasury securities, which differ only in their interest rates, maturities and dates of issuance. Treasury bills have a maturity of one year or less. Treasury notes have maturities of one to ten years and Treasury bonds generally have maturities of greater than ten years at the date of issuance.

Securities issued and/or guaranteed by agencies of the U.S. government and various instrumentalities which have been established or sponsored by the U.S. government may or may not be backed by the "full faith and credit" of the United States. In the case of securities not backed by the full faith and credit of the United States, the investor must look principally to the agency issuing or guaranteeing the obligation for ultimate repayment and may not be able to assert a claim against the United States itself in the event the agency or instrumentality does not meet its commitment.

Some of the government agencies which issue or guarantee securities which the Funds may purchase include the Department of Housing and Urban Development, the Department of Health and Human Services, the Government National Mortgage Association, the Farmers Home Administration, the Department of Transportation, the Department of Defense and the Department of Commerce. Instrumentalities which issue or guarantee securities include the Export-Import Bank, the Federal Farm Credit System, Federal Land Banks, the Federal Intermediate Credit Bank, the Bank for Cooperatives, Federal Home Loan Banks, the Federal National Mortgage Association and the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation.

### **Depository Receipts**

The Funds may hold securities of foreign issuers in the form of sponsored and unsponsored American Depository Receipts ("ADRs"), European Depository Receipts ("EDRs"), Government Depository Receipts ("GDRs") and other similar global instruments available in developing markets, or other securities convertible into securities of eligible issuers. These securities may not necessarily be denominated in the same currency as the securities for which they may be exchanged. Generally, ADRs in registered form are designed for use in United States securities markets, and EDRs and other similar global instruments in bearer form are designed for use in European securities markets. For purposes of each Fund's investment policies, the Fund's investment in ADRs, EDRs, and similar instruments will be deemed to be investments in the equity securities representing securities of foreign issuers into which they may be converted. Unsponsored ADRs are offered by companies which are not prepared to meet either the reporting or accounting standards of the U.S. While readily exchangeable with stock in local markets, unsponsored ADRs may be less liquid than sponsored ADRs. Additionally, there generally is less publicly available information with respect to unsponsored ADRs.

### **Forward Foreign Currency Exchange Contracts**

The Balanced Fund, International Growth Fund, Developing Markets Growth Fund and Global Dividend Growth Fund may enter into forward currency contracts to attempt to minimize the risk to the Funds from adverse changes in the relationship between the U.S. dollar and foreign currencies. A forward currency contract is an obligation to purchase or sell a specific currency for an agreed upon price at a future date which is individually negotiated and privately traded by currency traders and their customers. A Fund-may enter into a forward currency contract, for example, when it enters into a contract for the purchase or sale of a security denominated in a foreign currency or is expecting a dividend or interest payment in order to "lock in" the U.S. dollar price of the security or dividend or interest payment. In addition, when the Adviser for International Growth and Developing Markets Growth Funds believes that a foreign currency or currencies may suffer a substantial decline against the U.S. dollar, the Fund may enter into a forward currency contract to sell an amount of a foreign currency approximating the value of some or all of the

Fund's portfolio securities denominated in such foreign currency or related currencies that the Adviser feels demonstrate correlation in exchange rate movements (such a practice is called "crosshedging"), or when the Adviser believes that the U.S. dollar may suffer a substantial decline against a foreign currency or currencies, the Fund may enter into a forward contract to buy a foreign currency for a fixed dollar amount.

While these contracts are not presently regulated by the Commodity Futures Trading Commission ("CFTC"), the CFTC may in the future regulate forward currency contracts. In such event, the Funds' ability to utilize forward currency contracts in the manner set forth above may be restricted. Forward currency contracts may limit potential gain from a positive change in the relationship between the U.S. dollar and foreign currencies. Unanticipated changes in currency prices may result in poorer overall performance by the Funds than if they had not engaged in such contracts. The Funds will generally not enter into forward foreign currency exchange contract with terms greater than one year. Please see "Regulation of Investment Company Use of Derivatives" below for additional information regarding the Fund's use of derivatives.

### **Options – Puts and Calls**

Large Cap Growth Fund, Mid Cap Growth Fund, Small Cap Growth Fund, Balanced Fund, Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, International Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund, may write exchange-traded call options on securities and may purchase and sell exchange-traded put and call options on securities written by others, or combinations or such options. All call options written by such Funds must be fully covered. Such Funds may not write put options. The aggregate cost of all outstanding options purchased and held by a Fund will at no time exceed 5% of the Fund's total assets.

Developing Markets Growth Fund may write covered put and call options and purchase put and call options on securities or securities indices that are traded on United States and foreign exchanges or in the over-the-counter markets. The value of the underlying securities on which options may be written at any one time will not exceed 15% of the total assets of Developing Markets Growth Fund. In addition, the Fund will not purchase put or call options if the aggregate premium paid for such options would exceed 5% of its total assets at the time of purchase.

An option on a security is a contract that gives the purchaser of the option, in return for the premium paid, the right to buy a specified security (in the case of a call option) or sell a specified security (in the case of a put option) from or to the writer of the option at a designated price during the term of the option. An option on a securities index gives the purchaser of the option, in return for the premium paid, the right to receive from the seller cash equal to the difference between the closing price of the index and the exercise price of the option. A Fund may write a call or, in the case of Developing Markets Growth Fund, a put option to generate income, and will do so only if the option is "covered." This means that so long as a Fund is obligated as the writer of a call option, it will own the underlying securities subject to the call, or hold a call at the same or lower exercise price, for the same exercise period, and on the same securities as the written call. A put is covered if a Fund maintains liquid assets with value at least equal to the exercise price in a segregated account, or holds a put on the same underlying securities at an equal or greater exercise price. By writing a call option, a Fund might lose the potential for gain on the underlying security while the option is open, and by writing a put option a Fund might become obligated to purchase the underlying security for more than its current market price upon exercise. If a Fund purchases a put or call option, any loss to the Fund is limited to the premium paid for, and transaction costs paid in connection with, the option. The use of options also involves the risk of limited liquidity in the event that a Fund seeks to close out an options position before expiration by entering into an offsetting transaction.

Please see "Regulation of Investment Company Use of Derivatives" below for additional information regarding the Fund's use of derivatives.

# When-Issued and Forward Commitment Securities

The Funds may purchase securities on a "when-issued" basis and may purchase or sell securities on a "forward commitment" basis. When such transactions are negotiated, the price is fixed at the time the commitment is made, but delivery and payment for the securities take place at a later date, which can be a month or more after the date of the transaction. The Funds will not accrue income on securities purchased on a forward commitment basis prior to their stated delivery date. At the time the Funds make the commitment to purchase securities on a when-issued or forward commitment basis, they will record the transaction and thereafter reflect the value of such securities in determining their net asset value. If a Fund disposes of the right to acquire a when-issued security prior to its

acquisition or disposes of its right to deliver or receive against a forward commitment, it can incur a gain or loss due to market fluctuation.

There is always a risk that the securities may not be delivered and that the Fund may incur a loss. Settlements in the ordinary course of business, which may take substantially more than five business days for non-U.S. securities, are not treated by the Funds as when-issued or forward commitment transactions and, accordingly, are not subject to the foregoing limitations even though some of the risks described above may be present in such transactions.

Please see "Regulation of Investment Company Use of Derivatives" below for additional information regarding the Fund's use of derivatives.

# **Repurchase Agreements**

Each Fund is permitted to invest in repurchase agreements. A repurchase agreement is a contract by which the Fund acquires the security ("collateral") subject to the obligation of the seller to repurchase the security at a fixed price and date (within seven days). A repurchase agreement may be construed as a loan pursuant to the 1940 Act. Each Fund may enter into repurchase agreements with respect to any securities which it may acquire consistent with its investment policies and restrictions. In investing in repurchase agreements, a Fund's risk is limited to the ability of the seller to pay the agreed-upon price at the maturity of the repurchase agreement. In the opinion of the Adviser, such risk is not material, since in the event of default, barring extraordinary circumstances, the Fund would be entitled to sell the underlying securities or otherwise receive adequate protection under federal bankruptcy laws for its interest in such securities. However, to the extent that proceeds from any sale upon a default are less than the repurchase price, the Funds could suffer a loss. In addition, a Fund may incur certain delays in obtaining direct ownership of the collateral. The Adviser will continually monitor the value of the underlying securities to ensure that their value always equals or exceeds the repurchase price. The Adviser will submit a list of recommended issuers of repurchase agreements and other short-term securities that it has reviewed for credit worthiness to the Funds' directors at least quarterly for their approval.

# **Futures Contracts and Options on Futures Contracts**

Balanced Fund, Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Growth Fund, Developing Markets Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund may invest in futures contracts and options on futures contracts for the purpose of hedging (and not for speculative purposes). As a result of entering into futures contracts, no more than 5% of a Fund's net assets may be committed to margin. Each such Fund may enter into interest rate futures, interest rate index futures, stock index futures, and options thereon. In addition, International Growth Fund may enter into foreign currency contracts.

Please see "Regulation of Investment Company Use of Derivatives" below for additional information regarding the Fund's use of derivatives.

**Description of Futures Contracts.** A futures contract sale creates an obligation by a Fund, as seller, to deliver the type of financial instrument called for in the contract at a specified future time for a stated price. A futures contract purchase creates an obligation by the Fund, as purchaser, to take delivery of the underlying financial instrument at a specified future time for a stated price. A futures contract on an index obligates the seller to deliver, and entitles the purchaser to receive, an amount of cash equal to a specific dollar amount times the difference between the value of the index at the expiration date of the contract and the index value specified in the contract.

Although futures contracts by their terms call for actual delivery or acceptance of the underlying financial instrument, in most cases the contracts are closed out before the settlement date without the making or taking of delivery. Closing out a futures contract sale is effected by purchasing a futures contract for the same aggregate amount of the specific type of financial instrument and the same delivery date. If the price of the initial sale of the futures contract exceeds the price of the offsetting purchase, the Fund is paid the difference and realizes a gain. If the price of the offsetting purchase exceeds the price of the initial sale, the Fund pays the difference and realizes a loss. Similarly, the closing out of a futures contract purchase is effected by the Fund entering into a futures contract sale. If the offsetting sale price exceeds the purchase price, the Fund realizes a gain, and if the purchase price exceeds the offsetting sale price, the Fund realizes a loss.

The Fund is required to maintain margin deposits with brokerage firms through which it enters into futures contracts. Margin balances will be adjusted at least weekly to reflect unrealized gains and losses on open contracts. In addition, the Fund will pay a commission on each contract, including offsetting transactions.

Futures contracts are traded only on commodity exchanges--known as "contract markets"-- approved for such trading by the CFTC, and must be executed through a futures commission merchant or brokerage firm which is a member of the relevant contract market. The CFTC regulates trading activity on the exchanges pursuant to the Commodity Exchange Act. The principal exchanges are the Chicago Board of Trade, the Chicago Mercantile Exchange and the New York Futures Exchange. Each exchange guarantees performance under contract provisions through a clearing corporation, a nonprofit organization managed by the exchange membership. The staff of the CFTC has indicated that an entity such as the Fund would not be a "pool" if it traded commodity futures contracts solely for hedging purposes and not for speculation. Furthermore, the Fund is restricted to no more than 5% of its net assets being committed to margin on futures contracts and premiums for options on futures contracts, and therefore will not operate as a "pool" as that term is defined by the CFTC.

The Funds may use futures solely to hedge against anticipated interest rate, market or currency movements and not for speculation. The Funds presently could accomplish similar results to that which they hope to achieve through the use of futures contracts by purchasing or selling securities or currencies. For example, Balanced Fund could sell debt securities with long maturities and invest in debt securities with short maturities when interest rates are expected to increase, or conversely, sell short-term debt securities and invest in long-term debt securities when interest rates are expected to decline. However, because of the liquidity that is often available in the futures market, such protection is more likely to be achieved, perhaps at a lower cost and without changing the rate of interest being earned by the Funds, through using futures contracts.

**Description of Options on Futures Contracts.** The Funds may purchase put and call options on futures contracts as a hedge against interest rate, market or currency movements, and will enter into closing transactions with respect to such options to terminate existing positions. An option on a futures contract gives the purchaser the right, in return for the premium paid, to assume a position in a futures contract at a specified exercise price at any time prior to the expiration dates of the option. A call option gives the purchaser of such option the right to buy, and obliges its writer to sell, a specified underlying futures contract at a specified exercise price at any time prior to the expiration date of the option. A purchaser of a put option has the right to sell, and the writer has the obligation to buy, such contract at the exercise price during the option period.

Risks of Futures Contracts. One risk in employing futures contracts to protect against cash market price volatility is the prospect that futures prices will correlate imperfectly with the behavior of cash prices. The ordinary spreads between prices in the cash and futures markets, due to differences in the natures of those markets, are subject to distortions. First, all participants in the futures market are subject to margin deposit and maintenance requirements. Rather than meeting additional margin deposit requirements, investors may close futures contracts through offsetting transactions that could distort the normal relationship between the cash and futures markets. Second, the liquidity of the futures market depends on participants entering into offsetting transactions rather than making or taking delivery. To the extent participants decide to make or take delivery, liquidity in the futures market could be reduced, thus producing distortion. Third, from the point of view of speculators the deposit requirements in the futures market are less onerous than margin requirements in the securities market. Therefore, increased participation by speculators in the futures market may cause temporary price distortions. Due to the possibility of distortion, a correct forecast of market trends by the Adviser may still not result in a successful transaction.

Successful use of futures contracts by the Funds for hedging purposes is also subject to the Adviser's ability to correctly predict movements in the direction of the market. It is possible that, when a Fund has sold futures to hedge its portfolio against a decline in the market, the index, indices, or instruments underlying futures might advance, and the value of the underlying instruments held in a Fund's portfolio might decline. If this were to occur, the Fund would lose money on the futures and also would experience a decline in value in its underlying instruments. It is also possible that, if a Fund were to hedge against the possibility of a decline in the market and prices instead increased, the Fund would lose part or all of the benefit of increased value of those underlying instruments that it had hedged because it would have offsetting losses in its futures positions. In addition, in such situations, if the Fund had insufficient cash, it might have to sell underlying instruments to meet daily mark-to-market and variation margin requirements. Such sales of

underlying instruments might be, but would not necessarily be, at increased prices (which would reflect the rising market). A Fund might have to sell underlying instruments at a time when it would be disadvantageous to do so.

Another risk is that the Adviser would be incorrect in its expectation as to the extent of various interest rate, market, or currency movements or the time span within which the movements take place and other economic factors. For example, closing out an interest rate futures contract purchase at a loss because of higher interest rates will generally have one or two consequences depending on whether, at the time of closing out, the "yield curve" is normal (long-term rates exceeding short-term). If the yield curve is normal, it is possible that the Fund will still be engaged in a program of buying long-term securities. Thus, closing out the futures contract purchase at a loss will reduce the benefit of the reduced price of the securities purchased. If the yield curve is inverted, it is possible that the Fund will retain its investments in short-term securities earmarked for purchase of longer term securities. Thus, closing out of a loss will reduce the benefit of the incremental income that the Fund will experience by virtue of the high short-term rates. Although futures contracts are traded only on commodity exchanges, there can be no assurance that a liquid secondary market will exist for any particular future, and theoretically losses from investing in futures transactions are potentially unlimited.

**Risks of Options on Futures Contracts**. The use of options on futures contracts also involves additional risk. Compared to the purchase or sale of futures contracts, the purchase of options on futures contracts involves less potential risk to a Fund because the maximum amount at risk is the premium paid for the options (plus transaction costs).

The effective use of options strategies is dependent, among other things, upon the Fund's ability to terminate options positions at a time when the Adviser deems it desirable to do so. Although the Fund will enter into an option position only if the Adviser believes that a liquid secondary market exists for such option, there is no assurance that the Fund will be able to effect closing transactions at any particular time or at an acceptable price. The Fund's transactions involving options on futures contracts will be conducted only on recognized exchanges.

Although the Funds will generally purchase only those options for which there appears to be an active secondary market, there can be no assurance that a liquid secondary market on an exchange will exist for any particular option, or at any particular time. For some options no secondary market on an exchange may exist. In such event, it might not be possible to effect closing transactions in particular options, with the result that a Fund would have to exercise its options in order to realize any profit and would incur transaction costs upon the purchase or sale of underlying securities or currencies.

Secondary markets on an exchange may not exist or may not be liquid for a variety of reasons including: (i) insufficient trading interest in certain options; (ii) restrictions on opening transactions or closing transactions imposed by an exchange; (iii) trading halts, suspension or other restrictions may be imposed with respect to particular classes or series of options; (iv) unusual or unforeseen circumstances which interrupt normal operations on an exchange; (v) inadequate facilities of an exchange or the Options Clearing Corporation to handle current trading volume at all times; or (vi) discontinuance in the future by one or more exchanges for economic or other reasons, of trading of options (or of a particular class or series of options), in which event the secondary market on that exchange (or in that class or series of options) would cease to exist, although outstanding options on that exchange that had been issued by the Options Clearing Corporation as a result of trades on that exchange would continue to be exercisable in accordance with their terms.

Please see "Regulation of Investment Company Use of Derivatives" below for additional information regarding the Fund's use of derivatives.

### **Illiquid Securities**

Each Fund may invest up to 15% of its net assets in all forms of "illiquid securities." An investment is generally deemed to be "illiquid" if it cannot be disposed of within seven days in the ordinary course of business at approximately the amount at which such securities are valued by the Fund.

Restricted securities are securities which were originally sold in private placements and which have not been registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "1933 Act"). Such securities generally have been considered illiquid by the staff of the SEC, since such securities may be resold only subject to statutory restrictions and delays or if

registered under the 1933 Act. However, the SEC has acknowledged that a market exists for certain restricted securities (for example, securities qualifying for resale to certain "qualified institutional buyers" pursuant to Rule 144A under the 1933 Act). Additionally, a similar market exists for commercial paper issued pursuant to the private placement exemption of Section 4(2) of the 1933 Act. As a fundamental policy, the Funds may invest without limitation in these forms of restricted securities if such securities are determined by the Adviser to be liquid in accordance with standards established by the Funds' Boards of Directors (collectively, the "Boards of Directors" or "Boards"). Under these standards, the Adviser must consider (a) the frequency of trades and quotes for the security, (b) the number of dealers willing to purchase or sell the security and the number of other potential purchasers, (c) dealer undertakings to make a market in the security, and (d) the nature of the security and the nature of the marketplace trades (for example, the time needed to dispose of the security, the method of soliciting offers and the mechanics of transfer). At the present time, it is not possible to predict with accuracy how the markets for certain restricted securities will develop. Investing in restricted securities could have the effect of increasing the level of a Fund's illiquidity to the extent that qualified institutional buyers become, for a time, uninterested in purchasing these securities.

The Funds have adopted a Liquidity Risk Management Program (the "Program") pursuant to Rule 22e-4 under the Investment Company Act of 1940. The Program established policies and procedures to comply with the requirements of Rule 22e-4, including the assessment, management and periodic review of liquidity risk; the classification, review and reporting of the liquidity of portfolio investments; the determination of a highly liquid investment minimum under certain circumstances; board oversight; and a limitation on illiquid securities.

# **Investment Companies**

Each Fund may invest in securities issued by other investment companies within the limits prescribed by the 1940 Act, the rules and regulations there under and any exemptive orders currently or in the future obtained by a Fund, or the investment company in which a Fund invests, from the SEC. These securities include shares of other openend investment companies (i.e., mutual funds), closed-end funds, exchange-traded funds ("ETFs"), unit investment trusts and business development companies.

Except with respect to funds structured as funds-of-funds or so-called master/feeder funds or other funds whose strategies otherwise allow such investments, the 1940 Act generally requires that a fund limit its investments in another investment company or series thereof so that, as determined at the time a securities purchase is made: (i) no more than 5% of the value of its total assets will be invested in the securities of any one investment company; (ii) no more than 10% of the value of its total assets will be invested in the aggregate in securities of other investment companies; and (iii) no more than 3% of the outstanding voting stock of any one investment company or series thereof will be owned by a fund or by companies controlled by a fund. The SEC has granted orders for exemptive relief to certain ETFs that permit investments in those ETFs by other investment companies in excess of these limits. A Fund's investments in other investment companies may include money market mutual funds. Investments in money market funds are not subject to the percentage limitations set forth above.

Because these investment companies may invest in other securities, they are also subject to the risks associated with a variety of investment instruments as described in this Statement of Additional Information. Investing in other investment companies may result in higher fees and expenses for a Fund and its shareholders. As a shareholder of another investment company, a Fund would bear its proportionate share of the other investment company's fees and expenses, and such indirect expenses would be in addition the Fund's direct fees and expenses. The Adviser considers these fees and expenses in its evaluation of an investment.

The SEC has adopted revisions to the rules permitting funds to invest in other investment companies to streamline and enhance the regulatory framework applicable to fund of funds arrangements. While Rule 12d1-4 permits more types of fund of fund arrangements without reliance on an exemptive order or no-action letters, it imposes conditions, including limits on control and voting of acquired funds' shares, evaluations and findings by investment advisers, fund investment agreements, and limits on most three-tier fund structures.

Investing in other investment companies may result in higher fees and expenses for a Fund and its shareholders. As a shareholder of another investment company, a Fund would bear its proportionate share of the other investment company's fees and expenses, and such indirect expenses would be in addition to the Fund's direct fees and expenses. The Adviser considers these fees and expenses in its evaluation of a company.

# **Regulation of Investment Company Use of Derivatives**

SEC Rule 18f-4 ("Rule 18f-4" or the "Derivatives Rule") regulates the ability of the Funds to enter into derivative transactions and other leveraged transactions. The Derivatives Rule defines the term "derivatives" to include short sales and forward contracts, such as TBA transactions, in addition to instruments traditionally classified as derivatives, such as swaps, futures, and options. Rule 18f-4 also regulates other types of leveraged transactions, such as reverse repurchase transactions and transactions deemed to be "similar to" reverse repurchase transactions, such as certain securities lending transactions. Among other things, under Rule 18f-4, the Funds are prohibited from entering into these derivatives transactions except in reliance on the provisions of the Derivatives Rule. The Derivatives Rule establishes limits on the derivatives transactions that the Funds may enter into based on the value-at-risk ("VaR") of the Funds inclusive of derivatives. Each Fund will generally satisfy the limits under the Rule if the VaR of its portfolio (inclusive of derivatives transactions) does not exceed 200% of the VaR of its "designated reference portfolio." The "designated reference portfolio" is a representative unleveraged index or a Fund's own portfolio absent derivatives holdings, as determined by the Funds' derivatives risk manager.

In addition, among other requirements, Rule 18f-4 requires the Funds to establish a derivatives risk management program, appoint a derivatives risk manager, and carry out enhanced reporting to the Boards, the SEC and the public regarding the Funds' derivatives activities. These requirements apply unless a fund qualifies as a "limited derivatives user," which the Derivatives Rule defines as a fund that limits its derivatives exposure to 10% of its net assets. It is possible that the limits and compliance costs imposed by the Derivatives Rule may adversely affect the Funds' performance, efficiency in implementing their strategy, liquidity and/or ability to pursue its investment objectives and may increase the cost of the Funds' investments and cost of doing business, which could adversely affect investors. The Funds have adopted procedures for investing in derivatives and other transactions in compliance with Rule 18f-4.

# ADDITIONAL BALANCED FUND INVESTMENT POLICIES & RISKS

# **Mortgage-Backed Securities**

The mortgage-backed securities in which the Balanced Fund may invest provide funds for mortgage loans made to residential home buyers. These include securities that represent interests in pools of mortgage loans made by lenders such as savings and loan institutions, mortgage banks, commercial banks and insurance companies. Pools of mortgage loans are assembled for sale to investors such as the Fund by various private, governmental and government-related organizations.

Interests in pools of mortgage-backed securities differ from other forms of debt securities, which normally provide for periodic payment of interest in fixed amounts with principal payments at maturity or specified call dates. Mortgage-backed securities provide monthly payments which consist of both interest and principal payments to the investor. In effect, these payments are a "pass-through" of the monthly payments made by the individual borrowers on their residential mortgage loans, net of any fees paid to the issuer, servicer, or guarantor of such securities. Additional payments are caused by repayments of principal resulting from the sale of the underlying residential property, refinancing or foreclosure, net of fees or costs which may be incurred. Some mortgage-backed securities, i.e., Government National Mortgage Association ("GNMA") mortgage-backed securities are described as "modified pass-through." These securities entitle the holders to receive all interest and principal payments owed on the mortgages in the pool, net of certain fees, regardless of whether or not the mortgagors actually make the payments.

The principal government guarantor of mortgage-backed securities is the GNMA. GNMA is a wholly-owned U.S. government corporation within the Department of Housing and Urban Development. GNMA is authorized to issue mortgage pass-through securities and guarantee, with the full faith and credit of the U.S. government, the timely payment of principal and interest on loans originated by approved institutions and backed by pools of Federal Housing Administration ("FHA")-insured or VA-guaranteed mortgages.

The Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation ("FHLMC") also pools mortgage loans and issues pass-through securities. FHLMC is a government sponsored enterprise owned entirely by private stockholders and was created by Congress in 1970 for the purpose of increasing the availability of mortgage credit for residential housing. FHLMC issues Participation Certificates ("PC's") which represent interest in mortgages from FHLMC's national portfolio. FHLMC guarantees the timely payment of interest and ultimate collection of principal; however, PC's are not backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government.

The Federal National Mortgage Association ("FNMA") is a government sponsored enterprise owned entirely by private stockholders. It is subject to general regulation by the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development. FNMA purchases residential mortgages from a list of approved seller/services which include state and federally-chartered savings and loan associations, mutual savings banks, commercial banks and credit unions and mortgage banks. Passthrough securities issued by FNMA are guaranteed as to timely payment of principal and interest by FNMA, but are not backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government.

The FHA was established by Congress in 1934 under the National Housing Act. A major purpose of the Act was to encourage the flow of private capital into residential financing on a protected basis. FHA is authorized to insure mortgage loans, primarily those related to residential housing. FHA does not make loans and does not plan or build housing. FHA Project Pools are pass-through securities representing undivided interests in pools of FHA-insured multi-family project mortgage loans.

From time to time, proposals have been introduced before Congress for the purpose of restricting or eliminating federal sponsorship of FNMA and FHLMC. The Fund cannot predict what legislation, if any, may be proposed in the future in Congress with regard to such sponsorship or which proposals, if any, might be enacted. Such proposals, if enacted, might materially and adversely affect the availability of government guaranteed mortgage-backed securities and the Fund's liquidity and value.

There is risk that the U.S. government will not provide financial support to its agencies, authorities, instrumentalities or sponsored enterprises. The Fund may purchase U.S. government securities that are not backed by the full faith and credit of the United States, such as those issued by FNMA and FHLMC. The maximum potential liability of the issuers of some U.S. government securities held by the Fund may greatly exceed their current resources, including their legal right to support from the U.S. Treasury. It is possible that these issuers will not have the funds to meet their payment obligations in the future.

The extreme and unprecedented volatility and disruption that impacted the capital and credit markets beginning in 2008 led to market concerns regarding the ability of FHLMC and FNMA to withstand future credit losses associated with securities held in their investment portfolios, and on which they provide guarantees, without the direct support of the federal government. On September 7, 2008, FHLMC and FNMA were placed under the conservatorship of the Federal Housing Finance Agency ("FHFA"). Under the plan of conservatorship, the FHFA assumed control of, and generally has the power to direct, the operations of FHLMC and FNMA, and is empowered to exercise all powers collectively held by their respective shareholders, directors and officers, including the power to: (1) take over the assets of and operate FHLMC and FNMA with all the powers of the shareholders, the directors and the officers of FHLMC and FNMA and conduct all business of FHLMC and FNMA; (2) collect all obligations and money due to FHLMC and FNMA; (3) perform all functions of FHLMC and FNMA which are consistent with the conservator's appointment; (4) preserve and conserve the assets and property of FHLMC and FNMA; and (5) contract for assistance in fulfilling any function, activity, action or duty of the conservator.

In connection with the actions taken by the FHFA, the U.S. Treasury has entered into certain preferred stock purchase agreements ("SPAs") with each of FHLMC and FNMA, which establish the U.S. Treasury as the holder of a new class of senior preferred stock in each of FHLMC and FNMA. The senior preferred stock was issued in connection with financial contributions from the U.S. Treasury to FHLMC and FNMA. Although the SPAs are subject to amendment from time to time, currently the U.S. Treasury is obligated to provide such financial contributions up to an aggregate maximum amount determined by a formula set forth in the SPAs, and until such aggregate maximum amount is reached, there is not a specific end date to the U.S. Treasury's obligations.

The conditions attached to the financial contribution made by the U.S. Treasury to FNMA and FHLMC and the issuance of this senior preferred stock place significant restrictions on the activities of FNMA and FHLMC. FNMA and FHLMC must obtain the consent of the U.S. Treasury to (i) make any payment to purchase or redeem its capital stock or pay any dividend other than in respect of the senior preferred stock issued to the U.S. Treasury, (ii) issue capital stock of any kind, (iii) terminate the conservatorship of the FHFA except in connection with a receivership, or (iv) increase its debt beyond certain specified levels. In addition, significant restrictions were placed on the maximum size of each of FNMA's and FHLMC's respective portfolios of mortgages and mortgage-backed securities, and the purchase agreements entered into by FNMA and FHLMC provide that the maximum size of their portfolios of these assets must decrease by a specified percentage each year.

The future status and role of FHLMC and FNMA could be impacted by (among other things) the actions taken and restrictions placed on FHLMC and FNMA by the FHFA in its role as conservator, the restrictions placed on FHLMC's and FNMA's operations and activities under the SPAs, market responses to developments in FHLMC and FNMA, downgrades or upgrades in the credit ratings assigned to FHLMC and FNMA by nationally recognized statistical rating organizations ("NRSROs") or ratings services, and future legislative and regulatory action that alters the operations, ownership, structure and/or mission of these institutions, each of which may, in turn, impact the value of, and cash flows on, any securities guaranteed by FHLMC and FNMA.

In addition, the future of FHLMC and FNMA, and other U.S. government-sponsored enterprises that are not backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government, is in serious question as the U.S. government is considering options ranging from significant reform, nationalization, privatization or consolidation, to outright elimination. The issues that have led to significant U.S. government support for FHLMC and FNMA have sparked serious debate regarding the continued role of the U.S. government in providing mortgage loan liquidity.

The FHFA and the White House have made public statements regarding plans to consider taking FNMA and FHLMC out of conservatorship. Should FNMA and FHLMC be taken out of conservatorship, it is unclear whether the U.S. Treasury would continue to enforce its rights or perform its obligations under the SPAs. It is also unclear how the capital structure of FNMA and FHLMC would be constructed post-conservatorship, and what effects, if any, the privatization of the enterprises will have on their creditworthiness and guarantees of certain securities in which the Fund may invest. Accordingly, should the FHFA take the enterprises out of conservatorship, there could be an adverse impact on the value of their securities, which could cause the Fund to lose value.

Under the FHFA's "Single Security Initiative," FNMA and FHLMC have entered into a joint initiative to develop a common securitization platform for the issuance of Uniform Mortgage-Backed Securities ("UMBS"), which would generally align the characteristics of FNMA and FHLMC participation certificates. In June 2019, FNMA and FHLMC began issuing UMBS in place of their current "to be announced"-eligible mortgage-backed securities. The initial effects of the issuance of UMBS on the market for mortgage-related securities have been relatively minimal, however the long-term effects are still uncertain.

The Fund may purchase securities which are insured but not issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government, its agencies or instrumentalities. An example of such a security is a housing revenue bond (the interest on which is subject to federal taxation) issued by a state and insured by an FHA mortgage loan. This type of mortgage is insured by FHA pursuant to the provisions of Section 221(d)(4) of the National Housing Act of 1934, as amended. After a mortgagee files a claim for insurance benefits, FHA will pay insurance benefits up to 100% of the unpaid principal amount of the mortgage (generally 70% of the amount is paid within six months of the claim and the remainder within the next six months). The risks associated with this type of security are the same as other mortgage securities -- prepayment and/or redemption prior to maturity, loss of premium (if paid) if the security is redeemed prior to maturity and fluctuation in principal value due to an increase or decrease in interest rates.

The average life of pass-through pools varies with the maturities of the underlying mortgage instruments. In addition, the pool's term may be shortened by unscheduled or early payments of principal and interest on the underlying mortgages. The occurrence of mortgage prepayment is affected by factors including the level of interest rates, general economic conditions, the location and age of the mortgage and other social and demographic conditions.

As prepayment rates of individual pools vary widely, it is not possible to accurately predict the average life of a particular pool. Mortgage pass-through securities which receive regular principal payments have an average life less than their maturity. The average life of mortgage pass-through investments will typically vary from 1 to 18 years.

Yields on pass-through mortgage-backed securities are typically quoted based on the maturity of the underlying instruments and the associated average life assumption. Actual prepayment experience may cause the yield to differ from the assumed average life yield. The compounding effect from reinvestments of monthly payments received by the Fund will increase the yield to shareholders.

# **Asset-Backed Securities**

The Balanced Fund may invest in asset-backed securities that are backed by consumer credit such as automobile receivables, consumer credit card receivables, and home equity loans. Asset-backed securities are generally privately issued and, similar to mortgage-backed securities, pass through cash flows to investors. Generally, asset-backed

securities include many of the risks associated with mortgage-related securities. In general, however, the collateral supporting asset-backed securities is of shorter maturity than mortgage loans. In addition, prepayments are less sensitive to changes in interest rates than mortgage pass-throughs. Asset-backed securities involve certain risks that are not posed by mortgage-backed securities, resulting mainly from the fact that asset-backed securities do not usually contain the complete benefit of a security interest in the related collateral. For example, credit card receivables generally are unsecured and the debtors are entitled to the protection of a number of state and federal consumer credit laws, including the bankruptcy laws, some of which may reduce the ability to obtain full payment. In the case of automobile receivables, due to various legal and economic factors, proceeds for repossessed collateral may not always be sufficient to support payments on these securities.

# **Collateralized Mortgage Obligations (CMOs)**

The Balanced Fund may invest in CMOs. CMOs are hybrid instruments with characteristics of both mortgage-backed bonds and mortgage pass-through securities. Similar to a bond, interest and principal on a CMO are paid, in most cases, monthly. CMOs may be collateralized by whole mortgage loans, but are more typically collateralized by portfolios of mortgage pass-through securities guaranteed by GNMA, FHLMC, or FNMA. Since CMOs derive their return from underlying mortgages, they are commonly referred to as derivative securities, but are not subject to Balanced Fund's 10% limitation on investments in derivative instruments discussed below under "Swap Agreements." CMOs are structured into multiple classes, with each class bearing a different stated maturity. Monthly payments of principal, including prepayments, are first returned to investors holding the shortest maturity class; investors holding the longer maturity classes receive principal only after the earlier classes have been retired. CMOs that are issued or guaranteed by the U.S. Government or by any of its agencies or instrumentalities will be considered U.S. Government securities by the Balanced Fund, while other CMOs, even if collateralized by U.S. Government securities, will have the same status as other privately issued securities for purposes of applying the Fund's diversification tests.

### **U.S. Treasury Inflation-Protection Securities**

U.S. Treasury inflation-protection securities are a type of U.S. government obligation. The Balanced Fund may invest in inflation-protection securities, which are marketable book-entry securities issued by the United States Department of Treasury ("Treasury") with a nominal return linked to the inflation rate in prices. The index used to measure inflation is the non-seasonally adjusted U.S. City Average All Items Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers ("CPI-U").

The principal value of an inflation-protection security is adjusted for inflation, and every six months the security pays interest, which is an amount equal to a fixed percentage of the inflation-adjusted value of the principal. The final payment of principal of the security will not be less than the original par amount of the security at issuance.

The principal of an inflation-protection security is indexed to the non-seasonally adjusted CPI-U. To calculate the inflation-adjusted principal value for a particular valuation date, the value of the principal at issuance is multiplied by the index ratio applicable to that valuation date. The index ratio for any date is the ratio of the reference CPI applicable to such date to the reference CPI applicable to the original issue date. Semiannual coupon interest is determined by multiplying the inflation-adjusted principal amount by one-half of the stated rate of interest on each interest payment date.

Inflation-adjusted principal or the original par amount, whichever is larger, is paid on the maturity date as specified in the applicable offering announcement. If at maturity the inflation-adjusted principal is less than the original principal value of the security, an additional amount is paid at maturity so that the additional amount plus the inflation-adjusted principal equals the original principal amount. Some inflation-protection securities may be stripped into principal and interest components. In the case of a stripped security, the holder of the stripped principal would receive this additional amount. The final interest payment, however, will be based on the final inflation-adjusted principal value, not the original par amount.

#### **Manufactured Home Loans**

The Balanced Fund invests in GNMA manufactured home loan pass-through securities. Manufactured home loans are fixed-rate loans secured by a manufactured home unit. In certain instances the loan may be collateralized by a combination of a manufactured home unit and a developed lot of land upon which the unit can be placed. Manufactured home loans are generally not mortgages; however, because of the structural and operational

similarities with mortgage-backed pass-through securities and the role of GNMA, industry practice often groups the securities within the spectrum of GNMA mortgage-backed pass-through securities for listing purposes. Manufactured home loans have key characteristics different from mortgage-backed securities including different prepayment rates. Prepayment rates tend to fluctuate with interest rates and other economic variables. Manufactured home loan prepayment rates generally tend to be less volatile than the prepayment rates experienced by mortgage-backed securities. See the above discussion regarding mortgage-backed securities.

# **Municipal Securities**

Municipal securities in which the Balanced Fund may invest include securities that are issued by states, territories and possessions of the United States and the District of Columbia and their agencies, instrumentalities and political subdivisions.

The yields on municipal securities are dependent on a variety of factors, including the general level of interest rates, the financial condition of the issuer, general conditions of the tax-exempt securities market, the size of the issue, the maturity of the obligation and the rating of the issue. Ratings are general, and not absolute, standards of quality. Consequently, securities of the same maturity, interest rate and rating may have different yields, while securities of the same maturity and interest rate with different ratings may have the same yield.

# **Swap Agreements**

Swap agreements are two party contracts entered into primarily by institutional investors in which two parties agree to exchange the returns (or differential rates of return) earned or realized on particular predetermined investments or instruments.

The Balanced Fund may enter into swap agreements for purposes of attempting to obtain a particular investment return at a lower cost to the Fund than if the Fund had invested directly in an instrument that provided that desired return. The Fund bears the risk of default by its swap counterpart and may not be able to terminate its obligations under the agreement when it is most advantageous to do so. In addition, certain tax aspects of swap agreements are not entirely clear and their use, therefore, may be limited by the requirements relating to the qualification of the Fund as a regulated investment company under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code").

The Balanced Fund may invest up to 10% of its assets in certain derivative instruments, including futures, options, options on futures, and swap agreements, as discussed above.

Please see "Regulation of Investment Company Use of Derivatives" above for additional information regarding the Fund's use of derivatives.

### **Variable Rate Notes**

The Balanced Fund may purchase floating and variable rate notes. The interest rate is adjusted either at predesignated periodic intervals (variable rate) or when there is a change in the index rate on which the interest rate on the obligation is based (floating rate). These notes normally have a demand feature which permits the holder to demand payment of principal plus accrued interest upon a specified number of days' notice. The issuer of floating and variable rate demand notes normally has a corresponding right, after a given period, to prepay at its discretion the outstanding principal amount of the note plus accrued interest upon a specified number of days' notice to the noteholders.

# **Zero Coupon Securities**

The Balanced Fund may invest in zero coupon securities. Such securities are debt obligations which do not entitle the holder to periodic interest payments prior to maturity and are issued and traded at a discount from their face amounts. The discount varies depending on the time remaining until maturity, prevailing interest rates, liquidity of the security and the perceived credit quality of the issuer. The discount, in the absence of financial difficulties of the issuer, decreases as the final maturity of the security approaches. The market prices of zero coupon securities are more volatile than the market prices of securities of comparable quality and similar maturity that pay interest periodically and may respond to a greater degree to fluctuations in interest rates than do such non-zero coupon securities.

### **Trust Preferred Securities**

The Balanced Fund may purchase trust preferred securities issued primarily by financial institutions such as banks and insurance companies. Trust preferred securities purchased by the Fund generally have a stated par value, a stated maturity typically of 30 years, are callable after a set time period of typically five or ten years and pay interest quarterly or semi-annually. The proceeds from the issuance of the securities are placed in a single asset trust controlled by the issuer holding company, and the trust in-turn purchases long-term junior subordinated debt of the issuer holding company. The junior subordinated debt held by the trust is senior to all common and preferred stock of the issuer. The junior subordinated debt instruments include deferral provisions whereby the issuer holding company may defer interest payments for up to five years under certain circumstances, provided that no dividend payments are made with respect to outstanding common and preferred stock, and during a period of interest deferral the securities earn compounded interest which is accrued by the issuer as an interest expense. With respect to certain financial institutions, the Federal Reserve Bank limits the amount of trust preferred securities that an issuer may have outstanding such that the total of cumulative preferred stock and trust preferred securities outstanding may not exceed 25 percent of the issuer's Tier 1 capital base. The securities provide that they are immediately callable in the event of a change in the tax law whereby the interest paid by the issuer is no longer treated as an interest expense deduction by the issuer.

# **High Yield Securities Risks**

Balanced Fund may invest up to 25% of its total assets in securities rated below investment-grade. Securities rated below investment grade are referred to as high vield securities or "junk bonds." Junk bonds are regarded as being predominantly speculative as to the issuer's ability to make payments of principal and interest. Investment in such securities involves substantial risk. Issuers of junk bonds may be highly leveraged and may not have available to them more traditional methods of financing. Therefore, the risks associated with acquiring the securities of such issuers generally are greater than is the case with higher rated securities. For example, during an economic downturn or a sustained period of rising interest rates, issuers of junk bonds may be more likely to experience financial stress, especially if such issuers are highly leveraged. During such periods, such issuers may not have sufficient cash flows to meet their interest payment obligations. The issuer's ability to service its debt obligations also may be adversely affected by specific issuer developments, or the issuer's inability to meet specific projected business forecasts, or the unavailability of additional financing. The risk of loss due to default by the issuer is significantly greater for the holders of junk bonds because such securities may be unsecured and may be subordinated to the creditors of the issuer. While most of the junk bonds in which Balanced Fund may invest do not include securities which, at the time of investment, are in default or the issuers of which are in bankruptcy, there can be no assurance that such events will not occur after the Fund purchases a particular security, in which case the Fund may experience losses and incur costs. Junk bonds frequently have call or redemption features that would permit an issuer to repurchase the security from the Fund. If a call were exercised by the issuer during a period of declining interest rates, the Fund likely would have to replace such called security with a lower yielding security, thus decreasing the net investment income to the Fund and dividends to shareholders.

Junk bonds tend to be more volatile than higher-rated fixed income securities, so that adverse economic events may have a greater impact on the prices of junk bonds than on higher-rated fixed income securities. Factors adversely affecting the market value of such securities are likely to affect adversely the Fund's net asset value. Like higher-rated fixed income securities, junk bonds generally are purchased and sold through dealers who make a market in such securities for their own accounts. However, there are fewer dealers in the junk bond market, which may be less liquid than the market for higher-rated fixed income securities, even under normal economic conditions. Also there may be significant disparities in the prices quoted for junk bonds by various dealers. Adverse economic conditions and investor perceptions thereof (whether or not based on economic fundamentals) may impair the liquidity of this market and may cause the prices the Fund receives for its junk bonds to be reduced. In addition, the Fund may experience difficulty in liquidating a portion of its portfolio when necessary to meet the Fund's liquidity needs or in response to a specific economic event such as a deterioration in the creditworthiness of the issuer. Under such conditions, judgment may play a greater role in valuing certain of the Fund's portfolio securities than in the case of securities trading in a more liquid market. In addition, the Fund may incur additional expenses to the extent that it is required to seek recovery upon a default on a portfolio holding or to participate in the restructuring of the obligation.

Investment grade debt securities are rated AAA, AA, A or BBB by S&P Global Ratings ("S&P") or Fitch Ratings ("Fitch"); or Aaa, Aa, A or Baa by Moody's Investors Services ("Moody's"). Investment grade municipal notes are rated MIG 1, MIG 2, MIG 3 or MIG 4 (VMIG 1, VMIG 2, VMIG 3 or VMIG 4 for notes with a demand feature) by Moodys or SP-1 or SP-2 by S&P. Securities rated Baa, MIG 4, VMIG 4 or BBB are medium grade, involve some speculative elements and are the lowest investment grade available. These securities generally have less certain protection of principal and interest payments than higher rated securities. Securities rated Ba or BB (in which Large Cap Fund, Balanced Fund and Developing Markets Growth Fund may invest) are judged to have some speculative elements with regard to capacity to pay interest and repay principal. Debt securities rated C (in which the Developing Markets Growth Fund may invest) are regarded as having predominantly speculative characteristics. **Debt securities rated below investment grade are commonly known as junk bonds.** Presently, other than with respect to the Balanced Fund, the Adviser intends to invest only in debt securities rated at investment grade at the time of purchase, or if not rated, deemed by the Adviser to be of comparable quality. See Appendix A for further information about ratings.

### **SECURITIES LENDING**

Each Fund may lend portfolio securities to brokers, dealers and other financial institutions needing to borrow securities to complete certain transactions. Such loans may not exceed 33-1/3% of the value of a Fund's total assets. The lending of portfolio securities may increase the average annual return to shareholders. Lending of portfolio securities also involves certain risks to a Fund. As with other extensions of credit, there are risks of delay in recovery of loaned securities, or even loss of rights in collateral pledged by the borrower, should the borrower fail financially. However, the Funds will only enter into loan agreements with broker-dealers, banks, and other institutions that the Adviser has determined are creditworthy. The Funds may also experience a loss if, upon the failure of a borrower to return loaned securities, the collateral is not sufficient in value or liquidity to cover the value of such loaned securities (including accrued interest thereon). However, the borrower will be required to pledge collateral that the custodian for a Fund's portfolio securities will take into possession before any securities are loaned. Additionally, the borrower may pledge only cash, securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. Government or its agencies and instrumentalities, certificates of deposit or other high-grade, short-term obligations or interest-bearing cash equivalents as collateral. There will be a daily procedure to ensure that the pledged collateral is equal in value to at least 100% of the value of the securities loaned. Under such procedure, the value of the collateral pledged by the borrower as of any particular business day will be determined on the next succeeding business day. If such value is less than 100% of the value of the securities loaned, the borrower will be required to pledge additional collateral. The risks of borrower default (and the resultant risk of loss to a Fund) also are reduced by lending only securities for which a ready market exists. This will reduce the risk that the borrower will not be able to return such securities due to its inability to cover its obligation by purchasing such securities on the open market.

To the extent that collateral is comprised of cash, a Fund will be able to invest such collateral only in securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. Government or its agencies and instrumentalities and in certificates of deposit or other high-grade, short-term obligations or interest-bearing cash equivalents. If a Fund invests cash collateral in such securities, the Fund could experience a loss if the value of such securities declines below the value of the cash collateral pledged to secure the loaned securities. The amount of such loss would be the difference between the value of the collateral pledged by the borrower and the value of the securities in which the pledged collateral was invested.

Although there can be no assurance that the risks described above will not adversely affect a Fund, the Adviser believes that the potential benefits that may accrue to a Fund as a consequence of securities lending will outweigh any such increase in risk.

# TEMPORARY DEFENSIVE INVESTING

For temporary defensive purposes in periods of unusual market conditions, each Fund may invest all of its total assets in cash or short-term debt securities including certificates of deposit, bankers' acceptances and other bank obligations, corporate and direct U.S. obligation bonds, notes, bills, commercial paper and repurchase agreements

and other taxable obligations. Investing in these temporary investments may reduce a Fund's yield and prevent a Fund from achieving its investment objective.

### PORTFOLIO TURNOVER

To attain the investment goals of the Funds, the Adviser will usually hold securities for the long-term. However, if weak or declining market values for stocks are anticipated, the Adviser may convert any portion of these Fund assets to cash or short-term securities as a temporary, defensive position.

Generally, none of the Funds will trade in securities for short-term profits, but if circumstances warrant, securities may be sold without regard to length of time held. Debt securities may be sold in anticipation of a market decline (a rise in interest rates) or purchased in anticipation of a market rise (a decline in interest rates) and later sold.

Increased turnover results in increased brokerage costs and may result in higher transaction costs for the Funds and may affect the taxes shareholders pay. If a security that has been held for less than the holding period set by law is sold, any resulting gains will be taxed in the same manner as ordinary income as opposed to long-term capital gain. Each Fund's turnover rate may vary from year to year. For additional information, refer to the "Brokerage" and "Taxes" sections below. The portfolio turnover rates for each of the Funds are contained in the Financial Highlights tables in the Prospectus.

# ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT SELLING SHARES

# **Suspension of Selling Ability**

Each Fund may suspend selling privileges or postpone the date of payment:

- During any period that the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") is closed other than customary weekend or holiday closings, or when trading is restricted, as determined by the SEC;
- During any period when an emergency exists, as determined by the SEC, as a result of which it is not reasonably practical for the Fund to dispose of securities owned by it or to fairly determine the value of its assets;
- For such other periods as the SEC may permit.

# **Telephone Transactions**

Once you place a telephone transaction request to Sit Mutual Funds, it cannot be canceled or modified. The Funds use reasonable procedures to confirm that telephone instructions are genuine, including requiring that payments be made only to the shareholder's address of record or the bank account designated on the application and requiring certain means of telephone identification. If the Fund fails to employ such procedures, it may be liable for any losses suffered by Fund shareholders as a result of unauthorized or fraudulent instructions. During times of chaotic economic or market circumstances, a shareholder may have difficulty reaching the Funds by telephone. Consequently, a redemption or exchange by telephone may be difficult to implement at those times.

### **Redemption-In-Kind**

If the Adviser determines that existing conditions make cash payments undesirable, redemption payments may be made in whole or in part in securities or other financial assets, valued for this purpose as they are valued in computing the NAV for a Fund's shares, consistent with Rule 18(f)(1) of the Investment Company Act of 1940. Shareholders receiving securities or other financial assets on redemption may realize a gain or loss for tax purposes and will incur any costs of sale, as well as the associated inconveniences.

### COMPUTATION OF NET ASSET VALUE

Net asset value is calculated as of the close of the NYSE on each day that the exchange is open for business. The customary national business holidays observed by the NYSE and on which the Funds are closed are: New Year's Day, Martin Luther King Jr. Day, President's Day, Good Friday, Memorial Day, Juneteenth National Independence Day, July Fourth, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day and Christmas Day. The net asset value per share will not be determined on these national holidays. The net asset value is calculated by dividing the total value of a Fund's investments and other assets (including accrued income), less any liabilities, by the number of shares outstanding. The net asset value per share of each Fund will fluctuate.

Securities which are listed or traded on a national securities exchange or on the NASDAQ over-the-counter market will generally be valued at the last quoted sale price of the day, or if no sales took place on such date, at the last bid price. Securities reported by NASDAQ will be valued at the NASDAQ Official Closing Price on the valuation day. All other securities for which over-the-counter market quotations are readily available are valued at their last bid price. When market quotations are not readily available (which may include certain restricted securities which are subject to limitations as to their sale,) or are deemed unreliable when restricted securities are being valued, or when an event occurs between the close of the principal trading market and close of the NYSE that materially affects the values of securities, such securities are valued at fair value using methods selected in good faith by the Adviser. Pursuant to Rule 2a-5 under the 1940 Act, the Boards have adopted procedures for valuing the Funds' investments and have designated the Adviser as each Fund's "Valuation Designee" to perform all of the fair value determinations as well as to perform all of the responsibilities that may be performed by the Valuation Designee in accordance with Rule 2a-5.

Debt securities may be valued on the basis of prices furnished by a pricing service when the Adviser believes such prices accurately reflect the fair market value of such securities. Such a pricing service may utilize matrix pricing and valuation models to derive values for normal institutional-size trading units of debt securities without regard to sale or bid prices. When reliable prices are not readily available from a pricing service, or when restricted or illiquid securities are being valued, such securities may be valued at fair value using methods selected in good faith by the Adviser. Short-term investments in debt securities with maturities of less than 60 days when acquired, or which subsequently are within 60 days of maturity, are valued by using the amortized cost method of valuation. The amortized cost method of valuation will be used only if the Adviser, in good faith, determines that the fair value of the securities shall be their amortized cost value, unless the particular circumstances dictate otherwise.

Developing Markets Growth Fund and International Growth Fund invest primarily in foreign securities traded on exchanges outside the United States, and the Global Dividend Growth Fund may invest primarily in foreign securities traded on exchanges outside the United States. The value of a foreign security traded on an exchange outside the U.S. is generally based on its price on the principal foreign exchange where it trades as of the time the Fund determines its NAV or if the foreign exchange closes prior to the time the Fund determines its NAV, the most recent closing price of the foreign security on its principal exchange. Trading in certain non-U.S. securities may not take place on all days on which the NYSE is open. Further, trading takes place in various foreign markets on days on which the NYSE is not open. Consequently, the calculation of the Fund's NAV may not take place contemporaneously with the determination of the prices of securities held by the Fund in foreign securities markets. Further, the value of a Fund's assets may be significantly affected by foreign trading on days when a shareholder cannot purchase or redeem shares of the Fund. In calculating a Fund's NAV, foreign securities in foreign currency are converted to U.S. dollar equivalents.

If an event occurs after the time at which the market for foreign securities held by the Fund closes but before the time that the Fund's NAV is calculated, such event may cause the closing prices on the foreign exchange to not represent market value quotations for such securities at the time the Fund determines its NAV. In such case, the Fund will use the fair value of such securities as determined under the Fund's valuation procedures. Events after the close of trading on a foreign market that could require the Fund to fair value some or all of its foreign securities include, among others, securities trading in the U.S. and other markets, corporate announcements, natural and other disasters, and political and other events. Among other elements of analysis in determination of a security's fair value, the Adviser may use of one or more independent research services to assist with such determinations. An independent research service may use statistical analyses and quantitative models to help determine fair value as of the time a Fund calculates its NAV. There can be no assurance that such models accurately reflect the behavior of the applicable markets or the effect of the behavior of such markets on the fair value of securities, nor that such markets will continue to behave in a fashion that is consistent with such models. Unlike the closing price of a security on an exchange, fair value determinations employ elements of judgment. Consequently, the fair value assigned to a security may not represent the actual value that a Fund could obtain if it were to sell the security at the time of the close of the NYSE. Pursuant to procedures adopted by the Boards of Directors, the Funds are not obligated to use the fair valuations suggested by any research service, and valuation recommendations provided by such research services may be overridden if other events have occurred, or if other fair valuations are determined in good faith to be more accurate. Unless an event is such that it causes the Fund to determine that the closing price for one or more securities do not represent market value quotations at the time the Fund determines its NAV, events that occur between the time of close of the foreign market on which they are traded and the close of regular trading on the NYSE will not be reflected in the Fund's NAV.

As of June 30, 2024, the net asset value and public offering price per share for each Fund (1) was calculated as follows: (net assets / shares outstanding) = net asset value (NAV) per share = public offering price per share

<u>Fund</u>	net assets	Shares outstanding	NAV & public offering price
Balanced Fund	\$64,335,291	1,879,283	\$34.23
Dividend Growth Fund – Class I	\$222,185,277	13,389,432	\$16.59
Dividend Growth Fund – Class S	\$21,091,851	1,280657	\$16.47
Global Dividend Growth Fund – Class I	\$46,496,800	1,719,765	\$27.04
Global Dividend Growth Fund – Class S	\$4,617,735	171,056	\$27.00
Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund – Class I	\$22863,628	1,413,147	\$16.18
Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund – Class S	\$5,515,983	341,295	\$16.16
Large Cap Growth Fund	\$214,112,417	2,874,767	\$74.48
Mid Cap Growth Fund	\$203,184,209	8,809,905	\$23.06
International Growth Fund	\$27,847,665	1,268,701	\$21.95
Small Cap Growth Fund	\$112,288,281	1,718,163	\$65.35
Developing Markets Growth Fund	\$9,065,621	531,123	\$17.07
Sit ESG Growth Fund – Class I	\$6,132,847	289,608	\$21.18
Sit ESG Growth Fund – Class S	\$5,192,121	247,688	\$20.96

#### **MANAGEMENT**

The Sit Mutual Funds are a family of no-load mutual funds. The stock funds described in this Statement of Additional Information are the Sit Large Cap Growth Fund, Sit Mid Cap Growth Fund, Sit International Growth Fund, Sit Balanced Fund, Sit Dividend Growth Fund, Sit Global Dividend Growth Fund, Sit Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, Sit ESG Growth Fund, Sit Developing Markets Growth Fund, and the Sit Small Cap Growth Fund. The bond funds within the Sit Mutual Fund family are described in a separate Statement of Additional Information dated August 1, 2023.

### **Boards of Directors**

Each of the corporate issuers of the Sit Mutual Funds is organized as a Minnesota corporation. Minnesota law provides that the business and affairs of the Funds shall be managed by or under the direction of the Boards of Directors. The Board of Directors of each corporate issuer is comprised of the same directors. Roger J. Sit currently serves as the Chairman of the Boards and is an "interested person" of the Funds as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940. The Directors have determined that the interested chair is appropriate and benefits shareholders because the interested chair is well qualified for the position and has a personal and professional stake in the quality and continuity of services provided to the Funds. Sidney L. Jones currently serves as the lead independent director. The term "independent" director refers to a director who is not an "interested person" of the Funds as defined in as defined in section 2(a)(19) of the Investment Company Act of 1940. The lead independent director's responsibilities include presiding at meetings of the independent directors; approving agendas and schedules of such meetings; facilitating communication with independent directors and the Boards, management, service providers and committee chairs; serving as the main contact for the independent directors; and approving agendas and schedules of meetings of the Boards.

Independent directors are selected and nominated by the sitting independent directors and elected by the full Board of Directors except for those instances when a shareholder vote is required. In evaluating director nominees, including any nominees recommended by shareholders, the Boards of Directors consider many factors, including but not limited to, an individual's background, skills, and experience; whether the individual is an "interested person" as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940; and whether the individual would be deemed an "audit committee financial expert" within the meaning of applicable SEC rules. The Boards of Directors also considers whether the individual's background, skills, and experience will complement the background, skills, and experience of other directors and will contribute to the diversity of the Board. The Board of Directors selects candidates which enhance the Boards' cumulative qualifications, skills, attributes and experience to appropriately oversee the actions of the Sit Mutual Funds' service providers, decide upon matters of general policy and represent the long-term interests of shareholders.

The Sit Mutual Funds seek directors who have high ethical standards and the highest levels of integrity and commitment, and other complementary personal qualifications and skills that enable them to function effectively in the context of the board and committee structure and who have the ability and willingness to dedicate sufficient time to effectively fulfill their duties and responsibilities.

Each director has a significant record of accomplishments in governance, business, not-for-profit organizations, government services, academia, law, accounting or other professions. Below is a brief discussion of the specific key experience, qualifications, attributes or skills of each director that led the Board of Directors to conclude that he should serve as a director of the Sit Mutual Funds. Each director has served on the Board for the number of years listed in the table below, and each director's outside professional experience is outlined below.

The Boards of Directors have established an Audit Committee. The Audit Committee is composed entirely of independent directors. A member of an Audit Committee may not accept any consulting, advisory, or other compensatory fee from the Fund other than in his capacity as a member of the Audit Committee, the Board of Directors, or any other Board committee. The function of the Audit Committees is oversight. The primary responsibilities of the Audit Committee are to oversee the Fund's accounting and financial reporting policies and practices; its internal controls over financial reporting, and the internal controls of the Fund's accounting, transfer agency and custody service providers; to oversee the Fund's financial reporting and the independent audit of the Fund's financial statements; and to oversee, or, as appropriate, assist the full Boards' oversight of, the Fund's compliance with legal and regulatory requirements that relate to the Fund's accounting and financial reporting, internal control over financial reporting and independent audits; to act as a liaison between the Fund's independent auditors and the full Boards of Directors. There were two meetings of the Audit Committee during the Funds' last fiscal year. In addition, there were two conference calls held during the Funds' last fiscal year for the purpose of reviewing and commenting on the draft semi-annual and annual reports to shareholders. The members of the Audit Committee include: Edward M. Giles, Sidney L. Jones, Bruce C. Lueck, Donald W. Phillips and Barry N. Winslow.

The day-to-day management of certain portions of the Funds' operations and the associated risks are managed by and are the responsibility of contractual service providers, including the Adviser, transfer agent, fund accounting services, custodian, legal counsel, and auditors. With respect to the Boards' oversight of risk, the Boards rely on reports and information received from such entities and other parties, including the Adviser, transfer agent, fund accounting service provider, custodian, chief compliance officer, legal counsel, and auditors. Despite the efforts of the Boards and the various parties that participate in the oversight of risk, not all risks will be identified or mitigated.

Information pertaining to the directors of the Funds is set forth below. The business address of each director is the same as that of the Adviser - 3300 IDS Center, 80 South Eighth Street, Minneapolis, Minnesota.

Name, Age and Position with Funds	Term of Office (1) and Length of Time Served	Principal Occupations During Past Five Years	Number of Funds Overseen in Fund Complex (3)	Other Directorships Held by Director During the Past Five Years (4)
<b>Interested Director</b>			•	. ,
Roger J. Sit Age: 62 Chairman and President	Chairman since 2008; Officer since 1998.	Chairman, President, CEO and Global CIO of the Adviser; Chairman and CEO of Sit Investment Fixed Income Advisors, Inc. ("SF"); Chairman of SIA Securities Corp. (the "Distributor").	14	The Huntington National Bank.
<b>Independent Direct</b>				
Edward M. Giles Age: 89 Director	Director since 2012 or the Fund's inception, if later.	Senior Vice President of Peter B. Cannell & Co., July 2011 to present.	14	None.
Sidney L. Jones Age: 91	Director from 1988 to 1989 and since 1993 or the Fund's inception, if later.	Lecturer, Washington Campus Consortium of 17 Universities.	14	None.
Bruce C. Lueck Age: 83 Director	Director since 2004 or the Fund's inception, if later.	Consultant for Zephyr Management, L.P. (investment management) from 2004 to 2017, and committee member of several investment funds and foundations.	14	None.
Donald W. Phillips Age: 76 Director	Director of the International Fund since 1993 and since 1990 or the Fund's inception if later for all other Funds.	Chairman and CEO of WP Global Partners Inc., July 2005 to present.	14	None.
Barry N. Winslow Age: 77 Director	Director since 2010, or the Fund's inception, if later.	Board member, TCF Financial Corporation, July 2014 to July 2019.	14	None.

- 1) Each Director serves until his resignation, removal or the next meeting of the shareholders at which election of directors is an agenda item and until a successor is duly elected and shall qualify.
- 2) Director who is deemed to be an interested person of the Funds as that term is defined by the Investment Company Act of 1940. Mr. Sit is considered an "interested person" because he is a director and shareholder of Sit Investment Associates, Inc., the Funds' investment adviser.
- 3) The Fund Complex consists of the Funds and the Sit U.S. Government Securities Fund, Inc., Sit Quality Income Fund, Sit Tax-Free Income Fund and Sit Minnesota Tax-Free Income Fund (collectively, the "Sit Mutual Funds").
- 4) Includes only directorships of companies required to report under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (i.e., public companies) or other investment companies registered under the 1940 Act.

# **Director Key Experience and Qualifications Information**

# INTERESTED DIRECTOR:

### Roger J. Sit

Roger Sit is Chairman, Chief Executive Officer, President and Global Chief Investment Officer of Sit Investment Associates, Inc. Mr. Sit joined the organization in January 1998 and worked closely with firm founder Gene Sit for over ten years. Roger directs investment management activities for Sit Investment Associates, a diverse financial asset management firm with capabilities in both domestic and international investment products. Prior to joining the firm, Roger was a Vice President and Senior Equity Research Analyst at Goldman Sachs & Co. in New York for seven years. Additionally, he was a Captain in the U.S. Air Force, serving six years active duty with financial management responsibilities at Headquarters Space Division. Roger graduated with Military Distinction from the U.S. Air Force Academy in 1984. He earned a M.S. in Systems Technology from the University of Southern California in 1987 and an M.B.A. with honors from the Harvard Graduate School of Business in 1991. Roger serves on the boards of The Huntington Bank, Convergent Capital, Minneapolis Institute of Art, McKnight Foundation, and Minnesotans' Military Appreciation Fund.

### **INDEPENDENT DIRECTORS:**

# Edward M. Giles

Mr. Giles holds a B.S. degree in Chemical Engineering from Princeton University and a Masters degree in Industrial Management from MIT. Mr. Giles possesses a significant record of accomplishments in the investment management

industry. Currently he is Senior Vice President of Peter B. Cannell & Co., Inc., an investment adviser investing in common stocks of publicly traded companies. Prior to Peter B. Cannell, Mr. Giles was a Managing Member of GME Capital, a privately owned investment manager, and Chairman of The Vertical Group, Inc., a venture capital firm focused on the fields of medical technology and biotechnology. Mr. Giles currently serves as a member of the Board of Directors of Telpha, Inc., a bioscience company, and he formerly served as a member of the Board of Directors of Ventana Medical Systems, Inc., a cancer diagnostic solutions company, and as an Advisor and Advisory Director of Sit Investment Associates, Inc.

#### Dr. Sidney L. Jones

After graduating from Utah State University and serving as a Lieutenant in the U.S. Army, Dr. Jones earned MBA and Ph. D. degrees from Stanford University. He began his academic career at Northwestern University in 1960 and next joined the faculty of The University of Michigan, becoming a full professor in 1968. In 1969 he joined the Council of Economic Advisers to the President as a Senior Economist and Special Assistant to the Chairman. Subsequent government positions included: Minister-Counselor to NATO in the U.S. Foreign Service; Assistant Secretary of Commerce for Economic Policy; Deputy Assistant to the President for Economic Policy; Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Economic Policy; Assistant to the Chairman of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System; Under Secretary of Commerce for Economic Policy; and, a second tour as Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Economic Policy. Other positions held include: Fellow, at the Woodrow Wilson Center for International Scholars, Smithsonian Institution; Resident Scholar, at the American Enterprise Institute; Adjunct Faculty of the Brookings Institution Center for Public Policy Education; and, the visiting faculties of Dartmouth College; Georgetown University; Rice University; Carleton College; Cornell University; Arizona State University; and The University of North Carolina. Dr. Jones served as an adviser to Lawrence and Company, Toronto, Canada, from 1993 through 2009. Dr. Jones is currently a lecturer for the Washington Campus Consortium of 17 Universities.

#### **Bruce C. Lueck**

Mr. Lueck served as the President and Chief Investment Officer of Okabena Investment Services, Inc., from 1985 through 2003, with responsibility for asset allocation, internal portfolio management, and outside manager and fund selection for a broadly diversified global investment program, including fixed income, traditional equities, venture capital, private equities, and non-traditional hedge funds and private partnerships. Prior to Okabena, Mr. Lueck spent 17 years at IDS/American Express as an equity analyst, equity portfolio manager, President of IDS Advisory Corporation, and Senior Vice President and Board member of IDS. Mr. Lueck received his B.S. in Industrial Engineering in 1963 and his MBA in 1967, both from Stanford University. In the interim he spent two years in the Peace Corps in Ecuador. Business relationships: University of Minnesota Foundation Investment Advisors Board and Steubberg Asset Management Advisory Council. Past Chairman of the Minnesota Orchestral Association's Investment Committee and past member of the Orchestral Association's Board of Directors and Executive Committee.

# **Donald Phillips**

Mr. Phillips is the Founder and Chief Executive Officer of WP Global Partners, Inc. since 2005. Mr. Phillips was also a partner of Ranieri Partners from 2007 through 2012. Additionally, prior to forming WP Global Partners in 2005, he was the Chief Investment Officer and CEO for WestAM and a member of WestAM's Board of Directors; President of Forstmann-Leff International for three years; Chairman of Equity Institutional Investors for seven years; Chief Investment Officer for Ameritech Corporation for eight years; and Director of Employee Benefits for Beatrice Companies for 10 years. He has an M.B.A. in finance from Northern Illinois University and a B.A. in business from Western Illinois University.

# Barry N. Winslow

Mr. Winslow served as Vice-Chairman of TCF Financial Corporation from 2008 through 2014, with responsibility for Wholesale Banking. Previously, he was CEO of TCF National Bank. Since joining TCF in 1987, he has also served as President of TCF's Minnesota, Michigan and Illinois banks. Prior to joining TCF, he was with Huntington National Bank, his last position as Senior Vice President, Corporate Banking. During his banking career he has also served as an adjunct finance instructor at several universities, including Ohio State, Cincinnati, Xavier and North Texas. He served as a First Lieutenant in the U.S. Army and is a Vietnam veteran. Mr. Winslow received his BA and MBA from Ohio State University and is a graduate of the Stonier Graduate School of Banking. He is a past member of TCF's Board of Directors and former chair of its BSA/Compliance Committee. Mr. Winslow is a board member of Minnesotans' Military Appreciation Fund.

# **Corporate Officers**

The officers of the Funds manage the day-to-day operation of the Funds. Information pertaining to the officers of the Funds is set forth below. Except as noted, the business address of each officer is the same as that of the Adviser - 3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, Minnesota.

Name, Age and	Term of Office and	
Position with the Funds	Length of Time Served	Principal Occupations During Past Five Years
Roger J. Sit	Re-Elected by the Boards	Chairman, President, CEO and Global CIO of the
Age: 62	annually; Chairman since	Adviser; Chairman and CEO of Sit Investment
Chairman and President	2008; Officer since 1998.	Fixed Income Advisors, Inc. ("SF"); Chairman of
		SIA Securities Corp. (the "Distributor" or
		"Securities").
Kelly K. Boston	Re-Elected by the Boards	Staff Attorney of the Adviser; Secretary of the
Age: 56	annually; Officer since	Distributor.
Assistant Secretary & Assistant	2000.	
Treasurer		
Bryce A. Doty	Re-Elected by the Boards	Senior Vice President and Senior Portfolio Manager
Age: 57	annually; Officer since	of SF.
Vice President – Investments of	1996.	
Balanced Fund only.		
Kent L. Johnson	Re-Elected by the Boards	Senior Vice President – Research and Investment
Age: 59	annually; Officer since	Management of the Adviser.
Vice President – Investments	2003.	
Paul E. Rasmussen	Re-Elected by the Boards	Vice President, Secretary, Controller and Chief
Age: 63	annually; Officer since	Compliance Officer of the Adviser; Vice President,
Vice President, Treasurer, Secretary &	1994.	Secretary, and Chief Compliance Officer of SF;
Chief Compliance Officer		President and Treasurer of the Distributor.
Carla J. Rose	Re-Elected by the Boards	Vice President, Administration & Deputy Controller
Age: 58	annually; Officer since	of the Adviser; Vice President, Controller, Treasurer
Vice President, Assistant Secretary &	2000.	& Assistant Secretary of SF; Vice President and
Assistant Treasurer		Assistant Secretary of the Distributor.
Robert W. Sit	Re-Elected by the Boards	Vice President – Research and Investment
Age: 55	annually; Officer since	Management of the Adviser.
Vice President – Investments	1997.	
Ronald D. Sit	Re-Elected by the Boards	Vice President – Research and Investment
Age: 65	annually; Officer since	Management of the Adviser.
Vice President – Investments	1985.	

The Funds' investment decisions are made by a team of portfolio managers and analysts who are jointly responsible for the day-to-day management of the Funds. The portfolio management team is led by Roger J. Sit, Chairman, President, CEO and Global Chief Investment Officer of the Adviser. The table below contains other accounts managed by the portfolio management team, as of the most recent fiscal year end, June 30, 2024.

Other Accounts Managed by Portfolio Management Team

er Accounts Manageu by 1 of the				1
	Number of	Total assets of	Number of	Total assets of
	accounts without	accounts without	accounts with	accounts with
	performance-based	performance-based	performance-	performance-based
Type of account	advisory fees	advisory fees	based advisory fees	advisory fees
Roger J. Sit				
Registered investment companies	10	\$942,756,958	None	0
Other pooled investment vehicles	10	230,041,077	None	0
Other accounts	<u>44</u>	<u>1,098,956,781</u>	<u>None</u>	<u>0</u>
Total	64	2,271,754,816	None	0
David A. Brown				
Registered investment companies	1	11,315,402	None	0
Other pooled investment vehicles	0	0	None	0
Other accounts	0	<u>0</u>	None	0
Total	1	11,315,402	None	0
Bryce A. Doty				
Registered investment companies	3	371,135,442	None	0
Other pooled investment vehicles	4	444,628,449	14	\$485,665,558
Other accounts	78	7,931,651,043	<u>17</u>	1,124,114,009
Totals	85	8,747,414,934	31	1,609,779,567
Kent L. Johnson		, , ,		, , ,
Registered investment companies	6	649,538,713	None	0
Other pooled investment vehicles	7	113,912,696	None	0
Other accounts	22	715,233,698	None	0
Total	35	1,478,685,107	None	0
Michael T. Manns		, , ,		
Registered investment companies	2	39,671,481	None	0
Other pooled investment vehicles	0	0	None	0
Other accounts	0	0	None	0
Total	2	39,670,481	None	0
Raymond E. Sit				
Registered investment companies	2	60,073,356	None	0
Other pooled investment vehicles	2	54,503,555	None	0
Other accounts	7	75,452,616	None	0
Total	11	190,029,527	None	0
Robert W. Sit	11	170,027,321	Tione	
Registered investment companies	3	343,992,496	None	0
Other pooled investment vehicles	2	23,365,074	None	0
Other accounts	0	0	None	0
Total	5	367,357,570	None	0
Ronald D. Sit		301,331,310	TOHE	
Registered investment companies	2	256,453,380	None	0
Other pooled investment vehicles	1	13,070641	None	0
Other accounts	6	234,974,788	None	0
Total	9	504,498,809	None None	0

The Adviser and its affiliates provide investment management and other services to clients who may or may not have investment policies, objectives and investments similar to those of the Fund. The Adviser may give advice and take actions on behalf of such clients which differ from advice given or actions taken in respect to the Fund. The Adviser and its affiliates do not manage accounts that have investment strategies that materially conflict with the investment strategy of the Funds.

# **Compensation of Investment Professionals**

The Funds do not pay any salary, bonus, deferred compensation, pension or retirement plan on behalf of the portfolio managers or any other employees of the Adviser. The portfolio managers of the Funds receive compensation from the Adviser. The compensation of the portfolio managers and analysts is comprised of a fixed base salary, an annual bonus, and periodic deferred compensation bonuses which may include phantom stock plans. Portfolio managers and analysts also

participate in the profit sharing 401(k) plan of the Adviser. Competitive pay in the marketplace is considered in determining total compensation. The bonus awards are based on the attainment of personal and company goals which are comprised of a number of factors, including: the annual composite investment performance of the Adviser's accounts (which may include one or more of the Funds) relative to the investment accounts' benchmark index (including the primary benchmark of a Fund included in the composite, if any); the Adviser's growth in assets under management from new assets (which may include assets of a Fund); profitability of the Adviser; and the quality of investment research efforts. Contributions made to the Adviser's profit sharing 401(k) plan are subject to the limitations of the Code and Regulations thereunder.

# Fund Shares Owned by Portfolio Management Team

The table below indicates the dollar range of Fund ownership in each of the Funds by each member of the portfolio management team, as of June 30, 2024.

			Global					Developing	Small Cap	
		Dividend	Dividend	Large Cap	Mid Cap	Int'l	Small Cap	Markets	Dividend	ESG
Name of	Balanced	Growth								
Portfolio Manager	Fund									
	\$50,001 -	\$100,001 -	\$100,001 -	\$100,001 -	\$100,001 -	\$50,001 -	\$100,001 -	\$10,001 -	\$10,001 -	\$1 -
Roger J. Sit	\$100,000	\$500,000	\$500,000	\$500,000	\$500,000	\$100,000	\$500,000	\$50,000	\$50,000	\$10,000
	\$100,001 -	\$100,001 -	\$100,001 -	\$100,001 -	\$50,001 -		\$50,001 -		\$50,001 -	\$100,001 -
David A. Brown	\$500,000	\$500,000	\$500,000	\$500,000	\$100,000	None	\$100,000	None	\$100,000	\$500,000
				\$1 -			\$1 -			\$10,001 -
Bryce A. Doty	None	None	None	\$10,000	None	None	\$10,000	None	None	\$50,000
		\$100,001 -	\$1 -	\$10,001 -				\$10,001 -		
Kent L. Johnson	None	\$500,000	\$10,000	\$50,000	None	None	None	\$50,000	None	None
		\$100,001 -		\$50,001 -	\$10,001 -	\$10,001 -	\$10,001 -		\$50,001 -	\$10,001 -
Michael T. Manns	None	\$500,000	None	\$100,000	\$50,000	\$50,000	\$50,000	None	\$100,000	\$50,000
	\$10,001 -	\$500,001 -	\$100,001 -	Over	Over	\$500,001 -	Over	\$100,001 -	\$100,001 -	\$50,001 -
Raymond W. Sit	\$50,000	\$1,000,000	\$500,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$500,000	\$500,000	\$100,000
		Over	\$100,001 -	Over	Over	\$500,001 -	Over	\$100,001 -		
Robert W. Sit	None	\$1,000,000	\$500,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$500,000	None	None
	\$10,000 -	Over	\$100,001 -	Over	Over	Over	Over	\$500,001 -	\$500,001 -	\$100,001 -
Ronald D. Sit	\$50,000	\$1,000,000	\$500,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$1,000,000	\$500,000

# **Fund Shares Owned by Directors**

The table below indicates the dollar range of each Board member's ownership of Fund shares and shares of other funds in the Sit Mutual Funds for which he is a Board member, in each case as of December 31, 2023.

	Roger J.	Edward M.	Sidney L.	Bruce C.	Donald W.	Barry N.
<u>Fund</u>	<b>Sit</b> (1)	Giles	Jones	Lueck	Phillips	Winslow
	\$50,001 -					
Balanced Fund	\$100,000	None	None	None	None	None
	Over		Over			
Dividend Growth Fund	\$100,000	None	\$100,000	None	None	None
	Over		\$50,001 -			
Global Dividend Growth Fund	\$100,000	None	\$100,000	None	None	None
	\$50,001 -					
Sit Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund	\$100,000	None	None	None	None	None
	Over				Over	
Large Cap Growth Fund	\$100,000	None	None	None	\$100,000	None
	Over		\$10,001 -		Over	
Mid Cap Growth Fund	\$100,000	None	\$50,000	None	\$100,000	None
	Over					
International Growth Fund	\$100,000	None	None	None	None	None
	Over		\$10,001 -		Over	
Small Cap Growth Fund	\$100,000	None	\$50,000	None	\$100,000	None
	\$10,001 -					
<b>Developing Markets Growth Fund</b>	\$50,000	None	None	None	None	None
	\$50,001 -					
Sit ESG Growth Fund	\$100,000	None	None	None	None	None
Aggregate Dollar Range of Equity	Over		Over	\$1 -	Over	
Securities in all 14 Sit Mutual Funds	\$100,000	None	\$100,000	\$10,000	\$100,000	None

Director who is deemed to be an "interested person" of the Funds as that term is defined by the Investment Company Act of 1940.
 Mr. Sit is considered an "interested person" because he is an officer of Sit Investment Associates, Inc., the Funds' investment adviser.

The table below indicates the amount of securities owned beneficially, or of record, by each independent Director, and his immediate family members, in (i) an investment advisor or principal underwriter of the Fund and (ii) a person (other than a registered investment company) directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by, or under common control with an investment advisor or principal underwriter of the Funds. Information provided is as of December 31, 2023.

	Name of Owners and		Title of	Value of	Percent of
Name of Director	Relationships to Director	Company	Class	Securities	Class
Sidney L. Jones					
Edward M. Giles	Edward M. Giles IRA #2	Sit Pacific Basin Fund, LLC (1)	LLC (2)	\$321,930	3.1%
Bruce C. Lueck					
Donald W. Phillips					
Barry N. Winslow					

- 1) Sit Investment Associates, Inc. is the general partner and a limited partner in the Fund.
- 2) Membership Interest in Limited Partnership.

# **Compensation of Directors**

The following table sets forth the aggregate compensation received by each Director from each Fund and from all 14 of the Sit Mutual Funds for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2024. Pursuant to each Fund's investment management agreement with the Adviser, the Adviser is obligated to pay the Funds' expenses, including fees paid to the Directors. (See discussion under "Investment Adviser and Administrator" below.) The Directors who are not paid employees or officers of the Funds receive a \$32,000 annual retainer, \$4,000 for attendance at Board of Directors meetings, and \$1,000 for attendance at Audit Committee meetings. Directors are also reimbursed for their out-of-pocket expenses incurred while traveling to attend Board and Committee meetings, on Fund business, and to attend mutual fund industry conferences or seminars. The Audit Committee Chairman is paid a \$5,000 chairman fee, and the Lead Independent Director is paid a \$5,000 lead director fee. Audit Committee meetings are held at least twice a year. Mr. Jones serves as the Lead Independent Director and Chair of the Audit Committee and Mr. Giles, Mr. Lueck, Mr. Phillips, and Mr. Winslow are Audit Committee members. Directors who are officers of the Adviser or any of its affiliates and do not receive any such compensation and are not included in the table.

Name of Director	Aggregate Compensation From Each Fund	Pension or Retirement Benefits Accrued as Part of Fund Expenses	Estimated Annual Benefits Upon Retirement	Total Compensation From Fund Complex
Edward M. Giles	\$3,571	None	None	\$50,000
Sidney L. Jones	\$4,286	None	None	\$60,000
Bruce C. Lueck	\$3,571	None	None	\$50,000
Donald W. Phillips	\$3,571	None	None	\$50,000
Barry N. Winslow	\$3,571	None	None	\$50,000

#### **Code of Ethics**

The Funds and the Adviser and principal underwriter have adopted a code of ethics under rule 17j-1 of the Investment Company Act which permits personnel subject to the code to invest in securities, including securities that may be purchased or held by the Funds.

# INVESTMENT ADVISER and ADMINISTRATOR

The Adviser, Sit Investment Associates, Inc., was incorporated in Minnesota on July 14, 1981 and has served as the Funds' investment adviser since the inception of each Fund pursuant to Investment Management Agreements. The Adviser is controlled by Sit family members who are employees, officers and/or directors of the Adviser and the Funds, including: Roger J. Sit, Chairman, Chief Executive Officer, President and Global Chief Investment Officer for the Adviser, and Chairman and President for the Funds; Raymond E. Sit, Vice President – Research and Investment Management for the Adviser; Robert W. Sit, Vice President – Research and Investment Management for the Adviser, and Vice President – Investments for the Funds; Ronald D. Sit, Director, Vice President - Research and Investment Management for the Adviser and Vice President – Investments for the Funds; and Gail V. Sit, shareholder of Adviser.

# **Terms Common to All Funds' Investment Management Agreements**

Each Fund's Investment Management Agreement provides that the Adviser will manage the investment of the Fund's assets, subject to the applicable provisions of the Fund's articles of incorporation, bylaws and current registration statement (including, but not limited to, the investment objective, policies and restrictions delineated in the Fund's current prospectus and Statement of Additional Information), as interpreted from time to time by the Fund's Board of Directors. Under each Agreement, the Adviser has the sole and exclusive responsibility for the management of the Fund's investment portfolio and for making and executing all investment decisions for the Fund. The Adviser is obligated under each Agreement to report to the Fund's Board of Directors regularly at such times and in such detail as the Board may from time to time determine appropriate, in order to permit the Board to determine the adherence of the Adviser to the Fund's investment policies. Each Agreement also provides that the Adviser shall not be liable for any loss suffered by the Fund in connection with the matters to which the Agreement relates, except losses resulting from willful misfeasance, bad faith or gross negligence on the part of the Adviser in the performance of its obligations and duties or by reason of its reckless disregard of its obligations and duties under the Agreement.

Each Agreement provides that the Adviser shall, at its own expense, furnish all office facilities, equipment and personnel necessary to discharge its responsibilities and duties under the Agreement and that the Adviser will arrange, if requested by the Fund, for officers or employees of the Adviser to serve without compensation from the Fund as directors, officers or employees of the Fund if duly elected to such positions by the shareholders or directors of the Fund.

Each Agreement provides that the Adviser will bear all of the Fund's expenses, except for extraordinary expenses (as designated by a majority of the Fund's disinterested directors), fees paid under a distribution plan adopted pursuant to Rule 12b-1 under the Investment Company Act of 1940 for Class S of Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund and ESG Growth Fund, interest, brokerage commissions and other transaction charges relating to the investing activities of the Fund, and acquired fund fees and expenses.

Each Investment Management Agreement provides that it will continue in effect from year to year only as long as such continuance is specifically approved at least annually by the applicable Fund's Board of Directors or shareholders and by a majority of the Board of Directors who are not "interested persons" (as defined in the 1940 Act) of the Adviser or the Fund. Each Agreement is terminable upon 60 days' written notice by the Adviser or the Fund and will terminate automatically in the event of its "assignment" (as defined in the 1940 Act).

#### **Compensation and Allocation of Expenses**

Under each of the Fund's Investment Management Agreement, the Fund is obligated to pay the Adviser a flat monthly fee, which is equal on an annual basis to the following percentages of the average daily net assets of the Funds:

Sit Balanced Fund	0.80%(1)
Sit Dividend Growth Fund	0.70%(1)(2)
Sit Global Dividend Growth Fund	1.00%(1)(2)
Sit Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund	0.90%(1)(2)
Sit ESG Growth Fund	1.00%(1)(2)
Sit Large Cap Growth Fund, Inc.	1.00%
Sit Mid Cap Growth Fund, Inc.	1.25%
Sit International Growth Fund	0.85%(1)
Sit Small Cap Growth Fund	1.50%
Sit Developing Markets Growth Fund	0.95%(1)

- (1) Net of fee waivers. The Adviser has agreed to waive a portion of the Fund's management fee through June 30, 2026 to reduce the Fund's management fee to the percentage indicated. The contractual fees (without waivers) are 1.00% for Sit Balanced Fund and Sit Dividend Growth Fund, 2.00% for Sit Developing Markets Growth Fund, 1.50% for Sit International Growth Fund and 1.25% for Sit Global Dividend Growth Fund, Sit ESG Growth Fund, and Sit Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund.
- (2) Management fee for both Class I Shares and Class S Shares of Fund. The fee does not reflect the additional 0.25% 12b-1 Fee for Class S Shares of the Fund. Total annual management and 12b-1 fees (without waivers) for Class S Shares of Sit Dividend Growth are 1.25% and 1.50% for Sit Global Dividend Growth, Sit Small Cap Dividend Growth, and Sit ESG Growth Fund.

Set forth below are the investment management fees and other expenses paid by each of the Funds during the fiscal years ended June 30, 2024, 2023, and 2022. Fees and expenses of the Funds waived or paid by the Adviser during such fiscal years are also set forth below.

						Global		Developing	Small Cap	
	Large Cap	Mid Cap	Small Cap		Dividend	Dividend	Int'l	Markets	Dividend	ESG
	Growth	Growth	Growth	Balanced	Growth	Growth	Growth	Growth	Growth	Growth
	<u>Fund</u>	<u>Fund</u>	<u>Fund</u>	<u>Fund</u>	<u>Fund</u>	<u>Fund</u>	<b>Fund</b>	<u>Fund</u>	<u>Fund</u>	<u>Fund</u>
<u>2024</u>										
Investment Management Fees	\$1,797,411	\$2,367,507	\$1,617,333	\$553,134	\$2,280,002	\$596,907	\$398,465	\$186,364	\$301,179	\$122,286
12b-1 Fee	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	52,195	10,420	<u>0</u>	<u>0</u>	12,817	11,450
Net Fund Expenses	1,797,411	2,367,507	1,617,333	553,134	2,332,197	607,327	<u>398,465</u>	186,364	313,995	133,736
<u>2023</u>										
Investment Management Fees	\$1,423,951	\$2,186,994	\$1,549,713	\$468,253	\$2,211,828	\$536,086	\$359,663	\$189,184	\$249,980	\$99,114
12b-1 Fee	0	0	0	0	54,225	8,764	0	0	11,836	9,678
Net Fund Expenses	1,423,951	2,186,994	1,549,713	468,253	2,266,053	544,850	359,663	189,184	261,816	108,792
<u>2022</u>										
Investment Management Fees	1,745,140	2,708,300	1,967,728	665,393	2,412,023	580,216	439,671	234,430	276,187	112,174
12b-1 Fee	0	0	0	0	67,465	10,197	0	0	12,934	10,615
Net Fund Expenses	1,745,140	2,708,300	1,967,728	665,393	2,479,488	590,413	439,671	234,430	289,121	122,789

# Re-approval of Investment Management Agreements and Advisory Agreements

At their joint meeting held on October 30, 2023, the Boards of Directors of the Sit Mutual Funds unanimously approved the continuation for another one-year period the Investment Management Agreements entered into by and between Sit Investment Associates, Inc. and Sit Mid Cap Growth Fund, Inc. dated November 1, 1996; Sit Large Cap Growth Fund, Inc. dated November 1, 1996; and Sit Mutual Funds Inc. dated November 1, 1992; (the "Advisory Agreements").

# **DISTRIBUTOR**

Large Cap Growth Fund, Mid Cap Growth Fund, and Sit Mutual Funds, Inc. (on behalf of International Growth Fund, Balanced Fund, Developing Markets Growth Fund, Small Cap Growth Fund, and Class I Shares of Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund), have entered into Underwriting and Distribution Agreements with SIA Securities Corp. ("Securities"), an affiliate of the Adviser, pursuant to which Securities acts as each Fund's principal underwriter. The principal business address of Securities is 3300 IDS Center, 80 South Eighth Street, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402. Securities markets each Fund's shares only to certain institutional investors and all other sales of each Fund's shares are made by each Fund. Securities also distributes Class S shares of the Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund. The Adviser pays all expenses of Securities in connection with such services and Securities is otherwise not entitled to any other compensation under the Underwriting and Distribution Agreement. Each Fund will incur no additional fees in connection with the Underwriting and Distribution Agreement.

Pursuant to the Underwriting and Distribution Agreement, Securities has agreed to act as the principal underwriter for each Fund in the sale and distribution to the public of shares of each Fund, either through dealers or otherwise. Securities has agreed to offer such shares for sale at all times when such shares are available for sale and may lawfully be offered for sale and sold. Securities continually distributes shares of the Funds on a best efforts basis. Securities has no obligation to sell any specific quantity of Fund shares. The Underwriting and Distribution Agreement is renewable from year to year if the Fund's directors approve such agreement. The Fund or Securities can terminate the Underwriting and Distribution Agreement at any time without penalty on 60 days' notice written notice to the other party. The Underwriting and Distribution Agreement terminates automatically upon its assignment. In the Underwriting and Distribution Agreement, Securities agrees to indemnify each Fund against all costs of litigation and other legal proceedings and against any liability incurred by or imposed on the Fund in any way arising out of or in connection with the sale or distribution of each Fund's shares, except to the extent that such liability is the result of information which was obtainable by Securities only from persons affiliated with the Fund but not Securities.

Securities or the Adviser may enter into agreements with various brokerage or other firms pursuant to which such firms provide certain administrative services with respect to customers who are beneficial owners of shares of the Funds. The

Adviser or Securities may compensate such firms for the services provided, which compensation is based on the aggregate assets of customers that are invested in the Funds.

#### 12b-1 Distribution Plan - Class S Shares

Sit Mutual Funds, Inc., on behalf of Class S Shares of Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund (for this section only, the "Funds"), has entered into a distribution plan (the "Distribution Plan") with SIA Securities Corp. ("Securities") pursuant to Rule 12b-1 under the Investment Company Act of 1940. Under the Distribution Plan, the Securities or other qualified recipients are entitled to receive from each of the Funds a distribution fee with respect to Class S shares of the Fund of up to 0.25% of the average daily net assets of the Class S shares. The Distribution Plan provides that Securities may use all or any portion of such distribution fee in connection with the promotion and distribution of the Funds' shares.

The distribution fee is not tied exclusively to actual distribution expenses, and it is payable to Securities regardless of the distribution-related expenses actually incurred; however the payments of this fee is subject to any limitation set forth in applicable regulations of the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority ("FINRA"). Because the distribution fee is not directly tied to expenses, the amount of distribution fees paid by Class S Shares during any year may be more or less than actual expenses incurred pursuant to the Distribution Plan.

Securities may use the distribution fee to pay for services covered by the Distribution Plan, including, but not limited to, advertising, compensation to underwriters, dealers, selling personnel, financial advisers and other financial intermediaries such as retirement plan record keepers and discount brokerage firms engaged in the distribution of the Funds' shares or assisting investors before and after the investment in the Funds' shares, the printing and mailing of prospectuses, statements of additional information and reports to other than current Fund shareholders, the printing and mailing of sales literature pertaining to the Funds, and obtaining whatever information, analyses and reports with respect to marketing and promotional activities that the Adviser may, from time to time, deem advisable.

The Distribution Plan provides that it will continue from year to year upon approval by the majority vote of the Board of Directors, including a majority of the directors who are "interested persons" of the Funds as defined in the 1940 Act and who have no direct or indirect financial interest in the operations of the Distribution Plan or in any agreement regarding the distribution of the Funds. The Distribution Plan and any related agreements may not be amended to materially increase the amount spent for distribution expenses without approval of shareholders holding a majority of the outstanding Fund shares. All material amendments to the Distribution Plan or any related agreements must be approved by a vote of the majority of the Board of Directors who are not "interested persons", cast in person at a meeting called for the purpose of voting on any such amendment.

The Distribution Plan requires that Securities (or other party on behalf of Securities), provide to the Board of Directors, at least quarterly, a written report of all amounts expended pursuant to the Distribution Plan. This report shall include the identity of each recipient and the purpose for which the amounts were expended and such other information as the Board of Directors may reasonably request.

As noted above, the distribution fee may be used to pay financial intermediaries, plan administrators and other service providers for any activity that is principally intended to result in the sale of Class S Shares. The payments made by the Funds to these financial intermediaries are based primarily on the dollar amount of assets invested in the Funds through the financial intermediaries. These financial intermediaries may pay a portion of the payments that they receive from the Funds to their investment professionals. In addition, Class S Shares may participate in various "fund supermarkets" in which a mutual fund supermarket sponsor (usually a broker-dealer) offers many mutual funds to the sponsor's customers without charging the customers a sales charge. In connection with its participation in such platforms, Securities may use all or a portion of the distribution fee to pay one or more supermarket sponsors a fee for distributing the Class S Shares.

Pursuant to the Distribution Plan, during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2024, the Class S shares of each Fund accrued the following fees:

<u>Fund</u>	<b>12b-1 Fees</b>
Dividend Growth Fund	\$52,195
Global Dividend Growth Fund	\$10,420
Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund	\$12,817
Sit ESG Growth Fund	\$11,450

#### **BROKERAGE**

Transactions on a stock exchange in equity securities will be executed primarily through brokers that will receive a commission paid by the applicable Fund. Fixed income securities, as well as equity securities traded in the over-the-counter market, are generally traded on a "net" basis with dealers acting as principals for their own accounts without a stated commission, although the price of the security usually includes a profit to the dealer. In underwritten fixed income and equity offerings, securities are purchased at a fixed price that includes an amount of compensation to the underwriter, generally referred to as the underwriter's selling concession or discount. Certain of these securities may also be purchased directly from the issuer, in which case neither commissions nor discounts are paid.

The Adviser selects and, where applicable, negotiates commissions with the broker-dealers who execute the transactions for one or more of the Funds. The primary criterion for the selection of a broker-dealer is the ability of the broker-dealer, in the opinion of the Adviser, to secure prompt execution of the transactions on favorable terms, including the best price of the security, the reasonableness of the commission and considering the state of the market at the time. When consistent with these objectives, business may be placed with broker-dealers who furnish investment research or services to the Adviser. Such research or services include advice, both directly and in writing, as to the value of securities, the advisability of investing in, purchasing or selling securities, and the availability of securities, or purchasers or sellers of securities. Such services also may include analyses and reports concerning investment issues, industries, securities, economic factors and trends, and portfolio strategy. Some services may require the use of hardware provided by the information provider. This allows the Adviser to supplement its own investment research activities and enables the Adviser to obtain the views and information of individuals and research staffs of many different securities firms prior to making investment decisions for the Funds. To the extent portfolio transactions are effected with broker-dealers who furnish research services to the Adviser, the Adviser receives a benefit, not capable of valuation in dollar amounts, without providing any direct monetary benefit to the applicable Funds from these transactions. The Adviser believes that most research services they receive generally benefit several or all of the investment companies and private accounts which they manage, as opposed to solely benefiting one specific managed fund or account. Normally, research services obtained through managed funds or accounts investing in common stocks would primarily benefit the managed funds or accounts which invest in common stock; similarly, services obtained from transactions in fixed income securities would normally be of greater benefit to the managed funds or accounts which invest in debt securities.

The Adviser maintains an informal list of broker-dealers, which is used from time to time as a general guide in the placement of Fund business, in order to encourage certain broker-dealers to provide the Adviser with research services which the Adviser anticipates will be useful to it in managing the Funds. Because the list is merely a general guide, which is to be used only after the primary criterion for the selection of broker-dealers (discussed above) has been met, substantial deviations from the list are permissible and may be expected to occur. The Adviser will authorize a Fund to pay an amount of commission for effecting a securities transaction in excess of the amount of commission another broker-dealer would have charged only if the Adviser determines in good faith that such amount of commission is reasonable in relation to the value of the brokerage and research services provided by such broker-dealer, viewed in terms of either that particular transaction or the Adviser's overall responsibilities with respect to the accounts as to which it exercises investment discretion. Generally, the Funds pay commissions higher than the lowest commission rates available. Some investment companies enter into arrangements under which a broker-dealer agrees to pay the cost of certain products or services (not including research services) in exchange for fund brokerage ("brokerage/services arrangements"). Under a typical brokerage/service arrangement, a broker agrees to pay a fund's custodian fees or transfer agent fees and, in exchange, the fund agrees to direct a minimum amount of brokerage to the broker. The Adviser does not intend to enter into such brokerage/service arrangements on behalf of the Funds. Some investment companies enter into arrangements that provide for specified or reasonably ascertainable fee reductions in exchange for the use of fund assets ("expense offset arrangements"). Under such expense offset agreements, expenses are reduced by foregoing income rather than by recharacterizing them as capital items. For example, a fund may have a "compensating balance" agreement with its custodian under which the custodian reduces its fee if the fund maintains cash or deposits with the custodian in non-interest bearing accounts. The Adviser does not intend to enter into expense offset agreements involving assets of the Funds.

Most domestic (U.S.) securities trades will be executed through U.S. brokerage firms and commercial banks. Most foreign equity securities will be obtained in over-the-counter markets or stock exchanges located in the countries in which the respective principal offices of the issuers of the various securities are located, if that is the best available market. The fixed commissions paid in connection with most such foreign stock transactions generally are higher than negotiated commissions

on United States transactions. There generally is less government supervision and regulation of foreign stock exchanges and brokers than in the United States. Foreign security settlements may in some instances be subject to delays and related administrative uncertainties.

Foreign equity securities may be held in the form of American Depository Receipts ("ADRs"), European Depository Receipts ("EDRs"), or securities convertible into foreign equity securities. ADRs or EDRs may be listed on stock exchanges, or traded in the over-the-counter markets in the United States or Europe, as the case may be. ADRs, like other securities traded in the United States, will be subject to negotiated commission rates. The foreign and domestic debt securities and money market instruments in which International Growth Fund and Developing Markets Growth Fund may invest are generally traded in the over-the-counter markets.

Fund management does not currently anticipate that the Funds will effect brokerage transactions in their portfolio securities with any broker-dealer affiliated directly or indirectly with the Funds or the Adviser.

The Adviser has entered into arrangements with certain unaffiliated registered broker-dealers that provide the Adviser with a wide variety of economic, performance, and investment research information from (but not limited to) Fitch Ratings, Standard & Poor's, Bloomberg, L.P., TradWeb Service, Factset Research Systems, Vertical Research Partners, and Intex Solutions, Inc. All transactions placed are subject to the above criteria.

Investment decisions for each Fund are made independently of those for other clients of the Adviser, including the other Funds. When the Funds or clients simultaneously engage in the purchase or sale of the same securities, the price of the transactions is averaged and the amount allocated in accordance with a formula deemed equitable to each Fund and client. In some cases, this system may adversely affect the price paid or received by the Fund or the size of the position obtainable. Total brokerage commissions paid by the Funds for the three most recent fiscal years, as well as commissions paid to firms that supplied the Funds and Adviser with statistical and research services, are set forth below.

		Amount paid to	Amount paid
	Total	firms for soft	to firms for
	brokerage	dollar &	trade, principal
Fund	commission	<u>research</u>	& other
Twelve months through 6/30/24:			
Balanced	\$6,068	\$6,046	\$21
Dividend Growth	69,612	68,324	1,289
Global Dividend Growth	4,718	4,700	18
Large Cap Growth	8,581	8,037	544
Mid Cap Growth	13,577	13,028	550
International Growth	4,017	3,985	19
Small Cap Growth	26,584	25,017	1,628
Developing Markets Growth	2,008	2,002	7
Small Cap Dividend Growth	6,362	6,201	160
ESG Growth	577	577	0
Twelve months through 6/30/23:			
Balanced	\$4,929	\$4,873	\$57
Dividend Growth	84,543	40,803	2,060
Global Dividend Growth	5,795	5,739	56
Large Cap Growth	3,819	3,776	43
Mid Cap Growth	12,401	11,301	1,101
International Growth	4,282	4,282	0
Small Cap Growth	18,067	16,020	2,047
Developing Markets Growth	232	232	0
Small Cap Dividend Growth	3,062	2,765	299
ESG Growth	832	818	715

<u>Fund</u>	Total brokerage commission	Amount paid to firms for soft dollar & research	Amount paid to firms for trade, principal & other
Twelve months through 6/30/22:			
Balanced	\$7,026	\$7,005	\$22
Dividend Growth	86,860	85,146	1,714
Global Dividend Growth	1,935	1,869	67
Large Cap Growth	9,783	9,572	211
Mid Cap Growth	21,939	20,989	949
International Growth	4,707	4,635	73
Small Cap Growth	30,448	29,666	783
Developing Markets Growth	1,975	1,975	0
Small Cap Dividend Growth	4,732	4,643	89
ESG Growth	894	894	0

#### **PROXY VOTING**

The corporate issuer of each Fund, on behalf of the Funds, has delegated the voting of portfolio securities to the Adviser. The Adviser has adopted proxy voting policies and procedures (the "Proxy Voting Policy") for the voting of proxies on behalf of client accounts for which the Adviser has voting discretion, including the Funds. Under the Proxy Voting Policy, shares are to be voted in the best interests of the Funds. Each Funds' proxy voting record for the most recent twelve-month period ending June 30 is available without charge, upon request by calling the Funds at 1-800-332-5580, and is also available on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

A Proxy Committee comprised of senior management is responsible for the development and implementation of the Proxy Voting Policy and oversees and manages the day-to-day operations of the Adviser's Proxy Voting Policies.

Generally, the Adviser exercises proxy voting discretion on proxy proposals in accordance with guidelines (the "Proxy Guidelines") set forth in the Proxy Voting Policy. The Proxy Guidelines address issues which are frequently included in proxy proposals. Such issues include, for example, auditor ratification, election of directors, requirements for independent chair or separate chairman and CEO roles, proxy contests, anti-takeover provisions (e.g., poison pill), corporate governance provisions, capital structure revisions, director compensation, equity compensation plans, repricing or exchange of option grants, employee stock purchase plans, environmental, social and corporate governance (ESG) related matters. Proxy proposals which contain novel issues, include unique circumstances, or otherwise are not addressed in the Proxy Guidelines are reviewed by the Proxy Committee or it's designates(s). The Proxy Committee or its designee(s) review each non-routine issue and determine the Adviser's vote. The Proxy Committee considers the facts and circumstances of a proposal and retains the flexibility to exercise its discretion and apply the Proxy Guidelines in the best interests of the Fund.

The Adviser has retained an independent third party (the "Service Firm") to provide the Adviser with proxy analysis, vote execution, record keeping, and reporting services.

It is possible, but unlikely, that the Adviser may be subject to conflicts of interest in the voting of proxies due to business or personal relationships with persons having an interest in the outcome of certain votes. For example, the Adviser may provide investment management services to accounts owned or controlled by companies whose management is soliciting proxies, or the Adviser may have business or personal relationships with other proponents of proxy proposals, participants in proxy contests, corporate directors or candidates for directorships. The Proxy Committee shall take steps to ensure a decision to vote the proxy was based on the Fund's best interest and was not the product of the material conflict. To resolve a material conflict of interest, the Proxy Committee may (but is not limited to) base its vote on pre-determined guidelines or polices which requires little discretion of Adviser's personnel; disclose the conflict to the Fund's board of directors and obtain their consent prior to voting; or base its vote on the analysis and recommendation of an independent third party.

The Funds' proxy voting record is available without charge on the Funds' website at www.sitfunds.com, by emailing the Funds at <a href="mailto:info@sitinvest.com">info@sitinvest.com</a>, by calling the Funds at 800-332-5580, or by visiting the SEC's website at www.sec.gov no later than August 31st for the prior 12-month period ended June 30.

#### DISCLOSURE OF PORTFOLIO HOLDINGS

The Funds' Boards of Directors have adopted procedures and policies regarding the disclosure of portfolio holdings in order to assist the Funds in preventing the misuse of material nonpublic information and to ensure that shareholders and other interested parties continue to receive portfolio information on a uniform basis. The Chief Compliance Officer oversees application of the policies and provides the Boards with periodic reports regarding the Funds' compliance with the policies.

Complete portfolio holdings are included in the Funds' Forms N-CSR and N-CSRS filings with the SEC and are available on the Funds' website. The Funds file their complete portfolio holdings with the SEC within 60 days after the end of their first and third quarters on Form N-PORT. The Funds' Forms N-CSR, N-CSRS and Forms N-PORT filings are available free on the EDGAR Database on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

A complete portfolio holdings report as of the end of each calendar quarter is available to all shareholders, prospective shareholders, intermediaries that distribute the Funds' shares, third-party service providers, rating and ranking organizations and affiliated persons of the Funds. A copy of the report may be obtained by visiting the Funds' website or by contacting an Investor Service Representative of the Funds.

The Funds' Chairman and the Global Chief Investment Officer of Sit Investment Associates, Inc. ("SIA") (the Funds' investment adviser) may authorize disclosure of portfolio holdings at a time or times other than the calendar quarter end provided that (a) the chief investment officer determines that the disclosure of the portfolio information is for a legitimate business reason and in the best interest of the Funds; (b) the recipients are subject to a duty of confidentiality (and non-use) if appropriate; and (c) the Funds provide a report of the disclosure to the Boards of Directors at the Boards' next regularly scheduled meetings. The prohibition against the disclosure of non-public portfolio holdings information to an unaffiliated third party does not apply to information sharing with the Funds' service providers, which as of the date of this Statement of Additional Information are the Adviser, the Funds' auditor, counsel, accountant, transfer agent, custodian, and proxy voting service provider, who require access to such information in order to fulfill their contractual duties to the Funds.

Information regarding the Funds' aggregate portfolio characteristics may be disclosed at any time. Disclosure of the ownership of a particular portfolio holding may be made at any time provided the security has been included in a Fund's quarterly portfolio holdings report.

The Funds, SIA or any affiliate may not receive compensation or other consideration in connection with the disclosure of information about portfolio securities.

#### CONTROL PERSONS AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS OF SECURITIES

The persons listed below owned of record or beneficially 5% or more of each Fund's outstanding shares as of October 1, 2024. Any shareholder that owns 25% or more of the outstanding shares of a Fund or class may be presumed to "control" (as that term is defined in the 1940 Act) the Fund or class. Shareholders controlling a portfolio or class could have the ability to vote a majority of the shares of the Fund or class on any matter requiring approval of the shareholders of the Fund or class.

Person	Record Only	Beneficially Only	Record & Beneficially
BALANCED FUND	<del></del> -		-
Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts)			13.3%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			
Charles Schwab & Co., Inc., Special Custody Acct FBO Cust.	18.5%		
101 Montgomery Street, San Francisco, CA			
National Financial Services Corp., FBO Cust.,	14.7%		
Church Street Station, P.O. Box 3908, New York, NY			

<u>Person</u>	Record Only	Beneficially Only	Record & Beneficially
DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND – Class S Shares Charles Schwab & Co., Inc., Special Custody Acct FBO Cust.	36.5%		
101 Montgomery Street, San Francisco, CA National Financial Services Corp., FBO Cust., Church Street Station, P.O. Box 3908, New York, NY	29.1%		
<u>DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND</u> – Class I Shares UBATCO & Co., FBO College Savings Group	13.1%		
P.O. Box 82535, Lincoln, NE JP Morgan Securities LLC Omnibus Acct FBO Customers,	13.7%		
4 Chase Metrotech Center, Brooklyn, NY National Financial Services Corp., FBO Cust., Church Street Station, P.O. Box 3908, New York, NY	11.0%		
GLOBAL DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND – Class S Shares Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts) 3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			67.2%
Charles Schwab & Co., Inc., Special Custody Acct FBO Cust. 101 Montgomery Street, San Francisco, CA	7.5%		
GLOBAL DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND – Class I Shares Patricia J. Marinovich Rev. Trust U/A dtd 6/4/13			9.8%
5516 Merritt Circle, Edina, MN Marvin Borman Family Trust			5.3%
Sit Investment Associates Foundation 3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			11.2%
Kaplan, Strangis and Kaplan P.A. Profit Sharing Trust 5500 Wells Fargo Center, 90 S. 7 <sup>th</sup> Street, Minneapolis, MN			5.7%
LARGE CAP GROWTH FUND Charles Schwab & Co., Inc., Special Custody Acct FBO Cust 101 Montgomery Street, San Francisco, CA	27.6%		
Sit Investment Associates Foundation 3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			7.6%
Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts) 3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			5.8%
MID CAP GROWTH FUND Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts)			13.3%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN Gail V. Sit Revocable Trust			7.6%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN Sit Investment Associates Foundation			5.4%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN Charles Schwab & Co., Inc., Special Custody Acct FBO Cust 101 Montgomery Street, San Francisco, CA	5.6%		
INTERNATIONAL GROWTH FUND Gail V. Sit Revocable Trust			9.2 %
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts)			15.1%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN Sit Investment Associates Foundation			7.8%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN Alerus Financial FBO Sit Investment Associates, Inc. 401(k) P.O. Box 64535, St. Paul, MN	6.8%		

<u>Person</u>	Record Only	Beneficially Only	Record & Beneficially
SMALL CAP GROWTH FUND Gail V. Sit Revocable Trust			7.7%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			7.770
Sit Investment Associates Foundation			16.6%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			10.070
Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts)			5.3%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			
DEVELOPING MARKETS GROWTH FUND			
Alerus Financial FBO Sit Investment Associates, Inc. 401(k) P.O. Box 64535, St. Paul, MN	17.6%		
Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts)			8.2%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			0.270
Sit Investment Associates Foundation			9.3%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			<i>&gt;.</i> 2,0
Thomas & Lynn Noll JTWROS			12.0%
115 Clay Cliffe Dr., Tonka Bay, MN			
Eugene C. & Gail V. Sit Foundation			5.6%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			
SMALL CAP DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND - Class S Shares			
Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts)			70.8%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			70.070
3300 125 Conter, Minimoupons, Mir			
SMALL CAP DIVIDEND GROWTH FUND – Class I Shares			
Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts)			17.2%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			
Alerus Financial FBO Sit Investment Associates, Inc. 401(k)	6.8%		
P.O. Box 64535, St. Paul, MN			
Capinco C/O US Bank NA	7.4%		
P.O. Box 1787, Milwaukee, WI			
National Financial Services LLC, FBO Customers	10.1%		
499 Washington Blvd, Jersey City, NJ	22.20/		
Gail V. Sit 2007 Irrevocable Trust	23.3%		
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			
ESG GROWTH FUND - Class S Shares			
Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts)			87.9.%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			
ESG GROWTH FUND – Class I Shares			
Sit Investment Associates, Inc. (various accounts)			76.2%
3300 IDS Center, Minneapolis, MN			
<u>*</u>			

As of October 1, 2024, the officers and directors of the Sit Funds, as a group, owned less than 1% of the shares of the Balanced Fund, Dividend Growth Fund (Class I), Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund (Class I and S), and ESG Growth Fund (Class I and S) and the following percentage of shares of the other Funds:

Mid Cap Growth	10.16%	Global Dividend Growth - Class I	1.71%
Small Cap Growth	13.83%	Global Dividend Growth - Class S	12.68%
International Growth	10.47%	Large Cap Growth	2.93%
Dividend Growth - Class I	1 49%	Developing Markets Growth	9 46%

The following summarizes certain additional tax considerations generally affecting the Funds and their shareholders that are not described in the Prospectus. No attempt is made to present a detailed explanation of the tax treatment of the Funds or their shareholders, and the discussions here and in the Prospectus are not intended as a substitute for careful tax planning. This discussion relates only to shareholders who are U.S. citizens or residents. There may be other tax considerations applicable to particular shareholders. Potential investors should consult their tax advisor with specific reference to their own tax situations.

The discussions of the federal tax consequences in the Prospectus and this Statement of Additional Information are based on the Code and the laws and regulations issued thereunder as in effect as of the date of this Statement of Additional Information. Future legislative or administrative changes or court decisions may significantly change the statements included herein, and any such changes or decisions may have a retroactive effect with respect to the transactions contemplated herein.

Each Fund has elected to be treated and intends to qualify for each taxable year as a regulated investment company (a "RIC") under Subchapter M of Subtitle A, Chapter 1, of the Code. To qualify as such, a Fund must satisfy certain requirements relating to the sources of its income, diversification of its assets and distribution of its income to shareholders. As a RIC, a Fund will not be subject to federal income or excise tax on its net investment income and net realized capital gains that are distributed to its shareholders each year in accordance with certain timing requirements under the Code.

There are certain tax requirements that each Fund must comply with in order to avoid federal taxation. In their efforts to adhere to these requirements, the Funds may have to limit their investment activities in some types of instruments. Qualification as a regulated investment company under the Code generally requires, among other things, that (1) a Fund derive at least 90% of its gross income (including tax-exempt interest) for each taxable year from dividends, interest, payments with respect to certain securities loans and gains from the sale or other disposition of stocks or securities, or foreign currencies or other income (including but not limited to gains from options, futures and forward contracts) derived with respect to the Fund's business of investing in stocks, securities or currencies and net income from qualified publicly traded partnerships; and (2) a Fund diversify its holdings so that, at the close of each quarter of each taxable year of the Fund, (a) at least 50% of the market value of the Fund's total (gross) assets is comprised of cash, cash items, U.S. Government Securities, securities of other RICs and other securities limited in respect of any one issuer to an amount not greater in value than 5% of the value of the Fund's total assets and to not more than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of such issuer, and (b) not more than 25% of the value of the Fund's total (gross) assets is invested in the (i) securities of any one issuer (other than U.S. Government Securities and securities of other RICs), (ii) securities (other than the securities of other RICs) of two or more issuers controlled by the Fund and engaged in the same, similar or related trades or businesses, or certain publicly traded partnerships, or (iii) the securities of one or more qualified publicly traded partnerships.

A 4% nondeductible excise tax is imposed on regulated investment companies that fail to distribute with respect to each calendar year at least 98% of their ordinary taxable income for the calendar year and 98.2% of their capital gain net income (excess of capital gains over capital losses) for the one-year period ending October 31 of such calendar year and 100% of any such amounts that were not distributed in the prior year. Each Fund intends to make sufficient distributions or deemed distributions of its ordinary taxable income and any capital gain net income prior to the end of each calendar year to avoid liability for this excise tax.

As a RIC, a Fund will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the portion of its income and capital gains that it distributes to its shareholders in any taxable year for which it distributes, in compliance with the Code's timing and other requirements, at least 90% of its investment company taxable income (net investment income and the excess of net short-term capital gain over net long-term capital loss) and at least 90% of its net tax-exempt interest, if any. The Funds intend to make sufficient distributions or deemed distributions each year to avoid liability for corporate income tax. If a Fund were to fail to make sufficient distributions, it could be liable for corporate income tax and for excise tax in respect of the shortfall or, if the shortfall is large enough, such Fund could be disqualified as a regulated investment company. The Funds intend to make distributions sufficient to meet these requirements.

If for any taxable year a Fund does not qualify as a RIC, it will be taxed on all of its investment company taxable income and net capital gain at corporate rates, its net tax-exempt interest (if any) may be subject to the alternative minimum tax, and its distributions to shareholders will be taxable as ordinary dividends to the extent of the Fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits.

For federal income tax purposes, each Fund is generally permitted to carry forward a net capital loss incurred in any taxable year to offset its own capital gains, if any. These amounts are available to be carried forward indefinitely to offset future capital gains to the extent permitted by the Code and applicable tax regulations, and retain their tax character as either short-term or long-term until used by the Fund.

The net capital loss carryovers and the late year losses deferred as of June 30, 2024, were as follows:

	Unlimited Period of Net Capital Loss Carryover		Late Year	
			Losses Deferred	
	Short-Term	Long-Term	Ordinary	Capital
Balanced				
Dividend Growth				
Global Dividend Growth				
ESG Growth		\$80,654		
Large Cap Growth			\$40,081	
Mid Cap Growth			\$261,944	
Small Cap Growth			284,378	
Small Cap Dividend Growth	\$23,016			
International Growth				
Developing Markets Growth				

The tax principles applicable to transactions in financial instruments and futures contracts and options that may be engaged in by a Fund, transactions engaged in by the Fund which involve foreign currency, and investments in passive foreign investment companies ("PFICs"), are complex and, in some cases, uncertain. Such transactions and investments may cause a Fund to recognize taxable income prior to the receipt of cash, thereby requiring the Fund to liquidate other positions, or to borrow money, so as to make sufficient distributions to shareholders to avoid corporate-level tax. Moreover, some or all of the taxable income recognized may be ordinary income or short-term capital gain, so that the distributions may be taxable to shareholders as ordinary income. The Developing Markets Growth Fund, International Growth Fund, and Global Dividend Growth Fund may purchase the securities of PFICs. Currently, such funds are the only or primary means by which the Funds may invest in Hungary and India.

The Developing Markets Growth Fund, the International Growth Fund, or the Global Dividend Growth Fund may be subject to foreign withholding or other foreign taxes on income or gain from certain foreign securities. If more than 50% of the value of the total assets of a Fund consists of stocks and securities (including debt securities) of foreign corporations at the close of a taxable year, the Fund may elect, for federal income tax purposes, to treat certain foreign taxes paid by it, including generally any withholding and other foreign income taxes, as paid by its shareholders. If a Fund makes this election, the amount of those foreign taxes paid by the Fund will be included in its shareholders' income pro rata (in addition to taxable distributions actually received by them), and each such shareholder will be entitled either (1) to credit that proportionate amount of taxes against U.S. federal income tax liability as a foreign tax credit or (2) to take that amount as an itemized deduction. If a Fund is not eligible or chooses not to make this election, the Fund will be entitled to deduct any such foreign taxes in computing the amounts it is required to distribute.

Dividends paid by Developing Markets Growth Fund, International Growth Fund and Global Dividend Growth Fund will not be eligible for the 70% deduction for dividends received by corporations if, as expected, none of their income consists of dividends paid by U.S. corporations.

The foregoing relates only to federal income taxation and is a general summary of the federal tax law in effect as of the date of this Statement of Additional Information.

#### FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The financial statements of the Funds are incorporated into this Statement of Additional Information by reference to the Funds' annual financial statements for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2024, as filed with the SEC on Form N-CSR. Click here to view the Funds' Form N-CSR filing and scroll to Item 7 to view the Financial Statements.

#### OTHER INFORMATION

# Custodian; Transfer Agent; Counsel; Accountants

The Bank of New York Mellon, 111 Sanders Creek Parkway, Syracuse, NY 13057, acts as custodian of the Funds' assets and portfolio securities; BNY Mellon Investment Servicing (US) Inc., P.O. Box 534459, Pittsburgh, PA 15253-4459, is the Transfer Agent for the Funds; Faegre Drinker Biddle & Reath LLP, One Logan Square, Ste. 2000, Philadelphia, PA 19103, is the General Counsel for the Funds; and KPMG LLP, 350 N. 5<sup>th</sup> Street, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55401, acts as the Funds' independent registered public accounting firm.

#### LIMITATION OF DIRECTOR LIABILITY

Under Minnesota law, each director of the Funds owes certain fiduciary duties to the Funds and to their shareholders. Minnesota law provides that a director "shall discharge the duties of the position of director in good faith, in a manner the director reasonably believes to be in the best interest of the corporation, and with the care an ordinarily prudent person in a like position would exercise under similar circumstances." Fiduciary duties of a director of a Minnesota corporation include, therefore, both a duty of "loyalty" (to act in good faith and act in a manner reasonably believed to be in the best interests of the corporation) and a duty of "care" (to act with the care an ordinarily prudent person in a like position would exercise under similar circumstances). Minnesota law authorizes corporations to eliminate or limit the personal liability of a director to the corporation or its shareholders for monetary damages for breach of the fiduciary duty of "care". Minnesota law does not, however, permit a corporation to eliminate or limit the liability of a director (i) for any breach of the directors' duty of "loyalty" to the corporation or its shareholders, (ii) for acts or omissions not in good faith or that involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (iii) for authorizing a dividend, stock repurchase or redemption or other distribution in violation of Minnesota law or for violation of certain provisions of Minnesota securities laws or (iv) for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. The Articles of Incorporation of the Company limit the liability of directors to the fullest extent permitted by Minnesota statutes, except to the extent that such liability cannot be limited as provided in the Investment Company Act of 1940 (which prohibits any provisions which purport to limit the liability of directors arising from such directors' willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence or reckless disregard of the duties involved in the conduct of their role as directors).

Minnesota law does not eliminate the duty of "care" imposed upon a director. It only authorizes a corporation to eliminate monetary liability for violations of that duty. Minnesota law, further, does not permit elimination or limitation of liability of "officers" to the corporation for breach of their duties as officers (including the liability of directors who serve as officers for breach of their duties as officers). Minnesota law does not permit elimination or limitation of the availability of equitable relief, such as injunctive or recessionary relief. Further, Minnesota law does not permit elimination or limitation of a director's liability under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and it is uncertain whether and to what extent the elimination of monetary liability would extend to violations of duties imposed on directors by the Investment Company Act of 1940 and the rules and regulations adopted under such Act.

### CAPITALIZATION AND VOTING RIGHTS

Each of the Funds or the corporate issuer of their shares is organized as a Minnesota corporation. Each of the Funds or its corporate issuer currently offers one class of shares — common shares, except the Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund which each offers its shares in two classes (Class I and Class S). Class S Shares of the Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund are subject to a 12b-1 distribution fee. The Large Cap Growth Fund and the Mid Cap Growth Fund each have one series of common shares consisting of ten billion shares with a par value of one-tenth of one cent per share. Sit Mutual Funds, Inc. is the corporate issuer of the International Growth Fund, Balanced Fund, Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, ESG Growth Fund, Developing Markets Growth Fund, and Small Cap Growth Fund. Sit Mutual Funds, Inc. has one trillion shares of common stock authorized with a par value of one tenth of one cent per share. Ten billion of these shares have been designated by the Board of Directors for

each of six series: Series A Common Shares represent shares of International Growth Fund; Series B Common Shares represent shares of Balanced Fund; Series C Common Shares represent shares of Developing Markets Growth Fund; Series D Common Shares represent shares of Small Cap Growth Fund; Series G Common Shares represent shares of Dividend Growth Fund; Series H Common Shares represent shares of Global Dividend Growth Fund; Series I Common Shares represent shares of Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund; and Series J Common Shares represent shares of ESG Growth Fund. The Board of Directors of Sit Mutual Funds, Inc. is empowered to issue other series of common stock without shareholder approval.

The shares of each Fund are nonassessable, can be redeemed or transferred and have no preemptive or conversion rights. All shares have equal, noncumulative voting rights; that means that the holders of more than 50% of the shares voting for the election of Directors can elect all of the Directors if they choose to do so. A shareholder is entitled to one vote for each full share (and a fractional vote for each fractional share) then registered in his/her name on the books of each Fund. The shares of each Fund are of equal value and each share is entitled to a pro rata portion of the income dividends and any capital gain distributions.

If a Fund has more than one class of shares (currently, the Dividend Growth Fund, Global Dividend Growth Fund, Small Cap Dividend Growth Fund, and ESG Growth Fund only), shareholders of each class are entitled to one vote for each share held on the record date for any action requiring a vote by the shareholders. Shareholders of such a Fund will vote in the aggregate and not by class except (i) as otherwise expressly required by law or when the Board of Directors of a Fund determines that the matter to be voted on affects only the interests of the shareholders of a particular class, and (ii) with respect to matters related to any shareholder servicing plan or distribution plan adopted by the Board of Directors of a Fund with respect to such class.

The Funds are not required under Minnesota law to hold annual or periodically scheduled meetings of shareholders. Minnesota corporation law provides for the Board of Directors to convene shareholder meetings when it deems appropriate. If a regular meeting of shareholders has not been held during the immediately preceding fifteen months, Minnesota law allows a shareholder or shareholders holding three percent or more of the voting shares of the Funds to demand a regular meeting of shareholders by written notice of demand given to the chief executive officer or the chief financial officer of the Funds. Ninety days after receipt of the demand, a regular meeting of shareholders must be held at the expense of the Funds. Additionally, the Investment Company Act of 1940 Act requires shareholder votes for all amendments to fundamental investment policies and restrictions and for all investment advisory contracts and amendments thereto.

#### **APPENDIX A**

#### DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES RATINGS

#### **Short-Term Credit Ratings**

An *S&P Global Ratings* short-term issue credit rating is generally assigned to those obligations considered short-term in the relevant market. The following summarizes the rating categories used by S&P Global Ratings for short-term issues:

- "A-1" A short-term obligation rated "A-1" is rated in the highest category by S&P Global Ratings. The obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation is strong. Within this category, certain obligations are designated with a plus sign (+). This indicates that the obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitment on these obligations is extremely strong.
- "A-2" A short-term obligation rated "A-2" is somewhat more susceptible to the adverse effects of changes in circumstances and economic conditions than obligations in higher rating categories. However, the obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation is satisfactory.
- "A-3" A short-term obligation rated "A-3" exhibits adequate protection parameters. However, adverse economic conditions or changing circumstances are more likely to weaken an obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.
- "B" A short-term obligation rated "B" is regarded as vulnerable and has significant speculative characteristics. The obligor currently has the capacity to meet its financial commitments; however, it faces major ongoing uncertainties that could lead to the obligor's inadequate capacity to meet its financial commitments.
- "C" A short-term obligation rated "C" is currently vulnerable to nonpayment and is dependent upon favorable business, financial, and economic conditions for the obligor to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.
- "D" A short-term obligation rated "D" is in default or in breach of an imputed promise. For non-hybrid capital instruments, the "D" rating category is used when payments on an obligation are not made on the date due, unless S&P Global Ratings believes that such payments will be made within any stated grace period. However, any stated grace period longer than five business days will be treated as five business days. The "D" rating also will be used upon the filing of a bankruptcy petition or the taking of a similar action and where default on an obligation is a virtual certainty, for example due to automatic stay provisions. A rating on an obligation is lowered to "D" if it is subject to a distressed debt restructuring.

Local Currency and Foreign Currency Ratings – S&P Global Ratings' issuer credit ratings make a distinction between foreign currency ratings and local currency ratings. A foreign currency rating on an issuer can differ from the local currency rating on it when the obligor has a different capacity to meet its obligations denominated in its local currency, versus obligations denominated in a foreign currency.

"NR" – This indicates that a rating has not been assigned or is no longer assigned.

*Moody's Investors Service ("Moody's")* short-term ratings are forward-looking opinions of the relative credit risks of financial obligations with an original maturity of thirteen months or less and reflect both on the likelihood of a default or impairment on contractual financial obligations and the expected financial loss suffered in the event of default or impairment.

Moody's employs the following designations to indicate the relative repayment ability of rated issuers:

- "P-1" Issuers (or supporting institutions) rated Prime-1 reflect a superior ability to repay short-term obligations.
- "P-2" Issuers (or supporting institutions) rated Prime-2 reflect a strong ability to repay short-term obligations.
- "P-3" Issuers (or supporting institutions) rated Prime-3 reflect an acceptable ability to repay short-term obligations.
- "NP" Issuers (or supporting institutions) rated Not Prime do not fall within any of the Prime rating categories.
- "NR" Is assigned to an unrated issuer, obligation and/or program.

- Fitch, Inc. / Fitch Ratings Ltd. ("Fitch") short-term issuer or obligation rating is based in all cases on the short-term vulnerability to default of the rated entity and relates to the capacity to meet financial obligations in accordance with the documentation governing the relevant obligation. Short-term deposit ratings may be adjusted for loss severity. Short-term ratings are assigned to obligations whose initial maturity is viewed as "short-term" based on market convention. Typically, this means up to 13 months for corporate, sovereign, and structured obligations and up to 36 months for obligations in U.S. public finance markets. The following summarizes the rating categories used by Fitch for short-term obligations:
- "F1" Securities possess the highest short-term credit quality. This designation indicates the strongest intrinsic capacity for timely payment of financial commitments; may have an added "+" to denote any exceptionally strong credit feature.
- "F2" Securities possess good short-term credit quality. This designation indicates good intrinsic capacity for timely payment of financial commitments.
- "F3" Securities possess fair short-term credit quality. This designation indicates that the intrinsic capacity for timely payment of financial commitments is adequate.
- "B" Securities possess speculative short-term credit quality. This designation indicates minimal capacity for timely payment of financial commitments, plus heightened vulnerability to near term adverse changes in financial and economic conditions.
  - "C" Securities possess high short-term default risk. Default is a real possibility.
- "RD" Restricted default. Indicates an entity that has defaulted on one or more of its financial commitments, although it continues to meet other financial obligations. Typically applicable to entity ratings only.
  - "D" Default. Indicates a broad-based default event for an entity, or the default of a short-term obligation.
  - "NR" Is assigned to an issue of a rated issuer that are not and have not been rated.
- The *DBRS Morningstar*® *Ratings Limited ("DBRS Morningstar")* short-term obligation ratings provide DBRS Morningstar's opinion on the risk that an issuer will not meet its short-term financial obligations in a timely manner. The obligations rated in this category typically have a term of shorter than one year. The R-1 and R-2 rating categories are further denoted by the subcategories "(high)", "(middle)", and "(low)".

The following summarizes the ratings used by DBRS Morningstar for commercial paper and short-term debt:

- "R-1 (high)" Short-term debt rated "R-1 (high)" is of the highest credit quality. The capacity for the payment of short-term financial obligations as they fall due is exceptionally high. Unlikely to be adversely affected by future events.
- "R-1 (middle)" Short-term debt rated "R-1 (middle)" is of superior credit quality. The capacity for the payment of short-term financial obligations as they fall due is very high. Differs from "R-1 (high)" by a relatively modest degree. Unlikely to be significantly vulnerable to future events.
- "R-1 (low)" Short-term debt rated "R-1 (low)" is of good credit quality. The capacity for the payment of short-term financial obligations as they fall due is substantial. Overall strength is not as favorable as higher rating categories. May be vulnerable to future events, but qualifying negative factors are considered manageable.
- "R-2 (high)" Short-term debt rated "R-2 (high)" is considered to be at the upper end of adequate credit quality. The capacity for the payment of short-term financial obligations as they fall due is acceptable. May be vulnerable to future events.
- "R-2 (middle)" Short-term debt rated "R-2 (middle)" is considered to be of adequate credit quality. The capacity for the payment of short-term financial obligations as they fall due is acceptable. May be vulnerable to future events or may be exposed to other factors that could reduce credit quality.
- "R-2 (low)" Short-term debt rated "R-2 (low)" is considered to be at the lower end of adequate credit quality. The capacity for the payment of short-term financial obligations as they fall due is acceptable. May be vulnerable to future events. A number of challenges are present that could affect the issuer's ability to meet such obligations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> A long-term rating can also be used to rate an issue with short maturity.

- "R-3" Short-term debt rated "R-3" is considered to be at the lowest end of adequate credit quality. There is a capacity for the payment of short-term financial obligations as they fall due. May be vulnerable to future events, and the certainty of meeting such obligations could be impacted by a variety of developments.
- "R-4" Short-term debt rated "R-4" is considered to be of speculative credit quality. The capacity for the payment of short-term financial obligations as they fall due is uncertain.
- "R-5" Short-term debt rated "R-5" is considered to be of highly speculative credit quality. There is a high level of uncertainty as to the capacity to meet short-term financial obligations as they fall due.
- "D" A downgrade to "D" may occur when the issuer has filed under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or winding-up statute, or there is a failure to satisfy an obligation after the exhaustion of grace periods. DBRS Morningstar may also use "SD" (Selective Default) in cases where only some securities are impacted, such as the case of a "distressed exchange".

# **Long-Term Issue Credit Ratings**

The following summarizes the ratings used by **S&P Global Ratings** for long-term issues:

- "AAA" An obligation rated "AAA" has the highest rating assigned by S&P Global Ratings. The obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation is extremely strong.
- "AA" An obligation rated "AA" differs from the highest-rated obligations only to a small degree. The obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation is very strong.
- "A" An obligation rated "A" is somewhat more susceptible to the adverse effects of changes in circumstances and economic conditions than obligations in higher-rated categories. However, the obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation is still strong.
- "BBB" An obligation rated "BBB" exhibits adequate protection parameters. However, adverse economic conditions or changing circumstances are more likely to weaken the obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.
- "BB," "B," "CCC," "CC" and "C" Obligations rated "BB," "B," "CCC," "CC" and "C" are regarded as having significant speculative characteristics. "BB" indicates the least degree of speculation and "C" the highest. While such obligations will likely have some quality and protective characteristics, these may be outweighed by large uncertainties or major exposure to adverse conditions.
- "BB" An obligation rated "BB" is less vulnerable to nonpayment than other speculative issues. However, it faces major ongoing uncertainties or exposure to adverse business, financial, or economic conditions that could lead to the obligor's inadequate capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.
- "B" An obligation rated "B" is more vulnerable to nonpayment than obligations rated "BB", but the obligor currently has the capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation. Adverse business, financial, or economic conditions will likely impair the obligor's capacity or willingness to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.
- "CCC" An obligation rated "CCC" is currently vulnerable to nonpayment and is dependent upon favorable business, financial, and economic conditions for the obligor to meet its financial commitments on the obligation. In the event of adverse business, financial, or economic conditions, the obligor is not likely to have the capacity to meet its financial commitments on the obligation.
- "CC" An obligation rated "CC" is currently highly vulnerable to nonpayment. The "CC" rating is used when a default has not yet occurred but S&P Global Ratings expects default to be a virtual certainty, regardless of the anticipated time to default.
- "C" An obligation rated "C" is currently highly vulnerable to nonpayment, and the obligation is expected to have lower relative seniority or lower ultimate recovery compared with obligations that are rated higher.
- "D" An obligation rated "D" is in default or in breach of an imputed promise. For non-hybrid capital instruments, the "D" rating category is used when payments on an obligation are not made on the date due, unless S&P Global Ratings believes that such payments will be made within the next five business days in the absence of a stated grace period or within the earlier of the stated grace period or the next 30 calendar days. The "D" rating also will be used upon the filing of a bankruptcy petition or the taking of

similar action and where default on an obligation is a virtual certainty, for example due to automatic stay provisions. A rating on an obligation is lowered to "D" if it is subject to a distressed debt restructuring

Plus (+) or minus (-) – Ratings from "AA" to "CCC" may be modified by the addition of a plus (+) or minus (-) sign to show relative standing within the rating categories.

"NR" – This indicates that a rating has not been assigned, or is no longer assigned.

Local Currency and Foreign Currency Ratings - S&P Global Ratings' issuer credit ratings make a distinction between foreign currency ratings and local currency ratings. A foreign currency rating on an issuer can differ from the local currency rating on it when the obligor has a different capacity to meet its obligations denominated in its local currency, versus obligations denominated in a foreign currency.

*Moody's* long-term ratings are forward-looking opinions of the relative credit risks of financial obligations with an original maturity of eleven months or more. Such ratings reflect both on the likelihood of default or impairment on contractual financial obligations and the expected financial loss suffered in the event of default or impairment. The following summarizes the ratings used by Moody's for long-term debt:

- "Aaa" Obligations rated "Aaa" are judged to be of the highest quality, subject to the lowest level of credit risk.
- "Aa" Obligations rated "Aa" are judged to be of high quality and are subject to very low credit risk.
- "A" Obligations rated "A" are judged to be upper-medium grade and are subject to low credit risk.
- "Baa" Obligations rated "Baa" are judged to be medium-grade and subject to moderate credit risk and as such may possess certain speculative characteristics.
  - "Ba" Obligations rated "Ba" are judged to be speculative and are subject to substantial credit risk.
  - "B" Obligations rated "B" are considered speculative and are subject to high credit risk.
  - "Caa" Obligations rated "Caa" are judged to be speculative of poor standing and are subject to very high credit risk.
- "Ca" Obligations rated "Ca" are highly speculative and are likely in, or very near, default, with some prospect of recovery of principal and interest.
- "C" Obligations rated "C" are the lowest rated and are typically in default, with little prospect for recovery of principal or interest.

Note: Moody's appends numerical modifiers 1, 2, and 3 to each generic rating classification from "Aa" through "Caa." The modifier 1 indicates that the obligation ranks in the higher end of its generic rating category; the modifier 2 indicates a mid-range ranking; and the modifier 3 indicates a ranking in the lower end of that generic rating category.

"NR" – Is assigned to unrated obligations, obligation and/or program.

The following summarizes long-term ratings used by *Fitch*:

- "AAA" Securities considered to be of the highest credit quality. "AAA" ratings denote the lowest expectation of credit risk. They are assigned only in cases of exceptionally strong capacity for payment of financial commitments. This capacity is highly unlikely to be adversely affected by foreseeable events.
- "AA" Securities considered to be of very high credit quality. "AA" ratings denote expectations of very low credit risk. They indicate very strong capacity for payment of financial commitments. This capacity is not significantly vulnerable to foreseeable events.
- "A" Securities considered to be of high credit quality. "A" ratings denote expectations of low credit risk. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered strong. This capacity may, nevertheless, be more vulnerable to adverse business or economic conditions than is the case for higher ratings.

- "BBB" Securities considered to be of good credit quality. "BBB" ratings indicate that expectations of credit risk are currently low. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered adequate, but adverse business or economic conditions are more likely to impair this capacity.
- "BB" Securities considered to be speculative. "BB" ratings indicates an elevated vulnerability to credit risk, particularly in the event of adverse changes in business or economic conditions over time; however, business or financial alternatives may be available to allow financial commitments to be met.
  - "B" Securities considered to be highly speculative. "B" ratings indicate that material credit risk is present
  - "CCC" A "CCC" rating indicates that substantial credit risk is present.
  - "CC" A "CC" rating indicates very high levels of credit risk.
  - "C" A "C" rating indicates exceptionally high levels of credit risk.

Defaulted obligations typically are not assigned "RD" or "D" ratings but are instead rated in the "CCC" to "C" rating categories, depending on their recovery prospects and other relevant characteristics. Fitch believes that this approach better aligns obligations that have comparable overall expected loss but varying vulnerability to default and loss.

- Plus (+) or minus (-) may be appended to a rating to denote relative status within major rating categories. Such suffixes are not added to the "AAA" obligation rating category, or to corporate finance obligation ratings in the categories below "CCC".
  - "NR" Is assigned to an unrated issue of a rated issuer.
- The *DBRS* Morningstar long-term obligation ratings provide DBRS Morningstar's opinion on the risk that investors may not be repaid in accordance with the terms under which the long-term obligation was issued. The obligations rated in this category typically have a term of one year or longer. All rating categories from AA to CCC contain subcategories "(high)" and "(low)". The absence of either a "(high)" or "(low)" designation indicates the rating is in the middle of the category. The following summarizes the ratings used by DBRS Morningstar for long-term debt:
- "AAA" Long-term debt rated "AAA" is of the highest credit quality. The capacity for the payment of financial obligations is exceptionally high and unlikely to be adversely affected by future events.
- "AA" Long-term debt rated "AA" is of superior credit quality. The capacity for the payment of financial obligations is considered high. Credit quality differs from "AAA" only to a small degree. Unlikely to be significantly vulnerable to future events.
- "A" Long-term debt rated "A" is of good credit quality. The capacity for the payment of financial obligations is substantial, but of lesser credit quality than "AA." May be vulnerable to future events, but qualifying negative factors are considered manageable.
- "BBB" Long-term debt rated "BBB" is of adequate credit quality. The capacity for the payment of financial obligations is considered acceptable. May be vulnerable to future events.
- "BB" Long-term debt rated "BB" is of speculative, non-investment grade credit quality. The capacity for the payment of financial obligations is uncertain. Vulnerable to future events.
- "B" Long-term debt rated "B" is of highly speculative credit quality. There is a high level of uncertainty as to the capacity to meet financial obligations.
- "CCC", "CC" and "C" Long-term debt rated in any of these categories is of very highly speculative credit quality. In danger of defaulting on financial obligations. There is little difference between these three categories, although "CC" and "C" ratings are normally applied to obligations that are seen as highly likely to default or subordinated to obligations rated in the "CCC" to "B" range. Obligations in respect of which default has not technically taken place but is considered inevitable may be rated in the "C" category.
- "D" A downgrade to "D" may occur when the issuer has filed under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or winding up statute or there is a failure to satisfy an obligation after the exhaustion of grace periods. DBRS Morningstar may also use "SD" (Selective Default) in cases where only some securities are impacted, such as the case of a "distressed exchange".

# **Municipal Note Ratings**

An *S&P Global Ratings* U.S. municipal note rating reflects *S&P* Global Ratings' opinion about the liquidity factors and market access risks unique to the notes. Notes due in three years or less will likely receive a note rating. Notes with an original maturity of more than three years will most likely receive a long-term debt rating. In determining which type of rating, if any, to assign, *S&P* Global Ratings' analysis will review the following considerations:

- Amortization schedule the larger the final maturity relative to other maturities, the more likely it will be treated as
  a note: and
- Source of payment the more dependent the issue is on the market for its refinancing, the more likely it will be treated as a note.

Municipal Short-Term Note rating symbols are as follows:

- "SP-1" A municipal note rated "SP-1" exhibits a strong capacity to pay principal and interest. An issue determined to possess a very strong capacity to pay debt service is given a plus (+) designation.
- "SP-2" A municipal note rated "SP-2" exhibits a satisfactory capacity to pay principal and interest, with some vulnerability to adverse financial and economic changes over the term of the notes.
  - "SP-3" A municipal note rated "SP-3" exhibits a speculative capacity to pay principal and interest.
- "D" This rating is assigned upon failure to pay the note when due, completion of a distressed debt restructuring, or the filing of a bankruptcy petition or the taking of similar action and where default on an obligation is a virtual certainty, for example due to automatic stay provisions.
- *Moody's* uses the global short-term Prime rating scale (listed above under Short-Term Credit Ratings) for commercial paper issued by U.S. municipalities and nonprofits. These commercial paper programs may be backed by external letters of credit or liquidity facilities, or by an issuer's self-liquidity.

For other short-term municipal obligations, Moody's uses one of two other short-term rating scales, the Municipal Investment Grade ("MIG") and Variable Municipal Investment Grade ("VMIG") scales provided below.

Moody's uses the MIG scale for U.S. municipal cash flow notes, bond anticipation notes and certain other short-term obligations, which typically mature in three years or less.

#### MIG Scale

- "MIG-1" This designation denotes superior credit quality. Excellent protection is afforded by established cash flows, highly reliable liquidity support, or demonstrated broad-based access to the market for refinancing.
- "MIG-2" This designation denotes strong credit quality. Margins of protection are ample, although not as large as in the preceding group.
- "MIG-3" This designation denotes acceptable credit quality. Liquidity and cash-flow protection may be narrow, and market access for refinancing is likely to be less well-established.
- "SG" This designation denotes speculative-grade credit quality. Debt instruments in this category may lack sufficient margins of protection.
  - "NR" Is assigned to an unrated obligation, obligation and/or program.

In the case of variable rate demand obligations ("VRDOs"), Moody's assigns both a long-term rating and a short-term payment obligation rating. The long-term rating addresses the issuer's ability to meet scheduled principal and interest payments. The short-term payment obligation rating addresses the ability of the issuer or the liquidity provider to meet any purchase price payment obligation resulting from optional tenders ("on demand") and/or mandatory tenders of the VRDO. The short-term payment obligation rating uses the VMIG scale. Transitions of VMIG ratings with conditional liquidity support differ from transitions of Prime ratings reflecting the risk that external liquidity support will terminate if the issuer's long-term rating drops below investment grade.

Moody's typically assigns the VMIG rating if the frequency of the payment obligation is less than every three years. If the frequency of the payment obligation is less than three years but the obligation is payable only with remarketing proceeds, the VMIG short-term rating is not assigned and it is denoted as "NR".

- "VMIG-1" This designation denotes superior credit quality. Excellent protection is afforded by the superior short-term credit strength of the liquidity provider and structural and legal protections.
- "VMIG-2" This designation denotes strong credit quality. Good protection is afforded by the strong short-term credit strength of the liquidity provider and structural and legal protections.
- "VMIG-3" This designation denotes acceptable credit quality. Adequate protection is afforded by the satisfactory short-term credit strength of the liquidity provider and structural and legal protections.
- "SG" This designation denotes speculative-grade credit quality. Demand features rated in this category may be supported by a liquidity provider that does not have a sufficiently strong short-term rating or may lack the structural and/or legal protections.
  - "NR" Is assigned to an unrated obligation, obligation and/or program.

#### **About Credit Ratings**

An *S&P Global Ratings* issue credit rating is a forward-looking opinion about the creditworthiness of an obligor with respect to a specific financial obligation, a specific class of financial obligations, or a specific financial program (including ratings on medium-term note programs and commercial paper programs). It takes into consideration the creditworthiness of guarantors, insurers, or other forms of credit enhancement on the obligation and takes into account the currency in which the obligation is denominated. The opinion reflects S&P Global Ratings' view of the obligor's capacity and willingness to meet its financial commitments as they come due, and this opinion may assess terms, such as collateral security and subordination, which could affect ultimate payment in the event of default.

Ratings assigned on *Moody's* global long-term and short-term rating scales are forward-looking opinions of the relative credit risks of financial obligations issued by non-financial corporates, financial institutions, structured finance vehicles, project finance vehicles, and public sector entities.

*Fitch's* credit ratings are forward-looking opinions on the relative ability of an entity or obligation to meet financial commitments. Issuer Default Ratings (IDRs) are

assigned to corporations, sovereign entities, financial institutions such as banks, leasing

companies and insurers, and public finance entities (local and regional governments). Issue-level

ratings are also assigned and often include an expectation of recovery, which may be notched above or below the issuer-level rating. Issue ratings are assigned to secured and unsecured debt

securities, loans, preferred stock and other instruments. Credit ratings are indications of the likelihood of repayment in accordance with the terms of the issuance. In limited cases, Fitch may include additional considerations (i.e., rate to a higher or lower standard than that implied in the obligation's documentation).

DBRS Morningstar offers independent, transparent, and innovative credit analysis to the market. Credit ratings are forward-looking opinions about credit risk that reflect the creditworthiness of an issuer, rated entity, security and/or obligation based on DBRS Morningstar's quantitative and qualitative analysis in accordance with applicable methodologies and criteria. They are meant to provide opinions on relative measures of risk and are not based on expectations of, or meant to predict, any specific default probability. Credit ratings are not statements of fact. DBRS Morningstar issues credit ratings using one or more categories, such as public, private, provisional, final(ized), solicited, or unsolicited. From time to time, credit ratings may also be subject to trends, placed under review, or discontinued. DBRS Morningstar credit ratings are determined by credit rating committees.

EquityFunds SAI 11-1-24